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MEDICARE AND MEDICAID FPRAUDS

TUESDAY, AUGUST 31, 19786
U.S. SenvaTE,

SuBcoMMITTEE oN LoNag-Tery CARE
oF TUE SPECTAL COMMITTEE ON AGING,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 9:45 a.m., in room 318,
Russell Benate Office Building, Hon. Frank T, Moss, chairman,
presiding,

Present : Senators Moss, Demenici, Clark, and Percy.

Also present: William E. Oriol, staff cdivector; David A. Affeldt,
chief counsel; Val J. Halamandaris, associate counsel; John Guy
Miller, minority staff divector; Margaret S. Fayé, minority profes-
sional staft member; Patricia G. Oriol, chief clerk; Alison Case, as-
sistant chief clerk; and Eugene R. Cummings, printing assistant.

OPENING STATEMENT BY SENATOR FRANK E. MOSS, CHAIRMAN

Senator Moss. The hearing will come to order.

I welcome you all here this morning for the heaving by the
Subcommittee on Long-Term Care to examine possible abuses of the
medicaid program.

The rvanking Republican member, Senator Percy, will be a little
late in arviving this morning because of a family problem with his
hoy and taking him to the hospital. He told me yesterday afternoon
that he might be late, but he will be here.

We also expect other members of the committee to come. It is a very
busy time in the Senate and hard for all the members to attend. We
do appreciate the attendance of those who ave to be here this morning
as well as those observing these hearings.

At yesterday’s hearing, T summarized the move than 47 heavings we
have held dealing with one or more aspects of the medicaid program
in the past 7 yeavs since 1969, and I have before me copies of all those
hearings that have been held, printed, and published. This would
indicate that this is an ongoing problem with which we have been
concerned for a long time. )

I mentioned briefly owr investigation of fraud and abuse among
clinical laboratories and of the growing trend to dumyp senior citizens
out of mental hogpitals into nursing homes and boarding homes. I
mentioned briefly our look at for-profit home health agencies, factor-
ing firms and nursing honies. We estimated that 10 percent of the
$15 billion in medicaid funds is ripped oft by the unscrupulous.

(639)
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Frve-Stares Auprr Reruasen

This morning we want to hear more about the operation of fnedic-
aid mills. However, I also want to take this occasion to release an
audit * prepared at my request by the U.S. General Accounting Office.
Although I rveceived this veport some time ago, it has not been
released until this morning and I am releasing it today.

The audit concerns nursing homes in five States: New York,
California, Missouri, Michigan, and Florida. At my request, GAO
selected a wvalid sample of 30 nursing homes in these States and
attempted to learn if the nursing homes provided appropriate safe-
guards for patients’ funds. I am talking about the §25-a-month spend-
ing allowance to which patients in nursing homes supported by med-
tcaid are entitled. GAO found that HEW and the States were not
properly monitoring patients’ funds. GAO found deficiencies in
every one of the nursing homes they surveyed. )

The kinds of deficiencies uncovered by GAQ include: shortages in
patients’ funds; medical supplies and services were being charged to
patients’ funds—such supplies and services arc included in the basic
rate medicaid pays to nursing homes; funds of deceased and trans-
ferred patients were being kept by the facilities; interest carnec on
patients’ funds was being kept by some nursing homes; and patients’
funds, which should be kept inviolate, being commingled with gen-
eral operating funds.

This problem is one of the most serious we have encountered in
nursing homes. The fact that every home in GAQ’ sample had defi-
ciencies of some kind speaks for itself. In fact, I know of only one
criminal proceeding against a nursing home operator who absconded
with the personal expense money which generally goes to buy extras:
cigarettes, to pay for a hairdo, or the like. In that Seattle case, the
defense attorney argued that the nursing home operator should not
be convicted because stealing patients’ funds was the common practice
in the industry.

Although the dollars in this instance may not be large, I view this
problem as a severe abuse. The misappropriation of these funds is
almost like the final indignity. We ave to the point of robbing patients
of their very dignity. As we have said many times, the one million
elderly in our 23,000 nursing homes deserve the very best quality of
life that we can bring to them.”

I would like to join with the General Accounting Office in asking
HEW to take more direct action to safegnard patients’ funds in
nursing homes.

We will continue this morning with the hearings that we began
yesterday when we heard various investigative personnel conecerning
medicaid mills, as they ave called, operating in New York City. We
heard from Dr. Bruce Reiter, an M.D. from New York City; and
the New Jersey Commission of Investigation chairman, Joseph
Rodriguez, told us about New Jersey’s experience and released a
report which we made part of our record.

This morning we will hear from Robert B. Fiske, Jr., who is the
U.S. attorney for the southern dstrict of New York, and George

1 Sec appendix 1, p. 697.
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Wilson, associate U.S. attorney. We will ask them if they will come
to the table and present theiv statement at this point.

We welcome yon gentlemen before the committee. I want to
acknowledge the fine cooperation that our committee staff has had
with the U.S. attorney fouv the southern district of New York. With-
ont his assistance we could not have carvied on the kind of investiga-
tion that we have had underway and which is the subject of these
hearings.

Mur. Fiske.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT B. FISKE, JR., U.S. ATTORNEY, SOUTHERN ‘
DISTRICT OF NEW YORK; ACCOMPANIED BY GEORGE WILSON,
ASSOCIATE U.S. ATTORNEY

Mr. Fiske. Thank you very much, Senator. I would like to start by
expressing appreciation to you for the assistance that you have given
us in our investigation and for the information that you have pro-
vided to us which we are pursuing as part of our continuing investi-
gation of medicaid fraud.

I am very pleased to have this opportunity te appear before you
today. I would like to introduce assistant U.S. attorney George E.
Wilson who is sitting on my vight. George has been primarily respon-
sible for the medicaid investigations and criminal prosecutions con-
ducted by our oflice, working with very able assistance from assistant
U.S. attorneys Joel N. Rosenthal and Shirah Neiman. I would just
lile to say at this point that to the extent that our office is given
credit for its successful criminal prosecutions in this aven, George,
Joel, and Shirah deserve that credit.

George worked untiringly on these cases for well over 1 year in
spite of what I will later describe as some difficult procedural and
investigatory obstacles, and I think we all owe him a great debt of
gratitude for the worlk that he has done.

Senator Moss, Thank you. We welcome you, Mr. Wilson. We are
pleased that you are here with us.

Mz, Frske. To date, which has continued for the past 314 years, we
have convicted a total of 22 medical doctors, podiatrists, and chiro-
practors—pius 3 nonprofessional defendants—on a total of 72 felony
counts. They were found guilty of violating U.S. Criminal Code sec-
tions involving the crimes of conspiracy to defraud the United States,
mail frand, false statements to the United States, false claims against
the United States, income tax evasion, and the filing of false tax
returns. Additionally, two doctors, currently under indictment, are
awaiting trial.

SerreyeNT Fees IMPRESSIVE

In addition—1I think this is an important adjunct to our criminal
prosecutions—we have bronght civil actions under the Federal False
Claims Act against the defendants who have been convicted. To date,
these have resulted in civil seftlements totaling just under $600,000,
which amounts to double the amount paid out by the Federal Govern-
ment on the false medicaid claims for which these defendants were
convicted, plus an additional amount which was sufficient to roughly
cover the cost of our investigation to date.
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I would emphasize at this point that the double remedy of criminal
prosecutions plus civil actions to recover double the amount of th
fraudulent Federn? payments, as described by the FFalse Claims Act, is
an important part of our prosecutorial arsenal in this medicaid
investigation. : _

We have currently underway o continuing and ever-expanding
grand jury investigation into medicaid fraud in the Southern District
of New York. While it is obviously inappropriate to comment specifi-
cally, it is fair to say that we expect a number of further indictments
in the near future.

My oftice first became invoived in the prosecution of medicaid fraud
cases when the New York City Department of Investigations veferred
to us the results of a preliminary inquiry into several medicaid clinies
which were owned and operated by two chiropractors, Joseph Ingber
and Sheldon Styles. As a result of this investigation, we uncovered a
conspiracy involving cight medicaid clinics situated in deprived
neighborhoods, catering almost exclusively to medicaid recipients.
The factual statements that Mr. Wilson and I are making today came
from the public testimony at the trials of these cases, together with
what was included in publicly filed sentencing memorandums.

The clinics involved secured varvious practitioners in medical and
related professions—doctors, dentists, chivopractors, podiatrists—
commonly known as medicaid providers. These providers agreed to
pay a pereentage of their medicaid earnings as vent for the use of the
medical facilities, These rents vavied according to the specialty of the
provider. For example, a chiropractor would pay between 65 and 80
percent of his gross medicaid income in rents and other fees, retain-
g only 20 to 35 percent for himself. ITis medicaid billings would be
divided with 12 percent going to a factor and, normally, one-quarter
of the remaining 88 percent going to the clinic as rent, 'The remainder
would be split sometimes equally and sometimes one-third/two-thirds
hetween clinic operators and the chiropractor.

On the other hand, medical doctors were able to retain a much
greater sharve of their income because they were the drawing cavd at
these clinics. They generally could vetain over 60 percent of their
gross medicaid claims after paying the factor and their rent,

The Ingber-Styles clinies were set up for the purpose of making
money. Providers at these clinics were required to pay their rentals
to the clinic owners promptly. Thus, cash flow for them was always
a problem. Since the New Yok City Department of Social Services
took from 3 to 6 months to pay claims, providers were encouraged to
go to factors in order to generate the eash needed to pay rents to the
clinie.

Exrrrcarion Dirrrcury

Once involyed with a factor, it was frequently difficult for a pro-
vider to extricate himself because he could not cease doing business
through the factor until all of his outstanding medicaid claims and
disallowances were repaid. Since city disallowances sometimes ran as
high as 30 percent, the provider had to have a substantial cash sum
to buy himself ont of his factoring agreement. The provider was pre-
vented from terminating his relationship with the factor and dealing
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divectly with the city because the city would nob resume direct pay-
ments to the provider until the factor consented. L

Some of the practices engaged in at these clinies included activities
which are known to the committee and its staff, as Senator Moss
personally observed, as ping-ponging and family ganging. Ping-
ponging involved the referral of o medicaid recipient to some, or all,
of the other providers working at the clinic. For example, » woman
visiting the elinic with a cold would also be sent to see the chiroprac-
tor, the optometrist, and the podintrist—all of whom billed medicaid
for separate visits.

In family ganging, o mother with & number of children, lacking a
babysitter, might bring all of her childven to the clinic even though
only one member of the family was 111, The sick family member would
be treated, but the woman would be encouraged to have the doctor
examine all of the other childven. Frequently the entive family would
then be ping-ponged avound the clinic to all the providers present,

Thus, in many cases, o simple examination involving one member
of o, family, which should have resulted in one provider receiving one
feo for one service rendered, would be parlayed inte many fees
involving several family members by several diffevent providers,

We recognized early 1n the investigation that despite the obviously
undesirable experiences as ping-ponging and family ganging, as a
matter of prosccution these matters of ping-ponging and family
ganging involved cuestions which might turn on a provider's pro-
fessional judgment as to the necessity for providing certain services
andl would vesult in battles of the experts at tvial and would serve
only to obscure the real issues. We felt that criminal prosecutions in
the area of ping-ponging and family ganging might involve testi-
mony in eacl case that is a matter of medical precaution—*We
thought it desirable to bave these extra examinations conducted” or
he was “really only looking out for the welfare of the patients”—but
may also involve Federal fraudulent practices. Therefore, our investi-
gation and theory of prosecution focused on proving that certain
claimed services by providers were never rendered at all.

Bavlier, when we gave the figures what I was telking about, we
were able to demonstrate that invoices had been submitted for alleged
treatments of patients where the treatment prescribed in the invoice
had never heen rendered at all.

KicxpAcks ARRANGED

Aside from income dervived by divectly billing medicaid, the clinics
had an arvangement with a medical laboratory whereby, in veturn for
referring all blood and other tests, the clinics received a percentage
commission—or kickback—sometimes veferred to as rents, which
ranged from 20 to 50 percent. Thus, as the volume of laboratory tests
from the clinics increased, the kickbacks from the laboratory rose in
proportion,

Becanse of the volume of paper work required to process medicaid
claims, local vesidents were hired as sceretaries and receptionists to
work at these clinics. In most cases they were young givls who pos-
sessed no medically related or secretarial skills—only the capability
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to perform routine office procedures with a minimum of onjfic-job
training. The procedures followed were fairly uniform atall our
clinics. . . . .

They would receive patients and record all pertinent information
required to prepare a medicaid invoice. They would then prepave
medicaid invoices in whole or in part, depending on the desirves of the
individual provider. In many cases they knowingly prepared false
invoices.

Most of the female employees dressed in white, giving the appear-
ance of being nurses. Many performed duties such as drawing blood,
giving injections, and taking X-rays and electrocardiograms, even
though they were not licensed to perform those duties,

As a result of our investigation we found approximately 170 pro-
viders associated with the clinics we investigated. The prosecution of
many of thiese providers was impossible because of the statute of
limitations or the lack of evidence to demonstrate criminal fraud.
The remaining providers, totalling approximately 80, submitted oyer
200,000 medicaid invoices to New York City during the period
1971-72. The criminal prosecutions that I have described ecarlier
vesulted from a painstaking review and analysis of those 200,000
separate invoices and it is in this avea particularly that we encoun-
tered substantial investigative difliculties. '

First, we concluded that the only way to adequately conduct a
rveview of the thousands of claims submitted was through computer
profiling. Although the New York City Department of Social Serv-
ices offered its cooperation, it stated that it did not have the manpower
or computer resources to devote to our task. Therefore, to obtain our
profiles, we had to find funds, a programer, and computer time, JEW
provided the funds and a computer expert. Eventually, after a great
deal of looking around, we secured access to a U.N. Avmy computer
at Fort Monmouth, N.J. GSA and HEW furnished computer pro-
graming services. Working with the programer, we designed our own
computer profiles. This process took us approximately + months just
to locate these resources.

TraiNep InvesricaTors NEEDED

. The second problem is that we do not have a staft that can conduct
investigations into medicaid fraud. Qur office has 100 lawyers who
serve as assistant U.S. attorneys, but we do not have a large staff of
investigators who can go out into the field and make factual analyses.
We have to rely on other agencies to supply us with that kind of
manpower. JIEW does not have a large staff of trained, competent
investigators who arc available for this kind of investigation.

We started the investigation with only one qualified criminal in-
vestigator, Postal Inspector John Ellis, who was assigned at the early
stages because this was a mail fraud investigation. His efforts proved
invaluable but, obviously, one investigator is totally inadequate to
conduct an investigation.

We sought assistance from the Department of Health, Education,
and Welfare, which we did obtain, but with great difficulty. A variety
of different personnel from HEW were detailed to us who provided
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different gervices and provided different functions. We also obtained,
for a period of time, an HEW investigator. However, the basic
problem there was that none of these people werve full-time, trained,
competent investigators. All of them were borrowed from some other
program at FIIEW on sort of a short-term spot basis, and everybody
knew that ag soon as they finished what they were doing they were
supposed to go back to their cther program. It was a short-term,
makeshift operation, but we had to make do with the best we had.

Our difficulty in obtaining skilled, experienced auditors was greatly
alleviated when the General Accounting Office detailed two super-
visory auditors to us. ‘Their assistance was invaluable in organizing
and conducting an audit of the massive volume of financial records
which had been subpenaed. Subsequently, the HEW audit agency
also provided an auditor. We were also able, with some difficulty, to
obtain temporary help from the New York State Department of
Social Services.

Finally, in vecent weeks we have obtained a commitment from the
Federal Bureau of Investigation in New York to provide assistance
to us in designated cases.

Obviously just from that very recital it is appurent that what is
missing here is a basic staff of competent trained investigntors who
can be available on a full-time basis doing nothing other than investi-
gating this type of case, and I might say it is obvious to everybody
that that kind of a full-time commitment would be very productive
indeed. in terms of producing prosecutory results. We think that as a
long/term solution to investigatory problems, FIEW itself should be
given the funds from the trained staff of competent investigatous.

The final problems we encountered in our investigation were long
delays in obtrining the basic, paid medicaid invoices from New York
City. The city, ag everyone knows, was experiencing serious fiscal
difficulties and did not have the staftf required to locate and retrieve
these thousands of invoices which, unfortunately, are stored only by
payment date. The payment dates ranged from 3 to 6 months after
the services were rendercd. To meet the problem of retrieving these
invoices we turned to still another source, utilizing the services of
i1 enrollees in the President’s draft ammnesty program as well as
several HIEW staff members detailed to our nvestigation.

Evioexce PrESENTED

Tinally in October of 1975 we reached the point in the analysis o.
our computer profiles where we could begin calling in providers. The
plan was simple. We would disclose to each provider, in the presence
of his attorney, the evidence we had. We then offered him, as an
alternative to having his case presented to the grand jury, the oppor-
tunity to waive indictment and plead guilty to a criminal information
containing charges in number and nature which matched his degree
uf culpability. As part; of the agreement, each defendant would agree
to cooperate fully with the investigation and settle all civil liability,
including the double amount, prior to his sentencing. This program
resulted in pleas of guilty from all but two of the providers who have
been convicted to date.
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Finally, we have certain recommendations which we develo
from onr experience of 2% years. We malke these recommendafus
from the point of view of law enforcement oflicials, They ave designed
to provide procedures and techniques which will make prosecution
of these cases more eftective.

First: Title 42 of the U.S. Code, sections 1395nn and 1396h, the
penal statutes for medicare and medicaid, should be changed from
L.year misdemeanors to B-year felontes, This would increase the
deterrent effect of these statutes and would also make medicare and
medicaid fraud prosecutions more ativactive to Federal prosecutors,
from the standpoint of committing their vesources to lengthy
investgations.

I would say paventhetically here that there ave other IFederal
eriminal statutes, including the ones we utilized. 1Towever, those are
statutes which arve not divected specifieally at medicare and medicaid
and, while they can be used and while they can be interpreted to cover
the type of conduct that we have prosecuted, we think it would be
important for Congress to make it known that Congress itself talkes
medicaid fraud seriously so that the specifie eriminal statutes designed
to regulate the medicaid and medicave fraud themselves carry o
f-year penalty—and not simply a slap on the weist of 1 year for a
misdemeanor,

Second: We think existing regulations should be amended and
enforced. Patients should be required to sign medicaid invoices at
the time the service is vendered. The format of the invoice should
be changed to clearly veflect the Federal presence and penalties for
fraud. It should be clear to the patient signing the invoice as well
as the doctor submitting it that a false statement means a jail
sentence. If a number of providers practice together as a clinic or
similar organization, the organization should also be licensed.

As noted earlier, theve is a critical need for a professional eviminal
inyestigative stadl within TIEW to assist T.S. attorneys in developing
criminal cases. We Dbeliave that such a staitf should consist of a mix
of auditors and criminal investigators who ave conversant with med-
icaid regulations. There is no such organization presently within
HEW that is capable of rendering the support necessary to encournge
other U.S. attorneys to investigate and prosceute medicaid fraud.

Coarpurer TrenrNoLogy ESSENTIAL

Third: There is also, hecause of the sheer volume of claims sub-
mitted, an absolute need for use of computer technology. .\ manage-
ment information system which would provide profiles of elinics,
laboratories, providers, and patients should be required of cach State
participating in the medicaid program. It is only through computer
technology that program abuse can be detected. T would say paven-
thetically, at one point in our investigation we had 2 people hy hand
going through these 200,000 invoices that I described carlier trying
to sort them out by doctor, by patient, by clinie, and these 2 people
spent almost 1 year on that type of an analysis. The Bureau of Health
Insurance of the Social Security Administration alveady has such a

system for medicare which we fecl could be adapted to medicaid by
the States.
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Finally, I would like to say that anyone connected with lnw enforce-
ment knows that the only effective deterrent in criminal conduet is a
certainty—or at least a reasonable apprehension—of being caught.
The basic problem with the medicaid program, as we see it as law
enforcement officers, is that a system has been allowed to develop
which is so loose and slipshod in its vegulatory procecdures that those
operating within it have had virtually no fear of being canght, and
until very regently—in the unlikely event that they are caught—mno
fear of any significant penalty. The committee report itself at page 50
refers to interviews with 2 of the doctors who we prosecuted who, in
the language of the report at page 50, admitted they were spurred
on by the knowledge that the worst that could happen would be non-
payment of their claims or a fine.

The recommendations that we have made in our opinion will go a
long way toward making investigation and prosecution of these
cases more cflicient and effeetive, This in turn should serve as a major
deterrent to those who for a long time have regarded medicaid vip-
offs as no-risk propositions.

Thank you very much.

Senator Moss. Thank you very much, Mr. Fiske. That was a fine
statement.

You have appended three pages here listing individuals who have
been convicted and the sentences meted out in each of those cases,
and I will order that they be placed in the record at this point to
illustr te your testimony.

My, Frske. Thank you.

[The material referred to follows:)

Criminal
Name docket No, Convictions Sentence
1, Leonard Briggs, D.Cuo..u 75 Cr, 1025... False claims (sec, 287, title 18, U,S.C.)uuu. 6 mo canﬁnement: 18 mo
robation,
2, Peter J, Carnes, D.C..... 75 Cr, 1026, ..... well0 e etnmcven e amnn 3 r‘rj\o confinement; 21 mo

rabation,
3. Raymond Jawer, D,P.M... 75 Cr, 1027... False claims (sec. 287, title 18, U.S.C.); ’ Do,
conspiracy to defraud the United States
(sec, 371, title 18, U,5.C.),
4, Sidney Gerber, D,C...... 75 Cr, 1080... Conspiracy to defraud the United States 3 mo confinement; 1 yr

(sec, 371, title 18, U.S,C.). probation,
5, Ira Feinberg, D.C....... . 75Cr, 1081, False claims (sec, 287, title 18, US.C.)... 2 yr probation; $1,000
ine.
6. Eltiot Martin, D.P.M...... 75Cr. 1145.. Fraud and false statements (sec, 1001, tile 2 mo confinement.

, US.C.); filing false Income tax return
ﬁsec. 7206, title 26, U.S,C.), |
7, Stanley Relchier, clinfc 75 Cr, 1M6... Falst claims (sec. 287, title 18, US,C.): 1 yr confinement; 2 yr
administrator, fraud and false statemunts (sec, 1001,  probation.
title 18, U.S.C.); consplrac; to defraud
the United States (sec. 371, tills 18,

8, Martin Levine, M.D. ... 75Cr, 1147... Conspiracy to deflraud the United States 3 mo confinement.
sec, 371, title 18, U.5.C.). "
9, Juseph Raguseo, D,C..... 75 Cr. 1148 Mail fraud (sec, 1341, titln 18, U,5.C.)ucrenn 1 mobcgnlnnemonl: 23 mo
probation,
10. Ralph Sheldon Bell, M,D.. 75 Cr. 1192.... False claims (sec. 287, \itle 18, U.S,C.); Not sentenced as yet.
conspiracy to defraud the United States
(sec, 371, title 18, U.S.C.),
11, Sheila Toby Styles, sec- 75 C:, 1201... False claims (sec. 287, title 18, U.S.C); 2 yr probation: $500 fine.
retary, consplracy to defraud the United Sfates

(sec. 371, title 18, U,5,C.); faliure to file
an Income tax return (sec, 7203, title 26,

U.8.0.).
12, Joseph Howard Ingber, 75 Cr. 1221... False clalms (sec, 287, title §i¢ U,S.C.—2 S yr confinement.
.C. counts):consplrnc¥ to defraud the United
States (sec. 371, titie 18, U,S.C.); fraud
and false statements (sec, 1001, title 18,
U.S.C.—2 counts); mail fraud (sec, 1341,
title 18, U.S.C.).




648

Crimina
Nama docket No.  Convictions Sentence

13, Sheldon Max Styles, D.C.. 75 Cr, 1222. .. False claims (sec, 287, titie 18, U,S,0.—2 5 yr confinemt,
counts); consplracy to defraud the Unlted ,
States (sec, 371, title 18, U,S.C.): fraud
and false statements Ssuc. 1001, tltle 18,
U.S,C.——2 counts); mall fraud (sec, 1341,
title 18, 1.5.C.); fillng a false Income tax
return (sec, 7201, title 26, U.S.C.).
14, Tyler lra Freeman, M.D.. 75 Cr, 1236... Conspiracy to defraud the United States 1 mo confinement; 2 yr
(sec, 371, title 18, U.S.C.). probatlon,
15, Donald Trager, D.C....... 75 Cr, 1237, do.cnun [ wwneae 1 mo confinement; 35 mo
probation; $10,000 fine,
16, Marvin Mosner, D,C...... 75 Cr, 1251... Faise claims (sec. 287, title 18, U,5,C.); 3 yr probation,
conspiracy to defraud the United States
(sec, 371, title 18, U.S,C.),

17, Edwin Kimmal, D.C...... 75 Cr, 1258, eueeun. 00cunnecnnnennrenavonenannnnannnnas 2 mo coggnemen(: 22 mo
foba o
18, Aithur Krleger, D.C..... 76 Or, 57....... O 1\ e eemamam e m—— 3 pmo confinement; 2 yr

probation,
19, Rene Clark, secretaiy.... 76 Cr, 74..... Consplracy to defraud the Unlted States 18 mo probation.
(sec. 371, title 18, U,S.C.). §
20, Morty Kazdin, D.C..ecaue 76 Cr 98, uoennn.. R, 1 mo confinement; 23 mo

robatlon,
21, Arthur  Paul  Solomon, 76 Cr, 1}5.....False clalms (sec, 287, title 18, U.S.C)uuunn 2 r?xonlhs confinement,

22, David Frledman, B.C..... 76 Cr, 155.... False clalms (:ec, 287, title 18, US.C); 1 yr probatlon.
consplracy to defraud the United States
(sec, 371, title 18, LL.5.C.).

23. John %reol Asher, MiD.... 76 Cr, 518.... False clalms (so¢, 371, title 18, U.S.C.); 1 yr confinement; 18 mo
fraud and falso statements (sec, 1001,  probatior,

title 18, U.S.C.),
24, Robert March, D.C....u.. 76 Cr. 114__ .. False statements (sec, 1001, title 18, U.S.C.— 3 mo confinement; 2 yr
3,0 c%untg); mal{l f)raud (sec, 1341, title 18,  probation,
,5.0.—3 counts).
25, Max Kavaler, D.C........ 76 Cr. 110..... False claims (sec, 287, title 18, U,5.C.—13 Not sentenced as yet,

counts); consplracg to defraud the
United States (sec. 371, title 18, U.S.C.).

Senator Moss. I do appreciate, as I say, the great amount of cooper-
ation that we have had. In fact, T remember my visit in your
office ab the beginning of this investigation. Here is a photograph to
remind you where it all started. The fellow without the necktie is me.
That picture was taken in your office, before we went out to visit the
medicaid mills.

Mzr. Fiske. I remember that very well.

Senator Moss. Mr. Wilson is in there, too.

You have indicated some of the problems that you have been
encountering in prosecuting offenses in this field. What is the size
of yeur staff that is assigned to this kind of work?

Mr. Fiske. We have, as I said earlier, 100 assistant .S, attorneys.
They are divided roughly two-thirds and one-third between eriminal
prosecutions and civil cases. There are approximately 65 lawyers in
our office whe do crininal work and ronghly 85 who do civil work.
I would say at onc time or another during the course of this investiga-
tion there have been anywhers between 5 and 10 assistant U.S.
ettorneys who have participated in the investigation and prosccution
of these cases, both criminally and civilly, all under the direction,
basically, of George Wilson. .

I would like to say. Senator, that we would be prepared to commit
many more assistant U.S. attorneys to this kind of prosecution if we
had the investigative resources to develop the facts which make
prosecution possible. I think our experience has been that the number
of assistant U.S. attorneys that we have devoted to the cases up until
now have been more than sufficient to deal with the facts that have
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been able to be developed by the limited investigative help that we
have had. If we had more investigasive help, we could lend a lot
more assistance to this kind of prosecution and we would be anxious
to do so.

Senator Moss. Roughly, what is the size of your caseload in this
field ?

Mr. Fiske. In the field of medicaid ?

Senator Moss. Yes, just totals, on an average.

Mr. Frske. Well, T think there ave three cases presently pending as
part of the original investigation that are awaiting trial, All of the
others have resulted in pleas of guilty or convictions. Tiiat is the
enselond in terms of cases that have resulted in indictments or infor-
mation, As I indicated earlier, we have a very extensive investigation
continuing into all aspects of the niedicaid program, including areas
other than clinies and doctors. Obviously, I think it would bei. ppro-
priate to comment on that specifically, hut that is where our major
effort is being directed right now. The initial effort which vesulted
in the so-called Tughber-Styles prosecutions i virtually over except
in two or three cases that remain to be tried. We ave in the secoid
wave, 5o to speak,

Senator Moss. What is your assessment of FIEW’s current capa-
bility to investigate medicaid fraud?

Permanent INvesTieaTIveE STAFF NEEDED

My, Fisxe. I think that is one of the inajor problems that we
encountered and that is one of our major recommendations. HEW
should obtain, accrue, or he given thw necessary funds to have a
permanent staff of competent investigators nuch like Internal Reve-
nue agents or TII agents who can be available to the U.S. attorneys
offices to conduct the kind of factunl investigation that is essential if
these kinds of prosecutions ave going to vesult. I vecognize that therve
may be a difference of opinion as o whether that kind of investijrative
responsibility should be in the Federal Government, in HEW, or
rather with the States or the cities but, as Federal prosecutors, we
llil\'qtto work with Federal agencies and we would like tc see HEW
do it.

Senator Moss. Are you acquainted with the Talmadge fraud bill or
my prozosal to create an Office of Inspector General in HEW to con-
centrate on monitoring compliance with medicaid-medicare——all
Dheelth services?

Mr. Fiske. I am aware of the concapt of the hill, Senator. I cannot
tell you I am faumiliar with every detail of it, but we certainly heartily
endorse that concept.

Senator Moss. I think you touched upon it, but maybe Mr. Wilson
could aiso comment upon it. How difficult is it #o make a medicaid
fraud case?

Mr. Fisxe. You are talking to somebody that can give you firsthand

- konowledge.

Scnator Mosg, I know he has been in the midst of it.
Mr. Wrnsow. It is extremely difficult. Let’s take, for example, a
hypothetical case. We received a complaint from a citizen about a cer-
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tain doctor. Now ideally we should be able to cali the agency that pays
that doctor’s invoice and ask for a profile of what he does, either in a
certain month, a 6-month period, or a 1-year period. We should be able
to examine that profile and be able to pick patterns of inherent improb-
ability of treatment of particular patients and then interview those
patients and make a case.

T think it has to be understood that you just can’s go into court
charging the doctor with one isolated instance because the chance of
not being successful is too great. You have to get a pattern of fraud.
Now, the only way we can do this, with any particular doctor, is to
design our own program, find our own computer time, get some money
from some agency to pay for printout, and go ont and have it done.
This takes a couple of months. That is just one case.

If we get individual complaints, one every other week, then the
same process has to be gone through each time. To answoer your cues-
tion, sir, it is extremely difficult. Tt takes a lot of work and some luck.

Rrcorper Usep To Osraixy Evipexos

One of the doctors we convicted only because of sheer luck. We
had already decided that there was ingufficient evidence of fraud
from our examining printonts when we found that another doctor
knew him and had personal knowledge. e was sent in with a wire
on, a recorder, and we obtained the evidence which we confronted
him with to get a conviction. It is largely a cw.ch-as-catch-can
situation.

Senator Moss. So we must conclude that it is very casy to cheat
at medicaid, but very difficult to prove a case against those who do
cheat.

Mr. Winson. Yes.

Mr. Fisxr. Yes.

Senator Moss. What is the current process in New York City as far
as recordlkeeping ? How are they doing it now?

Mbr. Wrzson. The invoices, which ave the primary evidence both to
show the claims made and, most importantly, to make handwriting
exemplars, are Ikept in a warehouse. They are filed by ovder of pay-
ment which may range anywhere from 3 to 6 months after they are
submitted. Those records are obtainable, after research, at one office
of the department of social services. To obtain file numbers or box
numbers, we must obtain a work-gang of people to crawl through
mountains of invoices to physically find them. That is the recordkeep-
ing system fov the records that we are intervested in. The records
which arve kept in the computer—what the computer does is act as
an auditing ‘ool to determine the amounts paid, so they can compare
the monthly report to the State.

Senator Moss. On page 216 of our report * there is a photograph of
a lot of boxes. I wonder if that was where the records were residing
primarily?

1 FPraud and Abuse Among Practitioncrs Participating in the Medicaid Program., staff
rAenlort for the Subcommittee on Long-Term Care of the Sennt:z Special Corgmittee on
Aging.
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M. Wirson. If that is our warechouse in Brooklyn, sir, that is cor-
rect. T might add the city had made a commitment to find these
200,000 invoices for us and we ave getting them in dribs and drabs—
a few ab o time. In September of last year they fired all the labovers
they had hived for this task. We were not getting any more invoices,
we were told, because of the fiscal crisis—that the laborers were let
go. We were being forced around. At the same time the Selective
Service was making their amnesty raling, so it seemed an ideal mar-
riage. Each agency is helping each other out.

Invoroes Rerrmved Froy WAREHOUSE

At one point later on we had to get a supplementary group of
invoices. I had to send for a group of investigators to work for me.
Auditors, investigators, clerks, everybody came in one day with their
old clothes on and actually spent a whole week in Brooklyn—male
and female. The whole gang went into the warehouse and they spent
z% week retrieving invoices, and that is the most accurate way we could
do it.

Senator Moss. Now looking ahead, has New York changed that?
Have they started computerizing their filing of these invoices in
any way?

Mzr. Wison. Not that we know of. We have not looked for invoices
for the past 6 months. We understand that they have a little bit
different field in their master tape but, insofar as the information,
there ave still no profiles of any type. According to my information
they ave still filing the invoices in the warehouse and I am not aware
of any different way of filing other than this.

Mr. Frske. I would like to emphasize at this point, Senator, the
value of a good computer profile in terms of simplifying the investi-
gation of these cases. If you can press a button and get out of a com-
puter all of the invoices that a parvticular doctor has submitted in a
particular year—Ilet’s say, itemized by patient—then you could very
quickly see in the course of a day or two whether there appears to be
a pattern where patients are being treated three times in the same
week for the same ailment. This, then, could target for you a group
of patients who you could call to the grand jury to find out whether
or not they received those services or not. If they said they had wot,
you would have a fraud prosecution of that doctor developed right
there within just a few days. That is just one example of the way a
computer can be used.

Another way it could be used would be, for example, if you know a
doctor himself. This is the actual procedure that George used with
the Fort Monmouth computer. If you know the doctor is in the hospi-
tal, for example, for a period of time—for 8 weeks—or he is out in
the country for a period of a month on vacation, then you just plug
into the computer to see if there were any invoices submitted by that
doctor during that period of time.

One of our prosecutions resulted from exactly that process where
we were able to show that a doctor was submitting a substantial
number of invoices for medicaid reimbursement for a period of time

87-873 0 - 17 -2
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\\gilen we knew that he himself was hospitalized and not even in hi
office.

Those are just two examples of the way that a computer can be
used, Mr. Wilson has brought with him, and we would be happy to
leave them as exhibits, three sample computer runs which we actually -
developed from this Fort Monmouth computer which has demon-
strated those two methods, plus the third one where a computer can
be very effectively and very quickly used to make criminal cases in
this avea. Tf you would like to have those, T would be glad to leave
them. I think they are self-explanatory.

Senator Moss. I would like to have them and I appreciate that.

[The computer runs follow:]
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Senator Moss. Would it not be o great economic advantage, leavin,
aside all of the other abuses, to the State and to the city if they ha
this sort, of computerized data because of the ability to detect frand
and to recover funds—you pointed out some $600,000 you have been
able to recover on thege that you had prosecuted ?

My, Fiske. As T tried to malke cleav earlier, first it would make
prosecution of those committing fraud far easier, far more afficient,
and far more effective by that very process. Once the word got
avound that there was that kind of computer technology available
which could result in instant and certain prosecution, we think that a
number of others who may well be committing fraud now, where they
know they can get away with it, would be deterred from committing
}t)he grimd in the first place. It would have a very definite double

enefit.

Senator Domenrer. Would the Chairmaa yield?

Senator Moss. I yield to the Senator from New Mexico.

STATEMENT BY SENATOR PETE V, DOMENICI

Senator Dosexicr. I first wanted to ask a question. I vead your
entire statement even though I missed being herve for the first two or
three pages. I didn’t hear you mention in this past 45 minutes any
medical society, an organization of doctors in the city ov State, that
may have heen involved at all in any of your efforts to clean up
medicaid. Ts that an oversight or ave they not involved?

Mx. Fisxe. The medical profession itself regulating its own?

Senator Doarexter, Yes. Is the medical society in the city or State
of New York involved in trying to police or help with this kind of
problem to the extent that you have been involved? Have you
observed it ?

Mz, Fiske. No.

Senator Doxexicl. Let me.say, My, Chairman,.for-the record, that
in your-State, the State of Utah, and in the State of New Mexico, I
think it would be fair to say the probability of finding fraud is very
high. In our respective States, the medical societies ave intimately
involved in profile evaluation.

Provider profiles ave on computers and reviewed by a professional
on a regular basis. I know, as a matter of fact, hecause after our first
hearings I was asked to come back to New Mexico and talk to them
about the system, and there is just no similarity to what is oceurring
in New York and Illinois today. Everything that goes on with refer-
ence to treating a patient versus a doctor is computerized and exam-
ined on a regular basis by a professional hoard headed by a doctor
who i3 a full-time emplovee of the nonprofit corporation that con-
tracts with the State for all of these evaluations.

I just want to say for the vecord at this point before I ask you a
couple of other questions that I agree wholeheartedly that the threat
of criminal prosecution of a serious type is n deterrent and that we
ought to proceed along the lines of your recommendations, but what
T observed in medicaid is the creation of a whole new culture of the
delivery of medical services. The people in those centers and the
foreign doctors in there have no concept of the medical ethics that
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the association of doctors gencrally propose and have posted on their
office walls. They don’t understand anything but trying to make a lof
of money and make a little tiny clinie turn out dollars and dollar
They also get involved with factering companies, Many of them don’t
understand business and they just vock along thinking, “This is the
way to practice medicine.” I conclude that it is serious enough that
the medical professions in this country better get involved in helping
with this problem because U.S. attorneys and State attorneys are not
going to solve it. ' L

Lt me ask you some specific questions. Should we prohibit factor-
ing in this whole field ?

.

Facororing Soarerrres NucESSARY

Mr. Fsxn, I think that makes it very difficult for a legitimate
operator if you have a sitnation like you do in New York City where
the city is very far Lehind in making the reimbursement payments,
Sometimes that can be from 3 to 6 months. I grant you that the
factors have been involved very deeply in fraudulent operations that
wo have uncovered in these eight clinies, but on the assumption that
there are some doctors who are perfectly honest in the medicaid pro-
gram and who need to have a source of funds, unless there is some
other way to assure themu that they arve going to get reimbursed
properly, I think you are penalizing them,

Senator Domexrer. Are not factor lenders performing the service
of lending, plus collecting bills?

My, Fisxe. Yes.

Senator Domexier, Don’t we have lending institutions that ave
licensed and rvegulated that perform the service of factoring as a part
of a marketplace in the United States?

My, Trsxe, Well, T am not suve, Senator, that absolutely prohibit-
ing a particular type of lending arrangement is, in the end, going to
be a desirable thing. Tt may well he that the factors should be investi-
gated very carcfully and people should take a hard look at their own
operations which, I might say, is part of our investigation at the
present time. At least as T see it, I am not sure—

Senator Doarexter. What percent is the factor making of the med-
icaid dollar that we are paying, based on your investigation ?

My, Fiske. About 12 peveent.

Senator Doyexter. So to the extent that the Federal dollar is sup-
posed to go to help our poor people, of that portion which is factored,
12 percent is going to the factors, is that correet?

M., Frsxn, Well, it comes out of what the doctor himself pays.

Senator Doarexrer. T understand that.

Mr. Frsxe. Hopefully the docter’s charage for his service is a fair
charge. In other words, the one that suffers is the doctor, not the
patient.

Senator Doamxier. Yes; but it also moves doctors in the direction
of a mill instead of a clinic, to the extent that we have the 12 and
the 10 and the § and the other things. They have hecome more like
mills than professional doctors and we are moving them in that
direction by these impositions, it seems to me.
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My, Frske. Leb me make this statement, Senator, which I think
theve would be no disagrecment with. If, for examyple, in the city of
New York thoe city could make the payments on these claims prompt-
Ly-—let’s say, within 30 davs—there would not be any need for o factor
or any other kind of lending institution at all. That is the heart of
the problem.

Senator Doaenter, Now you have testified here of the need for
assisting you as the U.S, attorney and that FTEW needs more attor-
noys—more investigative capacity. As a matter of fact, conceptually
this program is supposed to be run by the respective States of this .
Nation; is that not covrect ?

Mz, Frsicr. X think that is the concept.

Senator Domunter. I take it that you ave telling us that the State of
New York does little or nothing by way of criminal investigation or
has littlo or no capacity to move against eriminal fraud in New York.

Nuw Yorr Surrers Frsoarn Hanproar

Mr. Fisks. Well, the distvict attorney of New York County,
Mr. Morganthau, is a very effective prosecutor, but I think he suffers
from the same handicaps that we do in terms of having investizative
resonrees. Just as n practical matter, as we sit here now and try to
look at medicaid fraud in New York City, if we have to wait for
New York City to come ap with the funds to develop the staff of
investigators, there is going to be no solution.

Senator Doaenrer. T take it that along with your recommendations
you would certainly like us to do what we can to coerce the States
into having an adequate investigative team and fraud-type capacity
also, would you not? ' -

Mr, Fiske. Yes, sir. T would say that when you talk about requiving
the States to provide services. it ig there that we believe that the
computer profiles ave the most important.

Senator Doaexier. Would cither of you give us your idea as to
what portion of medicaid fraud, in your opinion, is actually detected,
investigated, and prosecuted ?

Mr. Frskr. That is an extremely diffienlt question to auswer,
Senator, I have vead the figures in the committee’s veport with respect
to medicaid fraud in Nvv York and one of the problems is the
definition of frand as I deseribed earlier. Our criminal prosecution
and civil suits have been based on what T think you could call hard-
core fraud, where we can show that invoices were snbmitted for no
service rendered at all. We have not, to date, brought criminal prose-
cutions for those cases where services were in fact vendered, but the
argument is made that services were unnecessary. So there is a gray
aren in terms of what you mean by fraud. I pergonally find it very
difficult to put a percentage on quantity. I would say. however, that
we are satisfied that the system, as T said hefore. is so loose and slip-
shod in its regulatory nroceduves that it literally encourages fraud.

Senator NDomenTor. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

Senator Moss. Thank you, Senator.

T wanted to ask a question. California has o rather novel idea. The
medicaid cards carry stickers—this seemingly to limit their use.
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Would something like this be effective if it were nationwide? They
peel one of these stickers oft when a person uses his medicaid cord,
When he has exhausted those stickers, he has to go back and gof
another card. I wonder if that is a worthwhilo thing.

Mz, Frgice. Under the Culifornia procedure, is the sticker attached
to the invoice when 16 is sent in for payment?

Senator Moss. Yes, it is.

Mz, Frsice, Yes, I think that would be.

Senator Moss. That would sort of cut down on the abuse on the part
of a recurring patient.

PartexT VERIFICATION OF INVOICE

My, Fisgs, It is a little bit like the suggestion we made hefore,
that the patient should be requirved himself to certify on the invoice
when it is sent in thab he in fact received the treatment. None of these
things are going to totally eliminate fraud; there is always going to
be somebody who is really determined to do it and will design a way
avound these systems but, to the extent that it becomes more and
more difficnlt to commit fraud, the marginally fraudulent operators
will, I think, find it is not worth it.

Senator Moss. Do you get any special supportive service out of the
Department of Justice headquarters in this field of medicaid and
medicare fraud?

My, Frske, Only in the sense that they just have given ug permis-
gion to hirve two more assistant 1.S. attorneys.

Senator Moss., T think Senator Domenici covered the question I
was going to aslk, too, as to the extent that the State and the eity
were involved in prosecution of this fraud. You indicate that they,
too, ave limited by manpower and, therefore, have not been able to do
what they could do if they had the facilities.

My, Fiske, That is covrect.

Senator Moss. I take it also from your testimony that you are
determined to seck prison sentences in cases of fraud rather than
settling for just rvestitution and probation.

My Fiske. We are doing both, Senator. We ave requiring anybody
that we have convieted to not only pay back the amount of the
Federal money which he fraudulently obtained under medicaid, but
to pay double the amount plus, in addition to that, a further amount
which we look upon as sort of reimbursement between the Federal
Governmient for the cost of conducting the investigation in the first
place. In addition to these double penaltios on the civil side, we are
making it clear to the courts that we think prison sentences are the
only effective deterrent to this kind of thing in the future,

Senator Moss. Counsel has a question.

Mr, Flavasannarts, T would like to divect this gquestion to M.
Wilson and then, Mr, Fiske, you might want to comment as well.

The question relates to the Talse Claims Act which permits recov-
ery by the fact that the case may be brought by an individual. The
provisions of the statute allow for a 10-percent bounty so that, if
there i1s o conviction, the recovery of funds is paid to the individual
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initiating suit. Suggestion has been made to authorize the States to
act as persons under the False Claims Act for the very limited pure
pose of bringing medicaid fraud cases. I saw the quizzical look on
your face.

My, Trswe. That was on my face, too.

My, Harancaxarss. The question I have is, do you think this would
bo helpful to allow the States, in effect, greater incentive to make
fraud cases? ,

Mr. Frsxe Leb me answer that fiy-, if George does not mind,
becanse it seems to me there is no reason why we should have to
offer the State, which is alveady o vietim of this fraud, some preminm
for doing n job that it should be doing in the fivst place.

Mr. Harasanvaurs, George, do you have » comment?

BouxTy ror Inrormarion ?

My, Winsown, I agree with that. The State is alveady getting money
theovetically from HEW to pay for the cost of administering the
medicaid program. I think, however, it ig o good idea to publicize
this type of thing and let the citizens oft the street—turn them loose.
I think if the citizens knew they could make n couple of bucks, we
would have a lob more work.

Mr. Fiske. I think we | oth would endorse the concopt of & 16-
percent payment to o private citizen who comes forward with infor-
mation that leads to o snecessful prosecution and the veturn of the
mongey.

My, Harastanoarts, I marvel that you have been able to do so
much with all the obstacles in front of you, You had to go to the
city and get the computer tapes and go to Fort Monmouth and have
them develop patient profiles. The question arises, why can’t the city
do what you did? Why can’t the State of New York develop this?
All that is involved is taking computer tapes over to Fort Monmouth
and running profiles. Why hasn’t the eity or State cdone that?

M. Fsice, As to the eity, I think the problem is theiv fiscal situa-
tion, and I fully recognize that the argument esn be made that one
of the reasons the city is in the fiscal straits it is is because of the
situations just like this. A penny saved might well e a penny
carned, in terms of vesources devoted to that kind of computer tech-
nology. Up until now the problem we face with the city hes always
been one of insuflicient funds on their part to do this kind of work,
I think the State is looking to the city, Tt is a dead end.

Mr. Tarnascaxpanes, T wanted to ask if the additions of the Ryer-
son Street warchouse in Brooklyn, where all these invoices are stacked
up in hoxes, hag inhibited your prosecution in any case. In any
prosecutions yeu have had, what kind of difticulty do you have in
retrieving the ariginal billg?

. My, Winsow. Tt took us, X guess, n good part of the year just stand-
ing dead in the water getting invoices. After we went through the
warehouse we still came up, in my judgment, «hout 20-percent short.
We would pick up a good case on the computer run, our computer
profile, where the treatment was given, and we would not be able to
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proceed. on that because we would have no invoice. It extremely frus-
trated some of the people getting the case ready to present to the
grand jury. We ended up with many less counts than we wanted to
because wo didn’t have the original invoice; it could not be found.
That was the one thing that hampered us the most, next to, of course,
the lack ¢ f some profile in the first instance.

Senatyr Moss. Well, thank you very much, Mr. Wilson and M.
Fugke, for your testimony and for your great cooperation. As I indi-
cated in the beginning, you have given us every courtesy and help
as wo have tried to find out what was going on and as we try to
determine what, if anything, wa need to do at the Federal level legis-
latively. We arve wrestling witn that problem now and you haye been
a great help to us. We wish you well in your prosecutions, becauso
certain and severe prosccutions certainly should have a great ceter-
vent effect on the abuses that we have been able to outline here.

Thank you very much.

My, Fiske. Thanlk you, sir.

Mr. Wirsow. Thank you.

Senator Moss. We will now call D, Ingber and Dr. Styles, and
they are accompanied by their attorney, M. Sidney Sparrow.

STATEMENT OF SIDNEY SPARROW, ATTORNEY FOR DR. JOSEPH
INGBER AND DR. SHELDON STYLES, NEW YORK CITY

Mz, Searrow. I will spealk for both of the doctors in a brief pre-
liminary statement.

Senator Moss. All vight.

My, Searrow. T would just like to introduce to the commitree
Dr. Joseph Ingber on my right and D Sheldon Styles, and indicate
to you that each of them has been a practicing chiropractor in the
city of New York.

I should like you to know at this point that neither of these doctors
has, for appr ~imately 5 yeavs, written, presevibed or, in any other
fashion, worked under the medicaid program. They existed way back
then when it was made necessary that they do so.

I should also lile you all to know that after their indictinent and
during the cowrse of the investigation which ultimately resulted in
pleas of guilty on the part of Loth of them, after conference with
My, Wilson and the staft, each of these two doctors decided that they
were going to coopevate with the Government.

I am snre you arve familiav with thoe fact that most Government
eriminal prosecutions depend in great measure upon the eooperation
of one or another of the conspirators or eother persons who might
have been involved. They were asked to give 100 percent cooperation ;
they gave that in full, plus more.

By that T mean very simply—and I speak now particularvly for
Dr. Ingber whom T vepresented in these proceedings—in addition to
giving information concerning that with which he had personally
hecome involved and thase persons with whom he had dealt, he went
far afield in every way that he conld to make amends. e knew of
instances that might possibly lead the Government in its search.
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TrsTIdMoNY VALUABLY

When I heavd Mr. INiske speaking a while ago about the need for
computers and My, Wilson’s comment about a bit of luck in finding
gomething or getting the lead on somebody who was defranding the
Rovernment, I think perhaps part of that luek was to have Dr, Ingber
and Dr. Styles available. By theiv actions, not only did they save the
Ctovernment enormous amounts of time and effort and money, but
they also helped to unearth some of the loopholes which they beeame
aware of and which they, in twn, conveyed to the Government.

Of course, T presume the committee must be aware at this point
that, although they operated in their frandulent manner, they make
1o hones about the fact that they did so, That was at a peviod § years
ago when the atmosphere th. mmghout the city of New York, incofar
as it pertained to thig pavt,~udar type of activity, was almost so per-
missive it was an inducement or invitation to get involved.

Since then, of course—5 years later-—there is o considerable dif-
fervence, perhapy becanse of the fact that there have been some more
affluent and pearhaps morve capable persons—some of whom have
achieved some publicity and headlines and gotten their ultimate
comeuppance—~but does not conrpare in a measure to that which has
happened to these two doctors. By reason of that we have o different
atmosyhiere now.

I suggest to you one particular thing that each of these two doctors
wonld iike you to know, and that is that, although there are many,
many faceis of frand which all of these clinics and those engaged in
medieaitt fraud have been resorted to, the Government in its own
veport to the seutencing judge indicated that neither of these defend-
ants did at any time mistreat or ill-treat o pationt. There is no gues-
tion thut they were involved in defrauding the Government.

Now they are down here voluntavily. They are not here to plead
for themselves; they ave here because they ave concerned about a
system which is so bad that it actually invites disaster.

The program of medicaid is obviously a very fine onej it is one
waich shonld do our citizenry u lot of good if properly administered
and properly handled. T dan’t think Drs. Ingber or Styles are con-
cerned vight now with that which was said heve a little while ago,
sbont violators and forreting out violators with computers to get at
who was commiting erime and prosecute them.

I think it is far more important to this country that these funds
be utilized for the benefit of the people they were intended, and to do
what it wourld seem to be in order to seek to administer the program
in a hetter fashion.

The two doctors are here intending to he as cooperative as they
possibly can and to give yon whatever informati~n they can and
whatever assistance they can to help locate those things which bring
on this type of fraud, and to help climinate it, if possible, so that
ultimately the funds that the Government does provide will be
appropriately utilized for the benefit of those who are sick and in
need of care.

Senator Moss. Thank you, Mr. Sparrow. I appreciate what you
have said and 1 confirm that the two doctors are here with ovr
invitation and we appreciate your coming.
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Maybe we could start with Dr. Ingber and ask you—how did you
get into the situation that caused you to be prosecuted criminally?

STATEMENT OF DR. JOSEPH INGBER, CHIROPRACIOR,
NEW YORK CITY

Dr. Iwesrr. Well, one step at a time, actually, Senator. The
medicaid program was made known to us in late 1968 and early 1969,
and I began in my own private practice to see some medicaid patients.
At that time medicaid fees were $3 for a visit and it was a rationale
for me, and many other people, to feel very cheated by the
Government.

Here we were asked to provide a service and, at the same time,
we were being paid less than 50 percent of what we were asked to
receive from a private patient. This is almost a formula.

Tt you want to seb up a system that is going to be corrupt, start oub
by anderpaying the practitioners. At the same time make it very easy
for them to cheat; don’t put in any safegnards, and turn yeur bacl
on the whole thing and wall away from it.

The way the system is set up, Senator-——what you ave trying to do
is put your finger in the dike with these programs of stamps and,
perhaps, stickers. The whole system is impossible. You can jury-rig
it to malke it a little tougher, but the way to stop it is not to make it
more profitable for doctors to see patients more times. The way to
stop it is to have a system much like GFIT by which doctors are paid
for the number of patients they tveat in a year’s time and doctors
are paid on a salavy basis.

As long as you pay people on a per-visit basis and then take away
much of their income in factoring—much of their income by low
fees—doctors are going to justify what they do to themselves. They
are going to start oubt writing in an extva visit here and there and
gradually, when they see nothing happens when they do it, they will
flo it more and more.

“SystEn Excouracrs Wrowaporxeg”

So the system of paying for visits is wrong, and the more you
hecome vested in that system by which vou are going to pay doctors
for writing more visits, in a sense vou arve encouraging this kind of
thing. You have to stop it from that end; it is backwards.

Senator Moss. Did you start by simply opening your practice and
huving some medicaid patients, then, feeling that the payment by
visit and the amount per visit was so sinall, you got into the problem ?
Is that what you arve telling me?

Dr. Ingper. That is how it stavted, and we heard it was going on
not only in our profession but in every one of the medical and para-
medical professions—that doctors were writing down extra visits
lieve and there, and there was no problem with it. The worst thing
that would happen would be that the city might disallow a per-
centage of your visits.

I fact, tho city of New York set up a system that was in a way
saying “Yes; that is OX, guys,” because they had a disallowance
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number that was called the administrative decision which was just
gobbledegook and meant “We know you are overbilling and we are
going to cut you back.” 7

Some doctors had an administrative decision cut 10 percent, b per-
cent. T Irnew doctors that were as high as 25 to 30 percent in disallow-
ances. If they would put in, let’s say, $1,000 a week in invoices, they
knew that 25 ov 30 percent of that—$250 to $300 a week~—would be
almost automatically taken off the top by the city for administration.

It became a game between the doctor and the city:

I will overhill extra visits; you take them off, and we will play back and
forth. If we pvd in too many, you call us down and we will pay you back $5,000
or $10,000 and we know that will be all that is done.

The city documented this in the newspapers time and time again.
The doctor pays back $20,000 to the city of New York as if it were
a victory when, in a sense, they were telling us this is how you play
this game.

Senator Moss. Was this very widespread then in New York among
all doctors and of all different specialties?

Dr. Ingszr. I would say that it varied from doctor to doctor. Some
doctors were maybe 99 percent honest and maybe others 1 percent
honest, with all ranges in between. I don’t know what every doctor
did, but I know what T heard and I know what I saw.

Senator Moss. You heard us talk about ping-ponging. Is that a
common practice also, to ping-pong patients around to different
practitioners?

Dr. Ingoer. This is one of the gray areas that is spoken about,
Senator Moss. It is true that every black child shonld get fivst a blood
test, and second for sickle cell. It is also true that the motivation of
doctors in doing that was not always for the child’s benefit, buk
usually for their own henefit.

“Pinc-Powerne” Justrrmp ?

It may be true that some doctors were motivated by both finencial
gain and health. It is impossible to know why anybody does it, but
a lot of the tests and a lot of the so-called ping-ponging was because
these were people that had never had, in 1968 or 1969, any proper
examinations before. They had never had an optometrist check their
eyes; they had never had their teeth checked by a dentist or feet
checked or their back checked. Therefore, it is an area that any doctor
could rationalize and justify sending them to any doctor and, at the
same time, his motive might be .totale mercenary, and then again it
might not.

Mr, Harnamanparrs. Let me interject.

Senator Mo. « Yes.

Mr, Haramanvanis. We talked a bit last night and we asked the
question, Dr. Ingber, how many clinies are ping-ponging and conduct-
ing other abuses? What was your response?

Dr. Ingeer. Every center that I kunew about in the city of New
York made sure that there was as much utilization as possible,

Mr. Havamaxparas. That is what T wanted you to say.
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Senator Moss. Well, how prevalent is factoring as a means of pay-
ment for invoices?

Dr. Ineper. I would say that except for the very wealthy doctor
who go into it, it is almost universal. It is dono because—if a medical
center, let’s say, puts in an eye doctor and waiis until he gets paid
to get its rent, or puts in o podiatrist and chiropractor and all the
medical specialists, and if the medical center owners wail fo get paid
until the city pays them, they would go out of business, Therefore,
they insist that the doctor pay on each group of invaices as they go
into the city.

Therefore, the doctor has no way of paying $3,000 or $2,000 up
front waiting until the city reimburses him, because each week he
would be getting deeper and deeper in debt. ITe must go to a factor
or else he cannot work in the medical center.

Senator Moss. What is the group going rate?

Dy, IxeBer. I think 10 percent up to 12 percent.

Senator Moss. That would be regardless of what length of time it
took the factor to collect, whether he had 2 months, 3 months, or 6
months ?

Dr. Ingner. That is a good point, Senator, because it brings out the
point that that comes out if the city paid in 4 months. In a sense, the
center would be making three times as much—or 36 percent.

Excuse me, Senator; may I malke one other point to that?

Senator Moss. Sure, go ahead.

Dr. Incner. The fact that 12 percent came off the top to a factor
made many doctors try to recoup that 12 percent and, therefore, write
extra paper and write extra visits because they knew that if they
were giving an honest accounting of their billing, they were losing
another 12 percent eff the top. Therefore, there may be many cases
they would malke it 12 percent.

Senator Moss. You think that was ai inducement also to cheat the
system ?

“Ax InprceaseNt To Cuear”

Dr. Incner. Yes; I think factoring is an inducement to cheat the
system.

Senator Moss. What is the cost of setting 1p one of these medicaid
centers or clinics?

Dr. Inveper. I knew centers that went as high as $150,000 to set up
and I knew centers that were set up for a matter of $5,000, depending
on the amount of the equipmeunt—the kind of facade that was built
on the street and what they did and how they did it.

Senator Moss. Was this usually done by businessmen or done by
doctors themselves?

Dr. Ixceer. Initially I think it was done mostly by doctors, but
as businessmen beeame aware of how profitable medicaid centers
could be, real estate men and husinessmen would come to doctors that
they knew and sny, “Let us get into this. How can we get into this?
How can we get involved 2”

So I think at this point there were & lot of businessmen coming in.
As far as our centers were concerned, most of them were not the very
expensive centers, except where we went into someone else’s center.
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Senator Moss. But did it turn ont to be a ver: 1. rative thing,
setting up these centers?

Dr. Inaner. It did for some people. It depends on where you set
up a center. For example, if you went into the heart of a ghetto
neighborhood, you were pretty sure of a very busy office, but if you
went into the marginal aveas where there were not a large number
of welfare patients, you would find that you had a marginal operation
and in order to survive you would have to overbill.

This is another point that T wanted to bring up to the committee,
and that is that there should be some sort of criteria or guideline set
up for how many medical centers can be set up in a given population.
It shopld not be allosved that 1.000 medical centers can be set up in a
commiiity, because most of them won’t have enough actual patient
load to survive; they will be encouraged to overbill just to survive.

Two or three of our centers would never have survived even for
a few months without overbilling. In fact, one of our centers, even
though we did overbill, was forced to close within a few months.
There has got to be some proportion of centers to population, or else
a group of centers will flood an area and most of them will overbill.

Senator Moss. Dr. Styles, we don’t want to leave you out. If you
concur generally, will you tell me, as to what Dr. Ingber has said
about how you get into it—why the system was abused?

STATEMENT OF DR. SHELDON STYLES, CHIROPRACTOR,
NEW YORK CITY

Dr. Sryrrs. Since we were together I think he has put it succinctly.

Senator Moss. Do you know of doctors who essentially sell their
licenses, allowing others to bill in their name for a percentage of
return?

Dr. Styres. I have known two such doctors.

Senator Moss. You know two who do that?

Dr. Styres. Yes.

Senator Moss. Do you know a Dr. Hught?

Dr. Styrus. Yes, Senator.

Senator Moss. Is he one of those involved ¢

Dr. Sryres. Yes: but not knowingly.

Senator Moss. Do you know what percentage of his billings were
false billings?

Dr. Sryres. A large majority of them, Senatos T don’t know what
percentage.

Senator Moss. But o majority?

Dr. Styres. Yes.

Senator Moss. Was there a kickback arrangement in your center
with a pharmacy or a clinic that you sent your work to?

Dr. Styres. Concerning the drugs prescribed ?

Senator Moss. Yes: drugs prescribed or places where procedures
were done on blood—clinics of that sort.

Dr. Styres. We received a payment from a laboratory based upon
the percentage of income somewhere between 20 and 25 percent of
the amount that they billed medicaid.

Senator Moss. About 20 or 25 percent ¢

87-873 0.~ 17 -3
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Dr. Sryres. Approximately so; yes, sir. _ .
Senator Moss. Now on these problems of extra billing, how did y
work them out? Were they just at random or did you have a regular

system of checking off extra services?

Bmrine Done AT Raxpon

Dr. Styres. Each doctor will have billed—many medical doctors
billed on their own. Chiropractors had assistants and secrelaries, and
each doctor billed differently, but I imagine muclf of it was done at
random—ypulling names out. )

Senator Moss. And it would depend really on what, the financial
condition, how urgent it was to get the extra billings? IHas that
increased the number?

Dr. Sryres. In the cases that I recall the doctor is dissatisfied with
the amounts of money he was making. IHe knew that other doctors
could go to the file, pull out the names, and write new invoices on
these patients, and he might be encouraged to do the same thing.

Senator Moss. Was it your observation that this was widespread
through all of these medicaid centers? Was it being done rather
universally ?

Dr. Styres. Yes, sir, it is.

Senator Moss. Do you thinlk it is still continuing today, or has it
changed ?

Dr. Styres. From what I vead in the paper, I would say that it is
continuing today.

Senator Moss. Do the doctors ever trade patients? Do you trade
patients?

Dr. Ingser. In those days it was very common for one doctor to
finish billing a patient, and another doctor would begin to bill that
same patient.

Senator Moss. I see. Do doctors have a practice of training new

physicians that are coming into the facility—to show them the ropes
and how to go?
. Dr. Inceer. Senator, the atmosphere is such that they pick it up
very quickly without saying anything directly. It was very seldom
that anybody was told what to do. They just came into the center
and looked around and began to follow, or moved on if they didn’t
like what was going on.

Senator Moss. Do you think it is possible for a strictly legitimate
medical center to survive, or does it have to have these extra billings
to get by? ‘

Dr. Ixcerer. If the fees are fair and if the number of centers are
limited to those which are really needed, if those centers which are
really needed are licensed and regulated, if they have, perhaps, a
city empioyee on the premises—which might sound expensive, but
it 1s really very cheap—and if they have one city employee at the
front desk in every medical center, you would save that salary over
100 times.

Senator Moss. What is your observation as to the quality of medical

care that is given at the centers? Is it adequate, inadequate, or
superior?
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‘Wime VariatioN v MEpicAr: Cars

Dr. Ingper. It varied from superior to inadequate, depending on
the individual doctors. There were residents who would come in to
put in one session a week, if they could, who gave super care. There
were men who wanted to earn a few extra dollars who were very
conscientious and gave excellent cave.

There were other marginal practitioners who could not make it in
their own private practices who gave a fair level of cave. Then I
would say that there were a few people who didn’t give a damn.

I think mostly you have to make a distinction in these medicaid
centers from the nursing home industry, hecause in the mediecaid
centers patients did languish and die. In medicaid centers the Federal
Government and city and State all got ripped oft financially, and that
is where the crime was, but the crime was not in hurting people. That
may have happened to a cevtain extent as it may happen in any
private doctor’s practice—maybe even a little more—but certainly
not to the extent that it happened in the nursing home industry.

Senator Moss. Well, your suggestion that a number of centers be
limited and placed strategically in the population mix poses a diffi-
cult problem if we are going to have free practice of medisine.

Dr. Inaper. May I answer that one, Senator ?

Senator Moss. Yes, please.

Dr. Ingeer. Free practice of medicine by one professional or two
or three professionals of one particular profession could be unlimited,
but when you have multiprofessional centers, when you cross the
line—in other words, where you have podiatry, chiropracting, den-
tistry, and gynecology-——and you go on to more than one profession
there, I think you can limit the number of those facilities.

Also, sir, you could have free and unlimited practice of profession
for those people who do not do more than a certain percentage of
medicaid practice, but when a center is considered a primary medicaid
facility, those centers could be numbered.

Senator Moss. Now upon your conviction, did you have to give
up the practice or are you—have you been able to practice?

Dr. Incper. I am going before a board in my profession.

Senator Moss. You are going before a board ?

Dr. Ingeer. T have to go before a professional board, sir.

Senator Moss. Is that true of you, too?

Dr. Styres. I gave up my practice at the time of the investigation.

Senator Moss. I see.

Mr. Searrow. May I, for a moment, address you, Senator?

Senator Moss. Yes.

Mr. Searrow. Appropos the taking of license and Dr. Ingber’s
comment that he intends to go before a board, I might just mention
that the penalties and the punishment that have come to them as a
result of the prosecution in this particular case have been vastly
larger and greater and more harmful than anyone could ever have
anticipated. In addition to civil penalties to which Mr. Wilson and
Mr. Fiske alluded earlier there has been, of course, a constant ex-
posure to the publicity involved with the fraud and theiv part of it.
Then, of course, the indicated incarceration which has already been
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imposed upon each of these two doctors and whether that would be
meant as a deterrent is not before this forum at this time.

“COOPERATION . . . May B Drerzrren”

; However, the question of whether or not cooperation on the part
of persons similarly situated to Dr. Styles and Dr. Ingber will act as
a detervent and their cooperation in an effort to unearth and ferret
out any cther persons may act as a deterrent, I think, is also some-
thing that merits some consideration.

So there should be some opportunity for persons who come forward
at this point, those who have commutted acts in bthe past—perhaps
they may be able to help this committee eliminate some of what has
been happening and get on the right track, as it were.

Senator Moss. Other than the recommendation that we limit the
number of places and have an inspector there, do you have any
opinion as to the bill that Senator Talmadge is proposing of having
a Federal Inspector Greneral to oversee giving medicaid? Do you
think that will have any effect? Would that be a good thing or not?

Dr. InceBer. Sir, it depends on the expertise of the individuals who
do the actual checking. If you have people coming around who are
not knowledgeable and easily fooled, they are not going to have any
real, lasting, or even a temporary effect except for sprucing up for
an investigation.

You have got to have a permanent committee with permanent
experts who are in the field and who you know will be around in the
future to have any deterrent effect.

Senator Moss. And you don’t think any detervent effect is really
being exercised yet, despite some of these prosecutions?

Dr. Iwgser. Well, the enormous disparity in punishment shows
that a process is at work; that is, when the spotlight comes on it is
extreme punishment to show that everybody is doing their job.

‘When the spotlight goes off, everybody knows that it is business as
usual and they can go back and do it. Before the spotlight came on
Dr. Styles and myself, people were getting suspended sentences, light
fines, pay back the money, or pay back half the money.

Without any rancor I have to say that I think Dr. Styles and I
have taken the weight for the entire profession and we feel very
much that when the spotlight goes off and you gentlemen have con-
cluded your work, unless there are permanent committees and perma-
nent safeguards set up now that we have taken our punishment, now
that we have been the heavies, everybody else knows that it is cool
again.

Senator Moss. So you think temporarily there is a repentance but
that it won’t last.

Dr. Ixcner. Everybody will be careful for a month or two.

Senator Moss. All right. Counsel has a question.

Mr. Hanasmaxparis. I had the benefit of talking with you gentle-
men last night so if you don’ mind I want to go back over things a
little hit. Let’s talk ahout how you got into this thing. I want vou to
tell me exactly what happened. Did you get an idea to open a mill
as you were walking down the street? Give us all the specifics.
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Dr. Inaner. We knew there was a doctor in a community near us
who was running a very successful medicaid center and Dr. Styles
went over there when we were making a patient referral. We were
looking for a psychiatrist for our own private practice to see one of
our patients. ,

Friexpsure Leaps 10 PArRrNersmir

Dr. Styles went into this facility and he saw that it was a very
successful operation and, over a period of time, developed a relation-
ship with this man. When the man was going to open another clinic
Dr., Styles was asked to come in as a partner.

Subsequently I came in; several other people came in. The original
man did not. We had our first center and we opened it for about
$8,000. We started searching around for doctors and then we found
that there was a community of doctors thabt worked in these centers
and many of them were foreign born doctors, many of them were
beginning doctors, many of them were not totally successful—men
who neeced to make a few extra dollars.

Once we got into the first office which was in Corona, Queens, we
found that initially the business was very profitable and we could
male a percentage of everybody’s income.

Mr., Havamanparss. Tell us what you mean by “very profitable,”
and give us o breakdown of the first clinic you had, the number of
people you had working for you and the percentages you were getting
from them.

Dr. Inasir, Now you are going back about 8 years, so my memory
may not be exact,

Mr. Havasannarzs. Take a more recent example.

Dy. Ineper. The percentages varied from 8 percent of an optome-
trist’s income, 25 percent of a general practitioner’s income, 30 per-
cent, perhaps, of a medical specialist’s income, 35 to 40 percent of a
podiatrist’s income, and as high as 50 percent of a chiropractor’s
Income,

These did not come personally into my pocket but they came into
the corporate covers and we used to pay bills and expenses, and then
dividends were declared and income tax was paid on that.

Mr. Harazanparis. Then after you had the fees that were exacted,
who got the 25 and the 50 percent? Let’s take the case where 25
percent to 75.

Dr. Ingper. The practitioner got 75 and 25 was written out to the
medical center.

Mr. Haranmanpanis. What happened after all the bills were paid
oft and you had some money left over? How was that divided?

Dr. IncBer. Among the stockholders of the operation,

Mr. Hanasrannarts. Who were the stockholders?

Dr. Incper. Different corporations had different stockholders.
There were corporations that had three or four and some that had
five or six. I may have been as low as the 10 percent stockholder in
one corporation and as high as a 2¢ percent stockholder in another.

Mr. Havaranparts. What kind of money are we talking about?
An everage mill ran eight at one time.

ot
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.

Dr. Incser. We ran eight at different times. We never ran more
than four at a time.

My, HavanaNvares. Give me the top figure.

Dr. Ixopex. I have to say that I wish I could give you—you seem
to be looking for big numbers.

Mr, Havamanparis, I will take little ones.

“Trear Cexters Grossep $2 Mivtion”

Dr. Inger. We were not very good abt what we did. There are
men better than we are that ave still doing it. I would say that the
gross of the centers over a 3-year period—the eight centers grossed
about $2 million. If you divide eight cenlers vver 3 years, you divide
$2 million by 24 and then divide that by 150 doctors, you will know
what we got.

My personal billing that was judged to be false billing was $38,000
over 3 years. That is what I am paying penalties on and I have
agreed Lo pay $100,000 back to the Government on false billings
of $35,000.

Mr. Havasaxpanris, When did you write your fivst phony billing
and what motivated you to do it?

Dr. Inoper. I wrote my fivst extra billing—phony billing—in Jate
1968 or early 1969, and it was based on the fact that I felt that I
needed to put down an extra billing because I could not make it on
$3 a visit. At the same time I felt that nothing was going to happen
if I did it.

Mr, Hanssraxvarts. So you were not surprised that the State and
city didn’t catelr you at this cheating ?

Dy, Ingper. No, I was not surprised beeause I heard of cases all the
time where people were writing extra billings.

Mr. Hanaacannaris, You sald the city caught one doctor and the
city gave a slight slap on the wrist.

Dr. Izvener, One doctor billed £10,000 for the members of 10 fami-
lies and the city called him down and said, hey, look, you have got
to keep the families down. We were called in and we were told that
we are not allowed to bill more than two childven in one family.

The city told us, don’t you bill morve than two children in one
family. We were foreed to pay back a few hundred dollars and we
paid back a few hundved dollars,

I said, “What happens if three childven in the family are sick?”
In a sense they were telling us: It is all vight to write false billing
for two children, but don’t malke us look bhad. Write up those eight
children from four families; spread it out, guys.

My, Harsncaxnarts, You said entively profitable. Give the Senator
some indication of how profitable.

Dr. Ixaprr. As T said, T know it was most profitable for internists
and pediatricians to write $100.000 a year in their own name very
easily hecause their fees woere higher,

Most of the chivopractors didn't write anything like that, mavhe
$20,000 or $25,000 medicaid invoices a year. The men who made the
most profit out of medicaid were the very busy internists who would
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very commonly see the patients on one day, write them up, and then
write them up for a followup visit.

My, Havasanpans. Where should 1 go to find cheating medicaid
mills in New York?

Du. Ivoper. I think you should go to the centers that ave in border-
line aveas that ave not in the heart cf the ghettos, because those
centers are actually very busy.

The centers on the borderline—the centers in changing aveas thatb
show very large billings—are the centers where a lot of overbilling
takes place. Centers run by businessmen rather than by doctors.

COALITION SUGGESTED

T also would say that if you really want to find the fraud in medic-
aid, you should set up a coalition with people who have been in it
who know where the fraud is and who know people who know people.

‘I'here is & network. If I were to start out saying who I know and
who they know and who they know, you could get through 80 percent
of the people. Iiverybody knows everybody in the business.

So if we were to sit dlown and go over names and dates and places,
there would be indications of who lmows what.

Mr. Havasaxpanis, Everybody knows everybody, a small group of
people gets all the money. What you told us a while ago in answer
to my first question is that everyone is cheating.

Dr. Inoser. Iverybody is bragging about it, too.

Senator Moss., Well, we appreciate having you come and be candid
with us about what has gone on and is still going on, unfortunately,
and it poses a problem that is not confined to New York or any single
community. It is a problem in this whole Nation, not ounly the cheat-
ing and the monetary scandal, but the sort of haphazard service that
is given in some of these places. You have told me some was good and
some was very poor. Unfortunately, the ones I hiad personal contnct
with, I would say, are very poor.

In your centers, did you give cave to medicare as well as medicaid
patients ? Did you have patients nnder medicare?

Dr. Inaser. Dr, Styles can answer better than I.

Dr. Styres. We did & minimmum amount of medicare, and doctors
usually charged that beeause that was billed through theiv offices.

I did want to say one thing. T always felt while this was going on,
especially now that I rvead the figures on the list of those doctors
who have collected $100,000, $200,000, et cetera, that Master Charge
imposes a limit—nand I could not understand whv—at a level of, say,
$25.000 for a busy internist. e would not have to come in to seek a
higher level.

I don’t know if it conld be arrasized. but I think it would he valu-
able that no one could pass $25.000, $50,000, ov $75,000, without his
funds being frozen at that point unless he sought the necessary
permit to continue at higher levels.

Senator Moss. That is a good point to make. .

Is your procedure in billing medicare different from billing medic-
aid ? What is the difference between the two?
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Dr. Srynes. Medicare was very little of it, and it requirved a diffcg
ent form submitted through, generally, Blue Cross and Blue Shidlc
The doctor submitted it and usually when it got paid, they paid their
rent, That was a very small amount of work that we handled.

Senator Moss. But was there any difference as to how you could
proceed with a false billing as readily on medicare as you would
on medicaid?

Dr. Styris. No, sir, we did not. It was strictly held back to what
the nctual need of the patient was.

Senator Moss. I see.

o)

Parmxt Recerves No Copy or Brnring

Dr. Ixgoer. One more point on that, siv, I think on medicare the
patient gets a copy of the doctor’s billing and in medicaid they don’t.

Dr. Styves. And a percentage of the fee.

Dr. Incprr. So this is another valid point. If a patient twere to get
a copy of what they had been billed by a particular center and the
patient saw outrageous charges for services not given by coctors
never seen, these patients would 1un, because there is almost an adver-
sary relationship in some of these areas with some of these centers.

The patients don’t feel that they arve getting a fair deal just as you
didn’t feel you got a fair deal when you walked in.

Senator Moss. We have had some suggestion that there may have
been avson committed in some of these less profitable centers. Are
you aware of anything like that going on?

Dr, Inaner. Just what T reacd in the newspaper. -

My, Harasanparts., You have no divect knowledge of anyone
committing arson to collect insurance?

Dr. Incoer. As I said, my first indication was reading in the news-
papers. I vead someone had burned down one of their medicaid
centers to avoid prosecution or to destroy recovds or something like
that. As T said, I never spoke to the person or anything like that. T
just read it and I was aware of it.

Senator Moss. Just hevesay.

Mr. Searrow. I might mention to you, Senator Moss, that
Dr. Ingber today is in a somewhat different position than he was as
a medicaid provider. Fle has in his intervening years done many
other things and, as a matter of fact, until such time as he does start
serving his sentence he will continue to act as a volunteer provider
under a different type of situation.

He is we-king as a nonpaid counselor at a methadone maintenance
clinic and s met many persons who have been or presently still are
addicts. Fo has sought in every way he can to compensate society for
whatever it is that he has done, and he would like this committee to
know that if there is any fashion in which he and Dr. Styles as well
can give assistance in the future, they would like you to know that
they can be reached and called upon at any time to provide such
assistance.

Senator Moss. Thank you.

Could you tell me about this methadone use that passes through
these centers? How does that work?
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Dr. Inoner. Sir, methadone centers are a separate entity and they
are Jicensed by the city in o separate manner; medicaid centers are
not licensed by the city.

These centers ave totally regulated and they are followed up in a
much closer way. The procedures and rules that ave followed in the
methadone centers, many of them should be applied to the centers
because the methadone centers are computer billed—printouts are run
by computer, The billing is much more closely supervised than it is
in medicaid centers.

MerizapoNE ProoradM Crosery MONITORED

Medicaid centers are a very loose helter-skelter operation. Metha-
done centers are monitorved by the city—the amount of methadone is
calculated each day. It is » different procedure.

Men may have made profits on methadone centers, but at least the
work and services are being given. In my opinion, anyway, they
serve o valuable service. If you see some of the exaddicts in the centers
now, off the street, not doing the crimes they were doing to get
heroin, what they are doing in methadone centers—getting on pro-
grams, rehabilitation-—it is a very good situation, in my opinion.

Mr. Srarrow. Unfortunately, J cannot agree with that. ‘Totally
different abuses do arise out of some of the methadone centers. Of
course, there is the obtaining of methadone for retail, There are
many other things that do transpire in connection with them, but
that is not actually, I think, a subject matter of this committee’s
investigation.

Senator Moss. That is true. We were not on thatj we are just trying
to tallc about medicaid. I thought the two were intertied in some way
and I wanted to find out if they were.

My. Searrow. No, sir.

Dr. Inoper, No. siv, they are not.

Mzr. Svarrow. Dr. Ingber, divectly or indirectly in his profession
or paraprofession, suggests, shows, and helps those persons who need
his assistance,

Senator Moss. The Senator from Illinois, Senator Perey, has
joined us and I will ask him If he has any questions of the two
witnesses, Dr. Ingber and Dr. Styles, who are before us and are
represented by Muv. Sparrow.

STATEMENT BY SENATOR CHARLES H. PERCY

Senator Perey. T had a medical problem in the family. My son
had his arm set at the Orthopedic Flospital so I was not here at the
beginning of vour testimony.

If any of my questions are repetitious, I can just look back over
the record.

I wonder if you have commented on the diligence with which
HEW follows up to sec whether or not there is a prudent followup
in surveillance of these programs or whether we need an internal
audit in the Department—in our parlance, an Inspector General. I
that a contributing factor with which you can carry on these abuses?




676

Is that a factor we have to take into account in reorganizing and
working with the administration and reorganizing and restracturing
their Department?

Mr. Srarrow. Senator Perey, before you avrived there was consid-
erable comment about the fact that the medicaid program was o very
permissive one. It actually was, as Dr. Ingher just said, a helter-
skelter situation where in each instance it multiplied itself. i

If yon had o factor who was taking 12 percent off the top, you just
write out an order and billed additionally in order to compensate for
that 12 percent.

If you were followed by the city vou could not bill for mora than
two children in one family; yvou then iled two children in two
fictitious families to make up for the fact that you actually have to
treat more than two in one family. You were invited, as it weve, to
play the game in that fashion,

There has heen a total Inck of supervision. There has been an indi-
cation where the supervision of the doetors and clinies have gotten
the impression that, well, this is the way it is done. If you want to
take your share of it, just jump vieht in and help yourself,

Senator Peney. Those are the rules of the game. I think you made
a comment this morning, something along the line that the heat is on
now but when the lights go oft it will jnst stavt all over again.

RepeareEd InvesTIGATIONS NEEDED

Could you expand on that o little bit as to what you mean? T think
we are very concerned when we have a hearing, as we had in the
nursing home some years ago. We went back, audited, and we found
that all of the regulations that had been implemented were not being
taken seriously because they thought that it was going to be just o
one-shot deal, and that was it. But we have gone back time and time
again,

Tvery time we go back we notice the industry really knows that
we are serious and we intend to do something about it. Tn this case
what do you mean by, “when the lights are turned off,” that the old
practices will go back? Do you lack confidence that yon ave able to
tighten up the system sufliciently?

Dr. Iwenur, Well, Senator Percy, if the system itself is inhevently
encouraging overbilling by cach visit the doctor gives, the doctor
will look for justification and rationalization to ping-pong patients
to other doctors. ITe will find rationalization in the gray arveas.

The only way to stop the system is to not try to shore up a weak
foundation—it is to stavt over. This system stinks. You ave going to
try to fix a lousgy system. )

I listen to these law enforcement people about how they are going
to tighten it up with millions of dollars worth of computerization.
That is a favee, because they will stay up night and day and they
will not. They will tighten it up for a while, and spring a leak some-
where else.

I think it was My, Fiske who said people always look for loop-
holes. Design a system that does not have the same type of loopholes.
Malke it sophisticated. If you nade o mistake, admit it, instead of
saying these guys are all erooks,
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Yeg, we took advantage of o lousy system and one that had turned
its baek and sadd go ahead wnd do what you want.

The only way is not to pay for the number of visits but the number
of people. No doctor will encourage extra visits becouse he is not
getting paid by the visit, he is getting paid by the number of patients
in o given community in a given peviod of tiwe,

Senator Prrey, Flow is that different than the private practice?

Dr, Inene. Siv, GHT—

Senator Preey. If a doctor is willing to work 10 or 12 hours, he
makes wove money thau a doctor who works 4 hours o day. e gets
paid for the number of patients he sces. Bub somehow in the private
sector there seems to be a diffevent attitude. I have never scen this
kind of attitude, shove them in and shove them out—put them on an
agsembly Jine. When I look back and think about the inordinant
amount of time that the doetors consnlted, just to decide what to do
to my son’s arm this morning, it’s a different attitude altogether,

There was the time they took explaining to him what was wrong.
When T think of the testimony we had yesterday and the way people
were treated, and the only difference was that one is private pay
and one is Government pay. Why this difference then? Is it a different
kind of people that are on medicaid ?

Iow many patients, for instance, were you able to sce a day, or
did you try to see, when you were running the mill?

“Bepgr Care Avaitapoe?

Dr. Ixener. Sir, T would lile to answer the fivst part of your ques-
tion first and that is that, yes, your son got probably the best care
available in the country, and maybe in the world, but when you see
the size of those bills you are not gumg to pay them oub of your
pocket, They are going to be paid by medical insurance and those
bills ave going to be held,

Senator Perey. But we pay the medical insurance. The insurance
costs go up when the cost goes up.

Dr. Ineper. In many cases in the private sector n doctor walking
throngh a hospital saying hello, how are you today to 25 or 30 private
patients in o hospital bills every one of those patients $25 or 815 for
that hello. ‘This is in the private sector.

Maybe you will be investigating 8 years from now what is being
done in the private sector with the major medical insurance com-
panies—what kind of fraud is going on in major medical insurance.

Senator Prroy. et me ask yon about the insurance companies then,
becayse they ave the payer in this case; the Federal Government and
the States are the payers in the other case.

Do the insurance companies have o system of checking up? Do they
somehow have better surveillance ci are doctors more careful about
putting padded bills into insurance companies than they are into
the Government?

Dr. Inguer. Let me give you o very straight answer, Senator. There
are guidelines where you know how much you can bill an insurance
company before your committee comes down on you, and within thoss
guidelines men are vipping off the private insurance companies just
as much as they can.




That is why insurance premiums are so high and the Government
has its eyes closed to this. Maybe it is unsophisticated, but when you
get a copy of a medical bill in many cases you are amazed at all the
charges and you feel, well, it is not coming out of my nocket so 1t
does not really matter. But it is coming out of everybody’s pocket,
just in a different way.

Senator Prroy. Since 1969, as the chairman indicated yesterday and
this morning, this committee has been looking into medicaid fraund
and abuse involving nursing home operators, pharmacies, medical
lahoratories, medicaid administrators, physicians, dentists, and so
forth.

We had brought to the attention of this committee yesterday that
we have rot looked into medicaid fraud in hospitals. Do you feel that
hospitals are areas across the country that we should be looking into
because fraud might exist there today?

Do you think a part of our high cost of medicine is attributable to
a padded system—frand that exists in a system—payments that we
are making for services that simply are not being given?

Hosrrrars Must Xeer Busy

Dr. Ingner. The hospitals have a vested interest in keeping Federal
funds coming. They have to show that they are busy. They have to
show that their beds ave fillec. Tf you see, as in New York City now,
their hospitals are being underutilized, the city threatens to shut
them down.

So extra visits are commonly encouraged and physicians are prob-
ably told—I don’t have any right to say I know, because I don’t know,
]I) only heard, that there was a lot of encouragement to keep hospitals
busy. '

I am sure you saw the New York Times a couple of months ago
about the amount of unnecessary operations being done in this coun-
try today because the hospitals have a vested intevest in keeping
themselves open.

_ Sir, not only overbilling in hospitals, but they ave overbilling med-
icaid at & higher rate than individual practitioners in medical centers
because they are allowed to.

Senator Perey. Dr. Styles, could you comment on the number of
patients an average doctor in a medicaid mill would be able to handle
per day? What is normal practice for a physician, on a cross-section
basis?

How many patients can they see normally and how many can they

step it up to if they just say hello and give a cursory examination to
find out what is wrong with the person?
_ Dr. Styres, A session might last for 8 hours in which the specific
internist would be available. Tn our centers he could have seen from
10 to 25 people, perhaps morve, perhaps less; the optometrist would
see somewhat less. He would not see people who had seen an optome-
trist in the past 6 months or so.

There were guidelines. They would not draw blood more than once

a year. These guidelines would create different patient loads in all
the different categories.
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I had read about patient loads of 150 people being billed by a
psychiatrist who had given an hour per patient, and this was in the
period of a week—he saw them three times or so. It is not something
that I saw.

I saw, as 1 said, 15, 20, 25 for a heavy load.

ExceprioNs OrR THE Rurnk?

Senator Prrcy. I would like to ask both of you one more question.
We have such a challenge to our institutions. We have a soul-search
to undercut ourselves. This tendency and habit somehow erodes con-
fidence in ourselves. The statement was made where you have the
finest medical system in the world. I would like to give both of you an
opportunity to comment on how frequent the kind of practices are
that we have talked about here, how frequently is making money the
sole objective of a person in the medical field, and whether or not
you feel that we do have an absolutely outstanding medical system,
that most people in it are good and went into it because of their
dedication to it. We are dealing with exceptions here-—a small
percentage of the total volume.

I don’t want to put words in your mouth. I want you to tell exactly
how you feel about our medical profession in this country, because all
that has come across on the tube that T have seen so far is all negative,
Of course, if there is a positive side we want to provide equal time
for that.

Is it a question of just tightening ap the regulations, based on the
system that we have, or do you think we have to think through the
whole approach to the medical health cave of our people?

D> Ingser. Sir, if the system is polluted or part of it is polluted,
and v« put people into that polluted system, they will get dirty.

The way the medicaid system works, it is pelluting. Fvery doctor
who steps into medicaid takes o big risk of himself generating his
type of care and his type of practice to fit the system at it exists today.

Part of our system is noble and honorable and men who work
there ave encouraged to be noble and honorable. But when a doctor
sets fooi into medicaid, the atmosphere—the situation—encourages
that side of human beings that exists in everyone. The temptation is
there and the wealness exists to a different extent in all people, I
believe. You better he very strong to run away from it or else it can
engulf you, and thaut is what I feel happened to us.

We were weak and we took advantage of the system.

Senator Percy. Part of these weaknesses arve caused by lack of
supervision in the system ¢

Dr. Iweser. Yes, sir.

Senator Peroy. Toughness of regulation, the followup—the temp-
tations arve too great.

Dz, Inaner. Enormous.

Senator Prrcy. Humankind is too weak in the face of those temp-
tations, so it is a tremendous disservice to the profession to have these
temptations, to have the laxity that exists, because it encourages what
you are trying to prevent.

Dr. Ingeer. Yes.
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Senator Prrcy. I would like to have Dr. Styles, if you would, com-
ment on and add te this—your having been in the system and paid
penalty and now having been totally rehabilitated, exonerated. and “
leading dignified lives of contribution, in the last 5 years at least. ‘
What caused you to turn around and to see the wrongness of the
course of action you were pursuing before, the weaknesses that exist
in the system. There ave weale people out in the system now. Maybe
your testimony now would be helptul to them and cause them not to
dip into the te:aptations. "

Maxy Rervsen To Be CorrUrren

Dr. Styres. Before I answer that cuestion I would like to go back «
to what we were discussing just prior to that. There were a lot of
beautiful voung doctors that came to these clinies that came there
and performed superior care and could not be changed. No one ever
asked them to bastavdize their work, no one asked them to change
their method, and we were happy they came there to talke good care
of the patients. T will relate one specific instance.
When medicaid introduced the fee payable for a TB tine fest—that
is the tine test in which a small puncture is made in the skin—down
to $1.50, I recall medical doctors who were kind of angry. They lad
done TB tests on everybody who needed it or everyone that came fo
the clinic that should have had it, and they liked making money. It
was a very simple procedure and they picked up some TB tests, so I
guess that helped their rationale.
Then medieaid dropped the test to §1.50 and T overheard a conver-
sation in which the doctor said, “Well, we are just going to have to
make it up someplace else.” That is not everybody. There ave a ot of
really fine residents coming through—a lot of good ethical positions.
Senator Percy. Did the fact that you had to serve time cause you,
in that period of time, to reflect on the course of your life and was
that o strong influence in saying that it is just not worth it?
Sometime you are bound to get caught. A lot of people out there
are engaging in these practices. Qur job is to make sure that they do
get caught and we are going to go about doing it and set up the
procedures that arc necessary—sweep the net far enough.
We caught a few of them, but I think we intend to work very
closely with FTEW and the Justice Department in sceing that we
follow throngh on a program and not ruin a program that is designed 1
for @ood, but has seen much fraud and waste and squandering. |
Has that been a salutory effect on your life, just serving time? |
|

Dr. STyr,Es. Unquestionably. I have not served time yet. I am due
to begin serving time on the 16th of September. All of these things .
that you mentioned did come very strongly into play. One of the
things that we have felt was that if we would have avoided all of the
pitfalls of greed, we could have easily made a healthy amount of
money very legitimately. It just required something more, somewhat “
less systematic. )
We were angered against the reduced fees and all the rest of the
things that were mentioned. There is a way to do it the right way
and we have learned that.
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Senator Perey. Mr. Chaivman, T would like to say to these wit-
nesses as they conclude their testimony that I know there was a
comment made by Secretavy Mathews yesterday, and I can well
appreciate the discomfort of o huge departnient and a man who has
a tremendous responsibility when something like this has been ex-
posed—they arve all (efensive. I an sure he is not being defensive
about the abuses. I think what he is saying is that we know about
them and we are trying to do something about them.

DraratizarioNn Lnaves Lastine IMeRESSION

I well remember one time when I was sitting at a conference table
with Dr. Todward Teller and talking about how much radiation we
were exposed to by underground testing, and some witnesses were
talking ahout the fact that there was quite a bit. Tle took off his wrist
watch and he threw it down on the table—this is 20 years ago—and
he said, “You have all been exposed to more radiation now than you
will be with all the underground testing we intend to do in the next
2 years.”

You know, he could have sat theve and just saict thab statement and
I would not have remembered it the next day, much less 20 years
Jater, but when LEdward Teller does something, he does it with
dramatics.

I simply feel this subcommitteec has seen fit to take this and say
“Look, we have been at this for years and years and years, and we
are going to do something that will somehow dramatize this to the
country.”

1 hope Secretary Mathews—and we will be working very closely
with him—vill appreciate and understand that sometimes it is neces-
sary to be dramatic about this. We are all envaged by this that has
gone on and T think the subcommittee approached it in a very appro-
priate way to bring it to the attention of the country in such a way
that it won’i be forgotten.

Now I hope it will be remembered long enough for us to do some-
thing. T am sure no piece of Jegislation has had a better boost than
this has had te correct the problems.

Senator Talmadge, who could not be here, certainly has done a
magnificent job in having legislation ready now for us to act on and
move on. I think we are all mtending to devote hours to it without
underestimating a bit what Seccretary Mathews has said about the
problem, the concern that the whole Department has.

We want to work with them. This is the U.S. Government. We ave
both separate parts of it, but we have to work together on it. T simply
want to place my support to you, Mr. Chairman, in any way I can.

Now that the evidence is in, we really can do something about this
problem. T thank vou very much for your appearance heve today.

Senator Moss. Thank you, Senator.

_ Thank you, Dr. Ingber and Dr. Styles and Mr. Sparrow. We appre-
ciate your coming here at our invitation. We are glad to have your
observations in our record. That will be helpful to us as we try to
carry out our respounsibility.

Thank you very much.
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The next witness is Dr. Clyde Weissbart from New York City. Is

Dr. Weissbart here? . . . )
I am told that Irving Seidman, representing Dr. Weissbart, is her:

STATEMENT OF IR vING SEIDMAN, OF RUBIN, SEIDMAN & DOCHTER
LAW FIRM, NEW YORK CITY, REPRESENTING DR. CLYDE
WEISSBART
Mr. Seipman, Irving P. Seidman, law firm of Rubin, Seidman &

Dochter in New York City. ) _ '
I don’t wish to take any time from this august Senate committee in

its important work but, unfortunately, on the short notice given to

Dr. Weisshart inviting him to appear—he cannot appear.

However, we will consider another invitation from the committee
if Mr. Halamandaris communicates to our office.

Senator Moss. Well, thank you for coming to inform us.

Senator Peroy. I would like to ask a guestion as to when the invi-
tation was issued and a little more detail a3 to what is so overwhelm-
ingly important that the doctor could not be here today. When did
hereceive the invitation?

Mr. Harasanparss. The invitation was issued a week ago and we
had additional discussion with counsel in which the doctor was given
an opportunity to appear voluntarily. A discussion of the decision
that counsel made last Friday was that the physician would have to
he subpenaed to appear before the committee. Fvidently there has
been some change of mind and in his position that he now appear
voluntarily at o more convenient, date.

I think that is what Mr. Seidman is saying.

Mr. Semaran. Senator, I communicated with Mr. Val Halamandsaris
on Friday. X believe the doctor was made aware of the invitation on
Wednesday, if my information is correct. I see no reason why the
doctor would not consider another invitation from the committee or
Mr. Halamandaris. We do not intend any disvespect for the Senate
committee and its important work.

Senator Percy. I'would like to give you an oppontunity, if you
think it is important, to explain why Dr. Weissbart, who has been in
the full time business of operating a medicaid mill in New York,
could not be here today ?

Mr. Semaran. If Your Honor please, Senator, with all due respect
I believe that the doctor did not appear in view of the fact that
appropriate notice from the standpoint of preparation and scheduling
did not permit.

“Hr Is A Deprcarep Puysiorax?”

_ Again, T reiterate that we are prepared to consider another invita-
tion and seek to cooperate with the Senate committee. The dactor
does perform important and significant work in the ghetto of New
York. He has no other professiondl interests. He is a dedicated
physician and we are prepared to cooperate with Mr. Flalamandaris.

Thank you, sir.

Senator Moss. Thank you for your appearance, Mr. Seidman. We
will indeed invite Dr. Weissbart to appear and, if necessary, we will
provide a subpena.
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Dr. Nancy Kurke, would you come forward, please?
Now, Dr. Kurke, you ave presently with ISast Harlem Medical
Center, is that right?

STATEMENT OF NANCY KURKE, M.D., EAST HARLEM
MEDICAL CENTER, N.Y.

Dr. Kunke. That is vight, part time only.

Senator Moss. 145 Bast 116th Street, New York?

Dr. Korxe. That is vight; only on alternate Saturdays.

Senator Moss. I sce. Is that center still open now? TIs it still in
operation?

Dr. Kurxz. I don’t know. I have not seen it since last Saturdoy. It
was last Saturday because I was there.

Senator Moss. You were there last Saturday ¢

Dr. Kurxe. That’s right.

Senator Moss. As a predicate to your testimony I would like to read
a paragraph out of the staff report® on our investigations done in
New York. This is on page 27 and the subparagraph is No. 4.

It says:

At the Bast Harlem Medical Center, Private McDew asked to see a podiatrist.
He was sent, instead, to the general practitioner and owner. The doctor listened
to his cliest and referred him to the chiropractor. Xe saw the podiatrist only
after he had seen all other practitioners in the facility. Despite the nature of
his complaint, “The bottom of my feet hurt,” blood and urine samples were
taken and his chest and feet were X-rayed. The podiatrist prescribed ankle
braces which Private MeDew was told to obtain “down the street” from a
particular supplier. He was specifically referred to the Bast 116th Street Phar-
macy to fill three pharmacentical preseriptions which inciuded two antibiotics.
Private Roberts entered this same clinic complaining of tiredness, and received
a general physteal, Fle was ~eferred to the podiatrist and given a future appoing-
ment to see the psychiatrist. Blood and urine samples were taken, His feet and
chest were X-rayed and he was given two prescriptions which he was told to
fill at the adjoining pharmacy.

Now are you acquainted with any of those circumstances?

Pinc-Poneing: A Rourine PracricE

Dr. Kurke. I think that they arve fairly routine for anybody who
comes into the clinic and that is, according to standard practice,
everyone is seen first by Dr. Weissbart or Dr. Rivera or by myself,
and then, ne matter what his complaint is, even if he has a specific
request for the podiatrist, he has to be seen by everybody. ¥e has to
have laboratory work, he has to have a chest X-ray, and also an EKG
which is worth $15 whether he needs it or not. Whether or not he
needs to see the podiatrist, he should be referred to the podiatrist and
also the chiropractor.

Senator Moss. I see. So what you are telling us is that what has
been called the ping-ponging is routine—they are referred all around
the clinic—is that right?

Dr. Kurxe. That is right.

1 Fraud and Abuse Among Practitioncrs Participating in_ the Medicaid Program, staff
Jr;:zplort: for the Subcommittee on Long-Term Care of the Senate Special Committee on
ging.

87-873 O = 17 - 4
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Senator Moss. I visited this same clinic and I experienced some-
thing of this, although I didn’t get full treatment apparently. T didn’t
get to the podiatrist; I think it was his day off.

Dr. Kurxie. Probably.

Senator Moss. Can you tell me what resulted from my visit? Was
there any comment about that there? *

Dr. Kurxs. Well, not very much because very little of it is legible.

I gather that you complained of a sore throat.

Thero ave a few lines of history, most of which I cannot malke out.

There are & few comments on physical examination, most of which
T cannot understand.

Two medications were preseribed. I think one of them was bicillin.

I veally don’t understand why you were not scheduled for an
clectrocardiogram because of your age, that being one of the few
common requivements of a gentleman of your age.

However, your blood pressure was not taken. Height, weight, pulse,
temperature—none of those. I don’t understand why.

Senator Moss. As a matter of fact, I hardly think that even my
throat was examined. The doctor locked at me from a distance and
shone a flashlight towavd my open mouth but he didn’t look in there
with a depressor or even peer in closely with his eyes to see.

As you point out, I had no blood pressure or no temperature talen.

Tuaeraroyerrrs Covsmrrep “ExTrRAas”

Dr. Kurxe. That is because usually there is no thermometer. It is
one of those extras that we can do without in this clinie that we run
with an absolute minimum of supplies. One of the things you do
without is a thermometer.

Senator Moss. T sce. Now does that report show any results back
from the blood that was drawn or the urine specimen?

Dr. Kurke. Yes, it does. Incomplete blood count because all of the
blood counts ave incomplete. That is to say, you had a white count
and a differential, but no hemoglobin.

Your analysis was largely normal except for the fact that, quite
amazingly, you had white cells in your urine.

Senator Prrcy. Ave you sure you want all this in the record?
[Laughter.]

Senator Moss. Maybe I will have to go back for a return visit.

Dr. Kurxke. T think it would be wise if you saw a urologist.

Senator Moss. T see. T should have been veferred the next time to
the urologist.

Dr. Kurkr. You are being vefevred this time to the urologist.

Senator Moss. You say you worked there on alternate Saturdays?

Dr. Kurke. Yes.

Senator Moss. What is your other appointment, besides that?

Dr. Kurke. During the week I work at another center owned by
Dr, Weisshart.

Senator Moss. How many centers does Dr. Weissbart have?

Dr. IKKunxe. To the best of my knowledge, two.

Senator Moss. Just two? You said he does not see all the patients—
it might be you, or it might be a third doctor.

1 See examination sheet, p. 685,
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Dr. Kurxe. Dr. Rivera who works evenings and alternate
Saturdays.

Senator Moss, When Dy, Weissbarvt is there, does he see everyone
that comes during his time on?

Di. Kurxx. Yes, indeed, he certainly does.

Senator Moss. 'That is what I observed from sitting there waiting.
I thought he saw everybody.

Dr. Korxe. I have even had patients tell me that they saw him
professionally when they stopped in to say hello.

Senator Moss. I see. Now we have had some information that per-
haps the clinie theve had been closed down just yesterday or the day
before. You have not had any information of that sort?

Dr. Kurke. Nv.

Senator Moss., Youwave an M. ?

Dr. Kunxn. Right.

Senator Moss. What kind of fee arrangement do you have with
the clinic?

Dr. Kurkz. I get 50 pevcent of my billing, .

Senator Moss. And 50 percent goes to the clinie, supposedly for
overhead?

Dr. Kurxe. Whatever it goes for, I don’t geb it. _

Senator Moss. I sce. As part of this visitation, how many patients
a day are you able to see?

Dr. Kurks, Well, T am very seviously handicapped by the fact
that T feel obliged to talk to patients and examine them, so T usually
never see more than 20. T am not o very profitable doc. o,

Senator Moss, I see. Flow many did Dr. Weissbart sce in a day?

Sres 40 or 50 Parmsrs & Day

Dr. Kurks. OQh, according to what his veceptionist says, about
40 or 50.

Senator Moss. Are you an internist?

Dr. Korke. T am an internist.

Senator Moss. You are an internist. ‘['he other practitioners around
there—would they see that many if they get ping-ponged around?

Dr. Kurxu. Certainly.

Senator Moss. Do you have any commient on the kind of extended
care that people were getting there—the quality of medical cave?

Dr. Kurxe, Many, many comments. I think the quality of care is
appalling. Tt is the worst medical carve that T have ever seen in all of
my experience working anywhere, and only with poor patients. I
have worked in a city hospital. T have worked in the emergency room
at St. Luke’s Flospital in Newburgh, N.Y. I have never seen anything
to equal the absolute poverty of medicine that is practiced in this
clinic.

Senator Moss. Why don’t you withdraw from the clinic?

Dr. Xurxe. I have.

Senator Moss. You have now?

Dr. Kurke. Yes.

Senator Moss. I sec. How long a time did you serve with
Dr. Weissbart ?
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Dr. Kurxy, I started in March.

Senator Moss. Since Mavch of this year?

Dr. Kunin. Right,

Senator Moss. Well, this paragraph that T vead about what hap-
pened to Privates MeDew and Roberts, is that a vather typical
situation ?

Dr. Kurrs. Absolutely. Absolutely typical. Most patients will put
up with it. T had a woman come in one day when I was covering who
wanted to sce the podiatrist. She went along for a while with the
physical, but refused to have blood drawn and wallked out because
sho said she was not going to go through all that to see a podintvist.

Most: people will, beeause they simply do as they ave told. They
have blood dvawn, they have X-rays, electrocardiograms—vhatever
anybody can do to them is done to them.

Senator Moss. Is it customary, when a medicald patient comes in
with a green card, to xerox several copies of it ?

Dr. Kurke, Yes, it is.

Senator Moss. Why do they do so many copies?

Dr. Kurie. T have no idea. I never saw anybody do anything with
any of them. I don’t know why. I think perhaps it might have some-
thing to do with vervifieation of old invoices that are returned when
there is something wrong with the billing, but since our Xerox
machine has been broken for 4 months, we didn’t do it. T think it is
much more of a problem that no one ever checks to find out whether
the medicaid cavds ave valid; many patients use invalid medicaid
cards.

Meprcarn Carps PURCITASED oN STREET

Many patients are issued multiple medicaid cards and for that
reason they go out on the street and sell them. Anyone can go ont on
Tulton Street and buy a medicaid card for $3. When he presents it
in the clinic he will not be asked to prove that he is the person whose
name is on that card. Qv if he really wants to play it safe, he will
spend another $5 and get a phony photo ID to go with his card.

Senator Moss. My medicaid card had my name on it all right
although the middle name was spelled out which is unusual, that is
the only difference, and it had the address of the hotel where I stayed
when T'was in New York. That was never questioned at all, although
I think it was a well-known address and should have been recognized
by any New Yorker, I believe.

[The card referved to follows:]
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Dr. Kurxs., Well, not necessarily. However, I would think it varies.
It is very surprising for someone coming to 116th Street when near
23rd Street there ave many fine hospitals and clinics. That would
certainly be bizarre behavior.

Senator Moss. Well, you verified what happened. Do you have any
other examples that approximate what happened with Privates
McDew and Roberts?

Dr. Kurxks, I think theve are things that happened that are much
more important than that, because there are people who are not
treated at a1l for what is really wrong with them.

There ave people who are treated very badly or inadequately even
when their primary condition is recognized. One of the great lacks
we have is of adequate equipment. We have one size of blood pressure
cuff and, unfortunately, that is good for taking blood pressure only
on a normal sized arm. Any other size arm needs a special size cuff.

Many, many of our patients ave obese and if you use & normal size
cuft on an obese arm you get what is called factitious hypertension.
I have scen many, many patients, seen vegularly by Dr. Weissbart,
who came in and saw me when he was on vacation and 90 percent of
them were not hypertensive. They were taking very potent anti-
liyypertensive medications and some of them were symptomatic to the
point of loss of balance, dizziness, and weakness, They were being
treated for a condition they didn’t have simply beenuse we didn't have
a proper blood pressure cuft,

So far as I could make out they were never fully examined, which
is quite routine in patients who are supposed to be hypertensive: one
ehecks the state of the blood vessels and what they look like in the
retina,

There was no record made of the clectrocardiograms, which is just
as well because they were useless. They were not good tracings, and
they were not tracings that had ever been interpreted by anyone.
They had not: been standardized so they were really not meaningful.
Largely they were not even labeled so that there was no way of know-
ing that the electrocardiogram actually belonged to that patient.

IxsvrricmExT InvoraaTion oX CUrArts

There was never any statement in the chart about chest X-rays
although the chest X-rays of patients with hypertension are very
important to describe the size of the heart, the shape of the heart, the
size of the aorta, and whether it is dilated., None of that information
was available on the patients who were receiving fairly large doses of
medication for a condition that they did not have.

Senator Moss. There are quite a number who present themselves,
who are really ill and in need of carve, and you ave saying that their
chances of getting effective care ave very slight?

Dr. Kurxe. Precisely. Many of the patients I saw complained that
when they came to sec Dr. Weissbavt they came in the door of the
office and he said, Stand there, don’t move,” wrote something down
on the chart, wrote a prescription, and took them out—particularly
patients who spoke foreign languages. 'They never had a chance to
say what was wrong.
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If I said, “Oh, I sce here at the last visit that you complained of
having a headache,” he said, “Oh, no, I never complained of head-
ache, I complained of burning on urination”—which is an eutirely
different complaint. )

They were very peeved about that but they kept coming back any-
way which is something that I never understood. The chances were
very poor that their real complaint would get on the chart before
they made several visits, if ever,

Senator Moss. Now, I just complained of a sove throat when I went
in there and yet T wound up getting at least two, I think, two or
three preseriptions out of that. Is that quite customary? o

Dr. Kurke. Quite customary. There is veally very little point in
having the patient stop by without gettine medication, So far as I
know, Dr. Weisshart owns the pharmacy. He runs a pharmacy that
is attached to each clinie.

Senater Prrey. Have you actually seen dvugs preseribed which, it
talen, could have an adverse effect ?

Dr. Kurxe. Very definitely.

Senator Prrey. So, while the patient is paying for the prescription,
the doctor will give him medicine that will do harm, rather than
good ?

Dr. Iurie. Absolutely. Unfortunately, yes.

Senator Perey. I wonder if you could tell me—if Senator Moss
would allow an interjection—how you happened to get into the medic-
aid mill business. Flow and why did you get into this particular one?

“Muorr Traven axp Loxa Hours?

Dr. Kurxe, Well, I worked at Francis Delafield Hospital in New
York City which was the fivst hospital that was cloged by New York
City. I thought I would work in Westchester County. I sworked part
time as an eniergency room physician which, unfortunately, was very
{lcmanding because of the traveling and the fact that the hours were
long.

When I saw an ad in the paper, which Dr. Weissbart placed in the
New York Times, I answered the call. Initinlly, what he was looking
for was somebody to work alternate Saturdays, After I talked with
him he said:

“I have a wonderful iden. Wait. wait, I have n wonderful idea. We have this
clinic in Brooklyn and we are in trouble. What we need is someone like you.
We need a doctor.”

He sent me over to look and wanted to know if X would work there,
and since I needed a job I said yes. It was a very amazing experience.

Senator Percy. How long did it take you to size up the situation
and lknow what you were involved in?

Dr. Kurxe, About 10 minutes.

Senator Percey. What caused you to stay 20 minutes then?

Dr. Kurxe. Well

Senator Perey. Was this in line with your motivation in going into
the practice of medicine or did vou feel vou cou'd reform it, or at
least offer some guod service to the people that came?
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Dr, Kurkge, After I had o few weeks of experience and T got over
being shocked and veached the point of being envaged, I contacted a
friend of mine, & lawyer, Mr. Robert Silk, I asked if he could find
out who it was in the New York arvea investigating medicaid mills.
Ho gave me the nume of George Wilson, whom I contacted and who
in turn put me in teweh with Bill Halamandavis,

Essentially, what T have been working for thus far is to accumulate
evidence about how medicaid mills work, what tie patients ave like,
why they go to medicaid mills, how they get treated, and hopefully,
what will be done about it. I think that it is impossible to have any
contact with these patients without realizing that we have a double
standard of medical practice.

What you were talking about this morning was what you know
about the practice of medicine, what you recognize as a member of
the middle or upper class. You have health insurance, you have a
regular income, you have a family physician.

"There is a very large segment of our population which is in no sueht
posidon. They have no concept of medicine as you see it. They go
from doctor to doctor, from clinie to clinic. They have very little
faith in the cave they are gebting and as a vesult almost all of them
2o to many doctors in the same week with the same complaint and
usually they will go from one to another until someone listens to them.

It is very uncommon for them to find someone, certainly in the
first weelk or two. Eventually perhaps they do.

No Cross-Curex ror Munrrene Visrrs

Senator Perey, What if the same person who was on medicaid went
to three different clinics with the same problem? What cross-check is
there to see that someone eatehes up with that?

Dr. Kurke, There is absolutely none.

Senator Prrey. So. today there is nothing to prevent anycae going
to four, five, or six clinies?

Dr. Kurke. And many patients \o.

Senator Prrcy. Just to get someone to tall: to—to tell their
problems.

Dr. Kurxe, Or to get medication to go out on the street and sell,
which is also very common.

Senator Perey. So there 15 a trade on the street?

Dr. Kurxe. Absolutely.

Senator Pueey, Medicine which they have obtained from a clinic?

Dr. Kunice, Many patients who are on methadone go to the centers
to get treatment so they can sell their methadone. There is a very
brisk trade in methadone as a result.

Senator Perey. Do yon have any idea what Dr. Weissbart’s income
is? Have you ever wondered about this in your idle moments?

Dr. Kurke. No, T am afraid I don’t. I was really astonished.

Senator Prrcy, Mave you made any kind of estimate?

Dr. Xurke. No, I really have not.

Senator Percy. Do you know anything about his lifestyle?

Dr. Kunxe. Not a thing, except that he likes to play golf.

Senator Perc¢y, That he lives comfortably and well ?
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Dr. Kurie. I have no idea.

Senator Prroy. But you do have some idea that there has to be
some money coming in if he is seeing 40 or 50 patients a day. _

Dr. Kurxe. Definitely, and because of what I read in the New York
Times most specifically, which gave the total of Dr. Weissbart’s
billing for last year and also discussed the billing for 1974.

Senator PrrCy. That figure in 1974 was $100,000, and in 1975
$136,000. ]

Dr. Kurxe. That was really very upsetting to me because in the
Brooklyn clinic I had to provide my own otoscope, ophthalmoscope,
and sphygmomanometer. I had to provide my own liquid soap with
which to wash my hands, and a soap dispenser. So it was very upset-
ting to discover that Dr. Weissbart’s income was $186,000 last year.

Senator Moss. And he got 50 percent of all of your billings while
you worked there?

Dr. Kurxe. Yes. He was not really satisfied with my billings be-
cause he didn’t feel I was doing a large enough volume of business.
We had a meeting several weeks ago with Dr. Weissbart’s brother-in-
law, Dr. Sampson. They wanted mu to take over the Brooklyn clinic
as a tenant, take all of the money and pay all of the bills, because
they felt that T would have greater incentive and, therefore, I would
see patients once a week whether they needed to be seen or not, and I
would write more preseriptions because that way more money would
be coming into the clinie.

Proacary Are: To Maxe Movey

There just was not any way that these patients could be seen legiti-
mately every week. I don’t mean there was no way to write more
prescriptions, but the point was made that the aim of prescrihing
medications was to malke money.

Senator Moss. What about the laboratory =we-k? What did
Dr. Weissbart use for a lab?

Dr. Kugrre. Well, there are regulations concerning what any doctor
may do in his own office. There is a list of some simple tests, such as
complete blood counts, red cell count, things like that. This is in the
handbook that is sent out through the medical assistance program.

One of the first things I dizcovered about the clinic at 116th Street
was that they didn’t have a hemoglobinometer. When I asked
Dr. Weissbart about it every week he said very vaguely, “Oh, ycs, we
will have to do something about that.” .

I said, “Yes; we are going to have to do something about that
becanse these blood counts don’t mean anything.”

When I got this little booklet that detailed whui was supposed to
be done, which is available to all physicians, although I didn’t get it
for a while, it states unequivocally that a complete blood count
includes the hemoglobin.

Now, T know that Dr. Weissbart’s charts are surveyed repeatedly
and audited. It seems to me that it would be very difficult to miss the
fact that not a single one of these blood counts has a hemoglobin value
and yet these were billed as complete blood counts and paid for as
such, which I regard as fraud.

Senator Moss. I understand that Dr. Weissbat does not have any-
body working in his laboratory on Saturday.
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Dr. Kurxe. That is right.

Senator Moss. What does he do with specimens that ave taken on
Saturday ?

Dr. Kurke. They ave held until Monday.

Senator Moss. Just hold them over?

Dr. Kurge. That is right.

Senator Moss. What is the likely result?

Dr. Kurke. They are examined as though they were fresh speci-
mens although they are useless.

Senator Moss. Would they deteriorate considerably over 2 or 3
days?

Dr. Kurke. Yes. There is no point in taking a urine specimen
unless it is done within 2 hours and a good blood count might be
obtained if you kept it for 24 houry, but ideally that also should be
done fresh.

Enereency Cases Rererrep 1o Hosprran

Senator Prroy. What would happen to a patient who came in
seriously ill and obviously needed urgent medical attention? Would
they just refer him to a hospital ?

Dr. Kurxe. Yes.

Senator Percy. They will get rid of them as quickly as they can.
Of course, that, would be customary in a clinic.

Dr. Korxe. Yes; because there ave not any emergency facilities. It
depends upon what hospital you sent him to and what length of care
they get. Some patients are referred to hospitals who don’t need
hospitalization or who need hospitalization in a better hospital.

Senator Percy. Dr. Ingber mentioned this morning that in medic-
aid mills the only erime 1s, as he put it, ripping off the Government.
He said that he gave adequate care in the medicaid mill. In your
experience, have you seen the provision of adequate or good care in a
medicaid mill at all?

Dr. Kurse. No.

Senator Percy. Have you worked in any other than just these two?

Dr. Kurxe. No, but I have talked to all the patients I have seen ab
great length, with great curiosity, which is something that. is algo part
of the regulation. You are supposed to ask patients if they have seen,
or are seeing, another doctor and refer the patient back to that
physician.

This is something that is never done as a matter of practice.
Patients have told me about their experiences in the Harlem clinic
and in many, many other clinics that they went to. I could not make
out that they were treated any differently anywhere.

Senator Moss. Dr. Kurke, have you had a chance to see this report
that has been drafted?

Dr. KXurke. I looked through it briefly.

Senator Moss. It quotes you in a number of places and T just
wondered if that represented accurately what you reported to our
investigators? Are there any errors in there?

Dr. Kurxe. I have not seen it exactly but I think the ones having
to do with patients, yes, certainly are accurate—quality of laboratory
work, yes—general quality of cave, definitely.
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Senator Moss. The reason I asked; ther are some very shocki
things about patients and failure to care - - them, even to obserfe a
growth in the throat, thines of that sort. !:.se actually happened?

Dr. Kurxke. Yes. Some of the most amaz -, things that I have ever
seen in all of my experience in medicine. One was o patient of 50 who
eame in, who had been seen by 6 other physicians in the Brooklyn
clinic, among them Dr. Weisshart. He asked for medication for pain
in his face. I asked him why he had a pain in his face and he was
very surprised.

“You know, none of the other doctors asked me that.”

I said, “Well, why do you have a pain ¢”

He said, “Well, T have this thing m my mouth.”

“What thing #”

“Well, sort of a growth.”

What he had was the largest growth that T have ever seen—about
the size of an egg—that was literally choking him. I looked through
the chart and I said, “You know, I really don’t understand this. Is it
really true that no one has looked in your mouth #”?

“Tary Never Looxep iy My Mourmi”

He said, “Yes, that’s right, they never looked in my mouth.” e
said, “T had a pain in my face and they gave me medication but they
never looked in my mouth.” e said, “It veally does not matter
because I know that this is killing me anyway.”

But T think it does matter because I think it is concrete evidence
of a double standard in medical care. When vou go to see a doctor,
someone should look in your mouth if you can’t swallow, if you can’t
lie down and breathe at night.

He knew that this tumor, which was removed originally 15 years
ago, had recurred 5 years before he saw me. In the 2 years since he
started coming to the Brooklyn clinic it had achieved large enough
size that he could not eat, which was why one of the physicians
noticed he was losing weight.

By the time I saw him it was literally embarrassing his respiration
but no one had looked in his mouth. No one cared to know. It was not
worth the trouble to take the time to look in his mouth becanse you
don’t get paid for that, it is a waste of time. Anything you do that
you can’t put down on an invoice is a waste of time.

quenator Moss. 3i7{e didn’t even get the flashlight treatment that I
got?

Dr. Kurke. No ,\ he was not asked to open his mouth, just simply
given a prescription.

Senator Moss. Di. Kurke, I do appreciate your coming and giving
us your personal experience and your viewpoint. I am sure that
Senator Percy and I both would like to continue the colloquy, how-
ever, that single but;on up there says a vote has started and we must
go to the floor, :

This does comnlete the number of witnesses we had called for today
and T want to thank ‘all of them for appearing, and you especially.
You give us great pause about this system that we have underway in
medicaid and obviously it is being abused terribly.

'
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We simply must find the answer out of this so it will not continue.
Thank you.

At this point I would like to insert in the vecord the New York
Times editorial entitled “Medicaid Scandals,”

[The article veferred to follows:]

{From the New York Times, Aug. 31, 1976]
MEDICAID SOANDALS . . .

Rumory and suspicions about abuses of medicaid funds have been rampant
for so long that the public, expecting the worst, may not react with adequate
anger and disgust to disclosures by the Senate Subcommittee on Long-Term
Care. Without the outrage these findings so clearly call for, there is small hope
that the revelations will be quickly followed, not only by essential reforms but
by eriminal prosecution of those who have enriched themselves at the expense
of the taxpayers and of the poor for whom the funds are intended.

High on the agenda of any prosecution of medicaid profiteers ought to be the
recovery of the stolen money and ity return to the local, State and Federal
treasuries. At the same time, every effort must be made to prevent medicaid
abuses from generating popular and political opposition to the sound and neces-
sary concept of medicaid—the vital Federal-State program that provides medi-
cal aid payments to the aged, blind, and disabled.

Senator Frank E. Moss, Democrat of Utah, as the subcommittee’s chairman,
and other members of his staff performed an extraordinary public service by
personally posing as indigent patients as they sought to uncover widespread
medicaid irregularities. What they found is a catalog of flagrant breaches of the
law and medical ethics. The compendium of thievery, which resembles more
nearly the kind of revelations ordinarily associated with the Mafin than with
members of a respected profession, includes the following carefully documented
charges:

(1) Individual physiciansg collected huge Medicaid payments, ag illustrated by
a list in New York State that cites more than 100 physicians whose Medicaid
payments last year ranged from $100,000 to nearly $800,000.

(2) Medicaid “mills” are flouvishing in poverty areas, designed to defraud
rather than serve the poor, while fly-by-night operators share the profits with
greedy doctors.

(8) Unnecessary diagnostic tests and X-rays are being routinely administered
for only one discernible purpose—to enrich the laboratories, cooperating physi-
cians and pharmacists, the latter in payment for unnecessary. and therefore
possibly harmful preseriptions.

(4) A high inss;nce of false diagnoses arising from these practices poses a
ready threat of p¥. sical damage to unsuspecting patients, Senator Moss himself
displayed evidence in the form of hruises he suffered in the course of batteries
of blood tests.

Senator Moss. The hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:30 p.m. the hearing adjourned.]
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'APPENDIXES

Appendix 1

REPORT TO THE SENATE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON
LONG-TERM CARE

SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING

BY THE COMPTROLLER GENERAL
OF THE UNITED STATES

Improvements Needed In
Managing And Monitoring

Patients’ Funds Maintained By

Skilled Nursing Facilities And
Intermediate Care Facilities

Social and Rehabilitation Service _
Department of Health, Education, and Welfare

Mismanagement of patients’ personal funds in
Medicaid facilities in five States and proposals
for dealing with the problem are the subjects
of this report.

it deals with

-the adequacy of Federal and State regu-
lations and guidelines for the handling
of Medicaid patients’ personal funds in
the custody of facilities,

~how selected facilities have handled pa-
tient funds, and

-the adequacy of the States’ monitoring

activities regarding facility compliance
with regulations and guidelines.

MWD-76-10., MARCH 18,1876
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COMPTROLLER GENERAL OF THE UNITED STATES
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

B-164031(3)

The Honorable Frank E. Moss

Chairman, Subcommittee on Long-Term Care
Special Committee on Aging

United States Senate

Dear Mr. Chairman:

This report discusses improvements needed in managing
patients’ funds maintained by skilled nursing facilities and
intermediate care facilities participating in the federally
assisted Medicaid program. The report points out inadequa-
cies in the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare's
regulations and the States' monitoring of nursing facilities,
as well as deficiencies in handling patients' funds at se-
lected facilities.

Our review was made pursuant to your reguest of Decem-
ber 19, 1974. Aas your staff requested, we have not given the
Depautment of Health, Bducation, and Welfare; the States; or
the selected nursing homes an opportunity to review and for~
mally comment on our report. However, we have discussed our
findings with departmental representatives and communicated
our findings to the States and facilities involved.

This report contains recommendations to the Secretary
of Health, Education, and Welfare,. As you know, section 236
of the Legislative Reorganization Act of 1970 requires the
head of a Federal agency to submit a written statement on
the actions taken on our recommendations to the House and
Senate Committees on Government Operations not later than
60 days after the date of the report and the House and Senateé
Committees on Appropriations with the agency's first request
for appropriations made more than 60 days after the date of
the report. We will be in touch with your office in the near
future to arrange for release of the report so that the re-
quirements of section 236 can be set in motion.

Sd ‘ ely youﬁ (&JL

Comp:roller General
of the United States
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ABBREVIATIONS
General Accounting Office
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IMPROVEMENTS NEEDED IN MANAGING
AND MONITORING PATIENTS' FUNDS
MAINTAINED BY SKILLED NURSING
FACILITIES AND INTERMEDIATE
CARE FACILITIES

Social and Rehabilitation Service
Department of Health, Education,
and Welfare

Each aged, blind, or disabled Medicaid pa-
tient in a skilled nursing home or interme~
diate care facility is entitled to an al-
lowance of at least $25 a month for his
personal needs. (See p. 2.,) The Depart-
ment of Health, Education, and Welfare (HEW)
hac issued iimited regulations or instruc-
tions on managing these patients' funds.
(See p. 4.) The States have issued regu-
lations and/or instructions which vary
widely. (See p. 5.)

HEW regulations and some States' instruc-
tions do not deal with such important areas
as

--how patients' funds should be safeguarded
and accounted for,

-~the services or items that properly could
be considered as personal needs, or

--how personal funds should be disposed of
upon the death or discharge of the pa-
tient. (See pp. 4 to 7.)

GAO identified deficiencies in managing

patients' funds in each of the 30 facili-<
ties it reviewed., (See p. 8.) Problems
identified included: .

--Shortages in patients' funds.
-~Medical supplies and services being
charged to patients' funds.
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--Funds of deceased and transferred pa~-
"tients being kept by the facilities.

--Interest earned on patients' funds be-
ing kept by the facilities. (See p. 8.)

All facilities participating in the Medi-

caid program are required to be inspected

annually by the State in which they are ‘

located. (See p. 15.) These inspections ¢
" should include reviews of their patients'

funds procedures.

Of the five States GAO reviewed, Michigan

did not include this as part of its in- 4
spection process uyntil August 1975. At

2] of the 24 facilities GAO reviewed in

the other 4 States, the inspection reports

showed that they were in compliance with

patients' funds requirements.

Fifteen of the 24 facilities did not com-
ply with one or more existing HEW or State
requirements.,

Moreover, there is some question as to the
inspectors' ability to determine whether a
facility has properly implemented the poli-
cies and procedures for handling patients'
funds.

In at least one region, HEW has not pro-
vided training to State inspectors on the
proper handling of patients’' funds. (See
p. 16.)

State audits disclosed deficiencies similar
to the ones GAO identified. However, there
were few audits in the five States GAO re-
viewed. (See pp. 17 to 18.) As of

June 30, 1975, 33 states had agreements
with Medicare fiscal intermediaries for
common audits of hospitals. The interme-
diaries are also responsible for Medicare
audits of 4,000 skilled nursing facilities
that also participate in Medicaid.
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Therefore, it may be possible that the
States could modify common audit agree-
ments with f1scal intermediaries to in-
clude making :evxews of patients' funds
at skilled nursing facilities where they
are making reviews. (See p., 18.) GAO
recommends that the Secretary of HEW di-
rect the Adminigtrator of the Social and
Rehabilitation Service to:

--lgsue additional regulations designed
to safeguard patients' funds. (See P

--Require Missouri to amend its Medicaid
Instruction Manual so that it complies
with Federal regulations. (See p. 7.)

--Prain State inspectors to identify prob-
lems that exist in a facility's manage-
ment of patients' funds. (See p. 20.)

--Encourage the States to modify their com-~
mon audit agreements with Medicaze fiscal
intermediaries to include a review of pa-
tients' funds at skilled nursing facxli-
ties. (See p. 20.)
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CHAPTER 1
INTRODUCTION

In a December 19, 1974, letter, the Chairman, fubcom-
mittee on Long-Term Care, Senate Special Committee on Aging,
asked us to review certain areas of nursing home costs
under Medicaid. 1In a later discussion; the Subcommittee
asked us to make a separate review of the controls over
Medicaid patients' personal funds maintained by skilled
nursing facilities (SNFs) and intermediate care facilities
(ICFs).

THE MEDICAID PROGRAM

Medicaid--authorized by title XIX of the Social Secu-
rity Act, as amended--is a grant-in-aid program in which
the Federal Government pays part of the costs (50 to 78
percent) incurred by States in providing medical services
to persons who are unable to pay. The Social Security Rot
requires that State Medicaid programs provide skilled nurs-
ing home services. Services in intermediate care facili-
ties, which provide care to patients that do not require
skilled nursing services, are an optional Medicaid service.
About 7,100 SNFs and 8,400 ICFs are participating in the
Medicaid grogram. About 4,000 SNFs also participate in
Medicare. .

At the Federal level the Medicaid program is adminis-
tered by the Social and Rehabilitation Service (SRS), with-
in the Department of Health, Education, und Welfare (HEW).
States have the primary responsibility for initiating and
administering their Medicaid programs under the Social
Security Act.

SOURCES OF PATIENTS' FUNDS

For Medicaid patients residing in Medicaid facilities,
one source of personal funds is the Federal Supplemental
Security Income (SSI) program which was established by title
XVI of the Social Security Act. The program became effec-
tive in January 1974 and replaced and broadened the previous

lMedicare, authorized by title XVIII of the Social Security

Act, is the Federal health insurance program for the aged
and disabled. Part A of Medicare provides hospital insur-
ance and also covers certain posthospital care in SNFs or
in a patient's home. -




federally assisted, 3tate-administered cash assistance
programs for the aged, blind, and disabled.,

section 1611({e) of the ach: provides that an® S5I tecip-
ient residing in a Medicaid facility will receive a ‘reduced
SSI payment of up to $25 a month (protvided the recipient's
other retaineble income is less than $25) to provide for
the patient's personal needs. 1In conformance with the S5I
paymenf: level, Medicaid regulations require that the per-
sonal needs maintenance level for any institutionaliped
aged, blind, or disabled Medicail recipient be a minimum
of $25 a month. However, a State may uet a higher personal
needs allowance level. Any income above the personal needs
level must be applied to the cost of facility care. This
application of excess income reduces the amount paid by
Medicaid.

In addition to SST benefits, patients' funds may come
from a variety of sourcesa, including social security bene-
fits, veterans' benefits, disability componsation, and con-
tributions from relatives.

SCOPE OF REVIEW
The objectives of our review were to determine

--the adequacy of Federal and State reyulationa and
guidelines for handling Medicaid patients' personal
fonds in the custody of facilities,

--how selected facilities have handled ‘patients' funds,
and

~--the adequacy of the States' monitoring activities
reqarding facility compliance with regulations and
guidelines.

our review included work at HEW headquarters in
washington, D.C.; HEW reg:onal offices in Atlanta, Chicago,
Kansas City, New York, and San Francisco; and State agency
offices in California, Florxida, Michigan, Missouri, and New
York. These States were selected to give wide geographical
distribution and to insure that only one State wa3 located
in each of the REW regional offices reviewed. We also
visited 30 SNFs or ICFs in the 5 States. These institutions
‘v ra saleted on the basis of size; location within the
" ,ate; and type of facility such as proprietary, private
..onprofit, and public. We reviewed the procedures and
practices used to manage and account for patients' funds at
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each facility. We interviewed appropriate facility offi-
cials, reviewed available accounting records, tested
transactions in individual accounts, and interviewed patients.
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CHAPTER 2
LEW's AND SOME STATES' REGULATICONS AND

GUIDELINES FOR HANDLING

PATIENTS' FUNDS ARE INADEQUATE

HEW and the five States in our review have issued
regulations and/or instructions for SNFs and ICFs on the
handling of patients' funds. However, HEW regulations and
guidelines have been limited and the scope and suhstance
of State regulations and guidelines varied considerably.

FEDERAL REGULATIONS AND GUIDELINES

For SNFs, Federal regulations (20 CFR 405.1121(k) (6})
require that patients ke allowed to manage their personal
financial affairs or be given at least a quarterly account-
ing of financial transactions made on their behalf if the
facility accepts written delegations of the responsibility
in conformance with State law.

Fer ICFs, Federal regulations (45 CFR 249.12(a) (1) (iidi))
require that a written account be maintained and available
to the residents and their families.

We could locate little of HEW interpretive instructions
pertaining to such matters as (1) how patients' funds should
be safeguarded and accounted for, (2) the services or items
provided by the institution that could be properly consid-
ered as personal needs and charged to the patients' personal
funds and what services or items were to be considered as
part of the Medicaid reimbursement to the facility, or (3)
how personal funds were to be disposed of upon the death or
discharge of patients.

The HEW interpretive Instructions inclvded an SRS head-

‘quarters memorandum dated July 31, 1974, to the SRS Kansas

City regional office which stated that items such as wheel-
chairs, walkers, and crutches should be considered part of
normal SNF services and thus should not be charged to the
patients and that a State should stipulate in its agreements
with facilities the items and services expected as part of
routine care.

Another SRS headquarters memorandum dated August 18,
1975, to the SRS New York regional office stated that a
nursing home was not allowed to charge a fee for managing
patients' funds and that interest earned on patients' funds
should accrue to the individual patients.
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STATE REGULATIONS AND GUIDELINES

Fach of the five States we vigited had issued some
instructions to nursing homes with regard to the handling
of patients' personal funds. However, these instructions
varied from the rather comprehensive regulations issued by
California to a booklet which Missouri provided to nursing

homes that included a section ligsting items for which Medi-~ -

caid patients' personal funds could or could not be

charged.
follows.

A summary of the regulations in the five States

california

Facilities participating in Medicaid must be licensed
by the State, and in California the licensing regulations
included detailed requirements concerning the use, custody,
and disposition of patients' personal funds. These require-
ments included the following:

1.

2.

No licensee shall use patients' moneys or valuables
as its own or mingle them with its own.

Each licensee shall maintain adequate safeguards
and accurate records of patients' moneys and val-
uables entrqsted to its care.

Patients’ moneys not kept in the facility shall be
deposited in a checking account in a local bank.

A person, firm, partnership, etc., which is 1li-.
censed to operate more than one.facility shall
maintain a separate checking account for each
facility and shall not mingle patients' funds in
different facilities.

When the total amount of a patient's moneys en-
trusted to a licensee exceeds $500, all moneys and
valuables in excess of $500 shall be deposited in
a demand trust account.

Upon patient discharge, all moneys and valuables of
that patient which have been entrusted to the li-
censee shall be surrendered to the patient in ex--
change for a signed receipt: Thoge moneys kept in
a demand trust account shall be made available

within 3 normal banking days.

o
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7. Within 30 days following the death of a patient,
all moneys and valuables of that patient shall be
sgrrenﬂered to the person responsible for the pa-
tient.

8. Upon change of ownership of a facility, a written
verification by a public accountant of all pa-
tients' moneys which are being transferred to,the
custody of the new owner shall be obtained by the

‘' new owner in exchange for a signed receipt.

Florida

Like California, Florida required that facilities (1) '
not use patients' moneys nor mingle ihem with the facilities’
own, (2) keep complete and accurate records of all funds
and other effects and property of their patients, and (3)
provide for safekeeping of personal funds.

Michigan .

Michigan had-regulations that (1) did not permit the
mingling of patients' funds with the facilities' funds and
(2) required the facilities to report the amounts of a de-
ceased patieant's funds to the person responsible for the pa-
tient or to the county. Michigan also required its facil-
ities to secure bonds covering trust funds and to give a
quarterly accounting of all patients' fundu to the patient.

Missouri

Missouri published a Medicaid Instruction Manual in
May 1974 which was distributed to nursing facilities in the
state and which specified those services not covered by the
‘State's reimbursement rate. These noncovered services were
categorized as either personal items which could be cliarged
to the patient or specified medical items which could be
charged to third paxties such as relatives. An SRS Kansas
City regional office official said, however, that this sec-
tion of the manual‘'was not in compliance with Federal regu-
lations because some of the items or gervices listed as
noncovered Medicaid items should have bean covered by . ~°
Medicaid. : L

New York

. New York had regulations which specified the items and
services that must be included in the basic rate of the
facility. These included board, including special diets;
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lodging; laundry service for personal clothing items; and |
the use of walkers, wheelchairs, and other supportive \
equipment. l

Although New York had not issued any regulations di-
rectly related to the use, custody, and disposition of
patients' funds at the time of our fieldwork, the State
issued an administrative letter on December 10, 1975, which
detailed how patients' funds were to be administered. *

CONCLUSIONS

HEW has issued limited regulations and guidelines to
the States on managing patients' funds. HEW has relied on p
the States to specify and control the methods to be used by )
SNFs and ICFs to manage patients' funds. Certain States
have detailed regulations on managing patients' funds while
others have limited regulations or guidelines. Accordingly,
there is a need for HEW to establish minimum standards for
the management of patients' funds maintained by SNFs and
ICFs participating in Medicaid.

RECOMMENDATIONS TO THE SECRETARY OF HEW

The Secretary of HEW should direct the Administrator
of SRS to issua regulations setting forth the minimum stan~
dards that the States are required to follow in establishing
requirements for patients' funds maintained by SNFs and
ICFs participating in Medicaid. These standards should
cover such matters as ’
~-how patients' funds should be safegunarded and
accounted for,

~~the services or items that could be properly consid- .
ered as a personal need and charged to the patients’
funds and the services or items that should be con-
sidered as part of the Medicaid reimbursement to the
facility, and s

~-how personal funds should be disposed of upon death
or discharge of patients. .

The Secretary should also direct the Administrator of

SRS to require Missouri to modify its Medicaid manual to
comply with Federal regulations.
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CHAPTER 3

DEFICIENCIES IN MANAGING PATIENTS'

FUNDS AT SELECTED FACILITIES

The 30 facilities in the 5 States we visited included
18 proprietary, 5 private nonprofit, and 7 public facilities.
" At each of the 30 facilities we identified either major
and/or procedural deficiencies in managing patients' funds.
A major deficiency is one which, unless corrected, results
in measurable losses to patients or their estates; whereas
a procedural deficiency involves noncompliance with require- -
Iy ments or poor accounting practices. In some instances a
g procedural deficiency may have resulted in losses to pa-
tients, but we were unable to establish that such a loss
actually occurred. 1In summary, we found that:

~-The 18 proprietary nursing facilities reviewed had
© 11 major deficiencies and 72 procedural deficien-
cies.

~=The 7 public facilities reviewed had 6 major defi-
ciencies and 19 procedural deficiencies.

~-The 5 nonprofit facilities had 5 major deficiencies
and 15 procedural deficiencies.

A summary of the deficiencies identified in each of the fa-
cilities, including those deficiencies which represented
violations of HEW or State requirements, is shown in appen-
dix I.

MAJOR DEFICIENCIES

Following are the major deficiencies identified.

l. Shortages between patients' ledger balances and the
bank accounts.

The most common metliod used by the facilities to account
for patients' funds consisted of maintaining individual ledger
accounts and a bank account in which patients' funds were
deposited. The bank account amount should equal or be rec-—
onciled to the ledger balances, but at three facilities in

. three States, the bank accounts had fewer funds than the indi-
vidual ledger balances showed there should have been. These
shortages amounted to $445, $9,044, and $23,275. The $445
shortage was replaced by the facility's administrator soon




712

after we brought it to his attention. The other two short-
ages go back several years and were further complicated by
changes in ownership. We reported these two shortages to
State or Federal officials.
An example of a shortage involved a proprietary nurs-
ing facility in North Miami, Florida, where the available
records indicated a shortage of $9,044 at July 28, 1975.
At that time, the patients' ledger cards showed a balance -
of $10,447 applicable to Medicaid and non-Medicaid pa-
tients. Of this amount, $4,286 consisted of inactive
accounts of discharged or deceased patients with the dates
of last-recorded transactions in the individual accounts
ranging from April 1871 to November 1974 and $6,161 con-~ .
sisted of the active accounts of patients in the home. 4

The bank statement balance for inactive and active
accounts was* $1,403, or $9,044 less than the patients'
ledger accounts. We ncted that the -home had changed owner-
ship in April 1971, at which time about $5,000 had been with~
drawn from the patients' fund bank accounts. According to
the home's accountant, the seller had withdrawn the funds
and given:the buyer credit on the purchase price. The buyer
was supposed to replace the funds, but we were unable to
confirm that this was done. This facility regularly com-’
mingled patients' funds with its operating funds.

2, Charging patients for medical supplies and services.

Federal regulations (45 CFR 250,30 (a)(?7) (1975)).
require that Medicaid facilities accept the rate
established by the State as payment in full for services
provided.

: The requlations and related instructions were not spe-
cific in this area, and at six facilities in three States, '
patients' funds were being charged for -items or services

- which we believe should have been provided as part of rou-
tine care. These included wheelchair rentals, restorative
services, and routine medical supplies.

One facility in Missouri charged patients $60 2 month
for medical supplies and sexvices whether or not they used
this amount. All funds received by the patient up to $60
were used to pay this arbitrary charge. These charges in- e+
cluded moneys over the patient's personal allowande that should
have been applied to reduce the Medicaid payment to the facil~
ity but were not..

.
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Another facility in Missouri charged one patient $262
for the period January to July 1975 for medical supplies
and aervices.

3. Retaining_funda of deceased and transferred patients.

Federal regulations are silent as to the disposition of
the personal funds of transferred or deceased patients. Two
of the five States we visited had regulations concerning the
disposition of dedeased patients' personal funds. They pro-
vided that funds of deceased patients are to go to their
estates, families, or the State. 1In California, one of the
States with such regulations, one facility was retaining .
funds of deceased or transferred patients. Also, eight
facilities in three other States without such regulations
were also retaining funds of deceesed or transferred pa-
tients. At one facility, as of April 1975, the balance of
deceased patients' funds totaled $17,762, of which $11,013
had belonged to patients who had died before April 1, 1974.
An official at this facility said these funds would even-
tually be transferred to the facility's operating account.

4. Reeping,igterest earned on patients' funds.

. As.previously discussed, an SRS memorandum dated
August 18, 1975, stated that interest earned on a patient 8
funds belonga to the patient._

At four facilities in three States we noted that interw
est earned on patients’ funds was being kept by the facilities. ;
At one facility the interest @arned amounted to $13,200 since-,!
1969 and: at another facility the interest earned from Octo-

ber 1968 through December 1974 amounted to $1,63%. ¢

PROCEDURAL DEFICIENCIES

" In addition to the major deficiencies discussed above,
we also identified the following ‘procedural deficiencies:

-=-11 facilities in 5 States mingled patients' ‘funds
with their own and used such funds to pay operating
expenses. One facility in California had used pa-

« tients' funds as collateral .for a loan for operating
purposes.

--20 facilities in 5 States had poor procedures for
documenting transactions in patients' fund accounts.
A common weakness - ‘4 not properly documenting with
receipts how funds were spent by third. patties, such
as relatives, on a patient's behalf. .
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--5 facilities in 2 States allowed patients to
accumulate personal funds above the State resources
limit instead of applying the excess funds toward
the patients' cost of gare.

--16 skilled nursing facilities in 4 States did
not provide patients with at least a quarterly
accounting of their accounts as required by Federal
regulations. .

ILLUSTRATIONS OF DEFICIENCIES
AT TWO SELECTED FACILITIES

Following are two extreme examples of how specific
proprietary facilities in California and Missouri improp-
erly handled patients' funds.

California facility

4 As of July 1, 1975, there were 91 patients in this
facility, 77 of whom were covered by Medicaid. The State
inspected this facility for participation in the Medicaid
program in March 1975 and the inspection report did not
identify any deficiencies involving patients' funds. The
inspectors indicated that the facility was in compliance
with patients' funds requirements.

HEW regulations (45 CFR 250.30(a){7)(1975)) require
that Medicaid facilities accept the rate established by
the State as payment in full for services provided. We
believe that medical supplies should be provided as part
of routine care. This facility charged Medicaid patients
for such medical supplies as gauze dressing, catheters,
and tubing.

This facility had a central supply unit to provide med-
ical supplies for patients. An individual schedule of use
was prepared for each patient, except for Medicaid patients,
showing the supplies used by each. A single list was pre-
pared for Medicaid patients showing the total supplies used.
There was no listing of individual Medicaid patient uzage.

The facility's bookkeeper stated that Medicaid pa-
tients were charged on the basis of their ability to pay and
not their actual usage. She said this was done to reduce the
facility's medical supply expenses because ‘not all Medicaid
patients had enough funds to pay for the ~edical supplies
that they used.

This facility charged some patients $3 per month for
maintaining their funds. The bookkeeper stated that the $3
service charge was assessed when (1) a patient receives a
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check which has to be split between the cost of care and
the personal allowance and (2) when a patient has "many"
withdrawals from the trust account during the month. The
bookkeeper further stated that there were no criteria for
how many transactions constituted many withdrawals.

We discussed this service charge with the administrator.
He stated that all patients should have been assessed .this
service to compensate for the amount of time the faclllty s
accountlng staff spent on patients' funds. As previously
discussed, an SRS memorandum dated August 18, 1975, stated
that a faclll_y may not charge a Medicaid patient for
managing his personal I funds.

The California regulations provide that money of de-
ceased patients entrusted to a licensed facility be turned
over to the patient's estate or that the county public
administrator be notified within 30 days of death. Seven
deceased patient accounts we examined had balances that were
not surrendered to the patients' estates. Balances in these
accounts ranged from $12 to $1,041, with dates of death as
early as January 1974. The facility used the funds in
several of these accounts to offset bad debts losses. We
found no evidence that these patients' next of kin or the
public administrator were advised of the existence of the
balances of the patients' funds in these accounts.

This facility also (1) had incomplete documentation
for patients' funds spent by facility employees on behalf
of the patients, (2} commingled patients' funds with the
facility's operating funds in violation of the California
regulations, and (3) failed to provxde patients with a
guarterly accountlng of transactions in violation of Fed-
eral regulations.

Missouri facility

As of June 25, 1975, there were 162 Medicaid patients
in this faclllty‘ The State last 1nspected this facility
for participation in the Medicaid program in January 1975.
At that time, the inspection report did not identify any
problems involving patients' funds.

The Department of Housing and Urban Developmen#t (HUD)
had foreclosed a mortade on this facility on April 4, 1974,
after the facility had been in receivership from February
to April 1974. At the time of our fieldwork, the facility
was being managed by a private management corporation on
behalf of HUD. A HUD official said that, during the period
this facility was in receivership, the agency became aware

§7-873 D+ 717 -6
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of a shortage in the patients' funds but did not know the
amount. of the shortage.

In March 1975 the comptroller for the management firm
reconciled the patients' accounts as of April 8, 1974, and
found the shortage in patients' funds was $23,275, which
represented the difference of the balance in the patients'
ledger accounts of $59,562 and an adjusted bank balance of
$36,287. A HUD official said that he had requested that
the HUD Office of Ingpector General in the Kansas City,
Missouri, regional offide make an audit of the patients'
trust fund accounts. We informed the HEW Kansas City re-
gional office and Missouri officials about thia shortaga
because the interests of Medicaid patients were involved.

As stated previously, Federal regulations require that
the facility accept the rate established by the State as
payment in full for medical supplies and services provided
as routine care. Further, the Missouri Medicaid manual
specifies those services that cannot be charged to patients.
Nevertheless, this facility charged patients for services
and supplies which the State said could not be billed to
patients. For example, four patients at this facility were
charged $125, $206, $262, and $88 for such services and "
items as wheelchair and equipment rentals, medical and sur-
gical supplies, and restorative services for the period
January to June 1975. The comptroller of the home said that
the home operated on the theory that charges not covered in
the State's Medicaid per diem rate were to be billed to
whomever could pay. !

In addition to the patients' fund shortage and the
charging of patients for routine medical supplies and serv-
ices, this home

--did not set aside $25 each month for the personal
needs of the patients,

--did not provide a quarterly accounting of transac-
tions to the patients,

--had no written procedures for the handling-of pa-
tients' funds, and

--commingled patients' trust funds with its owr oper-
ating funds.

[ ]
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CONCLUSIONS

For the 30 institutions we visited in 5 States,; we
identified an average of 4 major and/or procedural deficien-
cies in the facilities' management of patients’' funds. Be-
cause our selection of institutions for review was not based
on any prior knowledge of facilities with deficiencies, we
beliéve it is logical to conclude that the mismanagement of
patients' funds in the custody of $NFs and ICFs partici-~
pating in Medicaid is likely to be widesprezad. Further,
because .we found major deficiercies at all types of facil-
ities (e.g., proprietary, private nonprofit, or public) we
believe that none of the types covld bé considered any
better or worse than any other type of facility.
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CHAPTER 4
STATE MONITORING OF FACILITIES' MANAGEMENT OF \

PATIENTS' FUNDS HAS BEEN INEFFECTIVE 1

The States' monitoring activities pertaining to
patients' funds involve the annual inspections required for
certification for participation in Medicaid, usuvally by .
the State Department of Health and periodic audits of
such facilitles by various State auditing organizations.

CERPIFICATION INSPECTIONS COULD BE
IMPROVED WITH TRAINING P

Regdrding inspections, HEW regulations reguire that
each SNF and ICF certified for Medicaid be inspected at
least annually by State inspectors to determine whether
the facility is in compliance with Federal regulations.

State inspectors, as part of the certification process
for SNFs, are required to determine whether (1) the facility
has written policies with regard to patients' rights (in-
cluding management of patients' funds) and (2) the staff
of the facility is trained and involved in implementing
these policies. For ICFs, State inspectors must assure
themselves that the facility maintains on a current baais,
and makes available o residents and their families, an
accounting for each resident's fund balance with written
receipts for all disbursements made to, or on behalf of,
the resident. : )

Michigan did not include patients' funds in its certi-
fication inspection process until August 1975. We identi-
fied items of noncompliance with Federal and State require- -
ments in the six facilities visited in Michigan. 1In 2) of
“the 24 nursing homes and intermediate care facilities in the
other 4 States visited, State inspection reports showed that
the facilities were in compliance with the standards for
handling patients' funds. For 15 of these 24 facilities, the
deficiencies we identified included items which represented
noncompliance with one or more specific HEW or Skate raquire-
ments. Although we identified various deficiencies in man-
aging patients' funds in each of the 30 facilities visited,
for about half the facilities which had been previously
inspected by the, States and where the inspectlons covered
patients' funds, we found items of noncompliance with speci-
fic HEW or State reguirements which had not been identified
by the State inspectors.
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Moreover, there is some question as to the . - » R
ablllty to determine whether a facility has prop«rly
implemented the pollcles and procedures for handling

patients' funds. For example, in Missouri the facility
survey is performed by a two-person team consisting of a
sanitary engineer and an institutional advisory nurse.

During th+ survey, the sanitary engineer is concerned
with such areas as the physical condition of the facility,
fire safety, and sanitation. The nurse is responsible
for completing the parts of the survey form that involve
patients' funds and/or patiernts' rights.

The supervisor of the State's Bureau of JTnstitutional
Advisory Nurses said that during » facility survey a
nurse vitually checks to see if leljer cards or something
similar has been prepared for the patients. The nurse
also checks whether the facility nas written proceduren
for managing patients' funds. The supervisor further
informed us she doubted any of her nurses performed any
verification of the transactions shown on patients' ledger
cards because heér nurses did not know how to verify
that written procedures for patients' funds were being
followed. The supervisor said that she had asked the HEW
regional office to conduct training seminars on how to
revicw patients' funds, but that none had been provided
in that region.

The Social Security Amendments of 1972 authorized
100~percent Federal funding of expenditures under approved
State Medicald plans for the compensation and %raining of
inspectors of long-term care institutions through June 30,
1974, fTherp are currently about 2,000 State inspuctors,
mary of whom have been trained under this program.

According to HEW officials, the pericd authorized for
100~percent Federal financial support for developing
and operating State programs for inspecting long-term care
institutions was not long enough to pérmit all the States
to develop the capability to properly inspect long-term care
institutions. Thereiox=, the author.zation for 1l00-percent
Fedéral reimbursement of State expenditures for inspectors
of long-term care facilities was extended for 3 years
through June 1977 by Public Law 93-368, approved August 7,
1974.

Because a review of patients' funds involves 51mple
cash transdctions and related fundamental questions of
adequate documentation and internal controls, we belleve
that with the establishment of clearcut reguirements, State
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inspectors could be trained to identify deficiencies in a
facility's management of patients' funds. The more complie
cated or serious problems could be referred to appropriate
State or Federal auditing or investigating agencies for
further development.

Thus, it seems to us that while the authority for
100-percent Federal funding of inspections and related
training exists, HEW or the States have an opportunity to
emphasize the review of patients' funds in their training
program.

STATE AUDITS COULD BE
AUGMENTED BY MEDICARE AUDITS

Although State Medicaid plans are regrired to assure
appropriate audits of nursing home recordc by the State,
HEW does not require that the plans specify the frequency
of such audits or that patients’ funds be included in
the audits.

In three of the five States we visited, State audit
agencies made, or were making, a number of audits of pa-
tients' funds. In New York, which has approximately 540
facilities, the State audit agency had completed 25 audits
and another 36 were in progress as of April 1975. These
were comprehensive audits of the facilities which included
(1) the determination of eligibility for Medicaid, (2) the
propriety of billings submitted by the facility, and (3) the
propriety of procedures used in the, receipt, maintenance,
and use of personal funds paid to Medicaid recipients. The
final reports cor report drafts included the following defi-
ciencies:

~--Proper records of receipts and disbursements of
patients' personal funds were not maintaiiied. .

--One nursing home had used about $7,000 of a total of
$16,000 in patients' funds to neet operating ex-
penses.

--Or.e facility kept patients' funds in separate
envelopes bearing the patients' names. This
facility made bulk purchases of clothing for
patients. Then an employee’collected the funds
for payment for such purchases from all the
envelopes without regard to who benefited from
the purchases.
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We visited two of the facilities in New York approxi-
mately 7 months after the reports wdre issued to the
facility to determine whether corrective actions had taken
place. In each of these facilities we found that correc-
tive actions hzd not been taken,

In Florida, which has 251 SNFs and 8 ICFs participating
in the Medicaid program, the Florida audit agency had issoued
one report on patients' funds as of May 30, 1975. This
January .31, 1974, report cited activities of three Dade
County nursing homes and questioned the handling of about
$75,588 in patients' funds. Activities questioned by the
Florida audit agency included charging for wheelchairs and
bedspreads, clothing which patients testified they did not
receive, physical therapy, and recreational programs.
However, in January 1975, when an additional 23 nursing
liome audits were in progress, all nursing home audits were
suspended and the audit effort was directed to other
areas. These audits were resumed in October 1975.

. Michigan made periodic audits of nursing homes. Audits

* of nursing homes in 1973 and 1974 disclosed 18 instances
where nursing homes were commingling patients' funds with
operating funds.

California and Missouri have not made audits of -
patients’' funds maintained by SNFs and ICFs,

In summary, New York and Florida had audit coverage
pertaining to patients' funds for about 10 percent of
their facilities. The extent of Michigan's audit coverage
was not determinable and we could identify no specific
coverage of patients' funds by State audit groups in .
California ar2 Missouri.

Common audit agreements between
Medicare and Medicaid

Historically, the Medicare and Medicaid programs have
both required that inpatient hospital service. be reim-
bursed on the basis of reasonable costs. To assure that this
was being achieved, a provider audit function has been needed
under both programs. Theréfore, in order to eliminate
duplication of auditing effort, the Social Security
Administration and SRS, among others, developed a common
audit agreement. The purpose of the agreement was to
have one audit of a participating hospital which would
serve the needs of all programs reimbursing the hospital,
with such programs sharing the audit's cost. As of June 30,
1975, 33 States had agreements with Medicare fiscal inter-
mediariee for common audits of hospitals.
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Usually the Medicare intermediaries also make cost1
reimbursement audits of SNFs participating in Medicare.
Of the 7,100 SNFs participating in the Medicaid program,
about 4,000 also participate in Medicare, whexeas only 337
of the SNFs partic1pat1ng in the Medicare program did not
partxclpate in Medicaid. Of the 30 Medicaid facilities
in our review, 27 were SNFs, of which 6 also participated
in Medicare. As of September 30, 1975, the Medicare
intermediaries had started 1,981 field audits of the 4,419
SNFs (45 percent) that had flled cost reports for reportlng
periods ending during fiscal yeay 1974.2 Therefore, it
may be possible that the States could modify their common
audit agreements with fiscal intermediar::s to include
making reviews of Medicaid patients' funds at SNFs where
the Medicare intermgdiaries were already making field
audits.

CONCLUSIONS

Monitoring wfforts by the States have not been effec-
tive in assuring compliance by SNFs and ICI's with require-
ments for managing patients' funds. A basic problem
appeared to be that State inspectors may not have been
qualified to make inspections of matters involving account-
ing or auwditing skills. There has been a lack of formal
training by HEW and the States in this area. Both the
inspections and related training are currently financed
entirely by the Federal Government.

State audits in three of the five States dlsclosed
duficiencies similar to the ones we identified; however,
such audits of patients' funds involved relatively few of
the facilities participating in Medicaid in these States.

In our view, the management of patients' personal
funds by SNFs and ICFs is an area that has been neglected
and/or overlooked by the States. Our review indicates
that there is a need to obtain more extensive coverage
in this particul-. problem area.

1Me(‘lcare posthospital institutional 1npat1ent coverage is
limited to SNFs.

2Unaer SSA policy, the frequency and scope of provider
audits for any partlcular reporting period is a matter
of an intarmediary's judgment. However, audits must
be initiatéd within 3 years.




723

Under the existing monitoring systems the broadest
onsite coverage of long-term care facilities participating
in Medicaid is provided under the annual State certifica-
tion inspections which are required for all facilities.

We believe that, with increased training of inspectors
in reviewing patients' funds, these certification inspec-
tions could be an important vehicle for providing the '
necessary monitoring.

In view of the limited coverage of patients' funds
provided by the State auditing agencies in the States
reviewed, another potential method for providing additional
monitoring of the management of patients' funds maintained
by SNFs is by using the fiscal intermediaries' audit
capability under the Medicare program. As previously
discussed, about 45 percent of the 4,000 SNFs participating
‘in Medicare were being audited onsito by Medicare inter-
mediaries for fiscal year 1974. For those States having
or amon audit agreements with Medicare intermediaries, such
agreements could be modified to provide for audit coverage
of the management of patients' funds at SNFs, provided the
States were willing to pay for such coverage.

RECOMMENDATIONS TG THE SECRETARY OF HEW

The Secretary should direct the Administrator of SRS
to:

-~Train State inspectors so that they can identify
problems that exist in a facility's management of
patients' funds.

--Encourage States to modify their common audit
agreements with the Medicare fiscal intermediaries
to include a review of patients' funds at SNFs.
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APPENDIX I APPENDIX I
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APPENDIX I APPLNDIX I

Procgdural deficiencies
jriiten
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Uaing patlenta’ No quer~ proceduves Poor ve- of proce-
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APPENDIX II

PRINCIPAL HEW OFFICIALS

RESPONSIBLE FOR THE ADMINISTRATICN OF

APPENDIX LI

ACTIVITIES DISCUSSED IN THIS REPORT

SECRETARY OF HEALTH, EDUCATION,
AND WELFARE:

F. David Mathews

Caspar W. Weinberger
Frank C. Carlucci (acting)
Ellint L. Rickardson
Robert H. Finch

Wilbur J. Cohen

John W. Gardner

ADMINISTRATOR, SOCIAL AND
REHABILITATION SERVICE:

Don I. Wortman (acting)
John A. Svahn (acting)

James S. Dwight, Jr.

Francis D. DeGeorge {acting)
Philip J. RutleGge (acting)
John D. Twiname

Mary E. Switzer'

COMMISSIONER, MEDICAL SERVICES
ADMINISTRATION :

Dr. Keith Weikel

Howard N. Newman

Thomas Laughlin, Jr. (acting)
Dr. Francis L. Land

‘Tenure of office

1976 .,

From To

Aug. 1975 Present
Feb. 1973 Aug. 1975
Jan, 1973 Feb. 1973
June 1970 Jan. 1973
Jan. 1969 June 1570
Mar. 1968 Jan. 1969
Aug. 1965 Mar. 1968
Jan., 1976 Present
June 1975 Jan.

June 1973 June 1975
May 1973 June 1973
reb, 1973 May 1973
Mar. 1970 Feb, 1973
Aug. 1967 Mar., 1970
July 1974 Present
Feb. 1970 July 1974
Aug. 1969 Feb. 1970
Nov. 1966 Aug. 1969

»”



Appendix 2

*

MATERIAL RECEIVED FROM DR. NANCY C. BOOTH
KURKE*

PermaAM MaNor, N Y., September 22, 1976.
Senator Fraxx B. Moss,
Subcommittee on Long-Term Care,
U.S. Senate,
Washington, D.C,

Dear Sevaror Moss: I thought you might be interested in the results of the
audit of the East Harlem Medical Group on August 16-17, 1976. I aun therefore
enclosing a Xerox copy of the report (which I Delatedly received yesterday),
as well as my direct response to medicaid. I assume the delay was intended to
discourage my response, which it didn't,

Since you are rather familiar with the clinic in question and the general level
of medical practice there, I'm sure you will be amused by the superficiality of
the survey. The penalties for failure to correct deficiencies arve really awe-
ingpiring, namely delay in payments or a provider discussion at medicaid head-
quarters! I don’t consider this appropriate punishment nor an effective way to
improve regulation of such clinics.

In case you haven't heard, it's business as usual at the Bast Harlem Medical
GGroup.

Sincerely,

Naxcy G, Boorn Kurke, M.D.
[Enclosures.]

BRrooxLYN, N.X., September 10, 1976.

Memorandum

Received : September 21, 1976.
To: N, Kurke, M.D.
Subject: Medicaid audit of facility No. 038 of August 1617, 1976.

Enclosed herewith is a copy of an audit evaluation recentiy received from
medicnid, Steps are presently being taken to comply with medicaid’s standards
and requirements.

If you have any questions concerning thiy, matter, kindly advise this office.

Tap H, GWIRTZMAN.
[Enclosure.]

"TuE C1Ty oF NEW YORK,
DEPARTMENT OF HEALLH,
BUREAU oF HEALTH CARE SERVIGES,
New York, N.Y., August 26, 1976.
Facility No. 038
Date of Audit: August 16, 17, 1976.
Dr. OLypE WEISSBART,
Medical Director,
Bast Harlem Medical Group,
New York, N.Y.

DeAR DR. WEISSBART : The New York City Department of Health is charged
with the responsibility of monitoring the quality of health services provided
Medicaid patients. In assessing quality the Department examines how well indi-
vidual practitioners perform those activities for which they are responsible.

In addition, the quality of care is also dependent upon the adequacy of
necessary support services and follow-up actlvities. Therefore, the practitioners

1 See statement, p, 683,
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are personally responsible for providing total care within a practice setting
conduclve to accepted standards of medical care. Future payments to all prac-
titionerg in the center are contingent upon compliance with such standards,

At the time of the above visit, various problem arveas were identified, These
findings are recorded on the accompanying report form. Please note that these
deficiencics include both failure to comply with existing vegulations and failure
by the center to provide in@ividual practitioners and thelr patients with support
services and follow-up activities considered necessary to vender quality cave,

Please be advised that it is necessary for the problem arens cited to be
rapidly addressed and remedled in such a nianner as to assure that the overall
care that patlents receive in your center meets all minimum standards.

Bach practitioner is required to advise this office In writing of the steps that
will be taken to correct the cited deficiencies, A joint response by the adminis-
trator/medical dirvector will be avcepted in lleu of the individual responses,
with the stipulation that each practitioner also individually sign the joint
regponge. In either cage, the vesponse must be received in thig office within
18 days of the date on which you recetve this communication, Fallure to do so
may rvesult in either a delay in payments to all practitioners or a provider
discussion to be held in thig office with a1l practitioners. or both.

We will be happy to respond to any questions you may have.

Very truly yours,
An SorwArz, OSW, ACSW,
Assistant Convmissioner,
Deputy Baecutive Director of the
Medical Assistance Program,

New York City Department of Health, Bureaw of Health Care Services (medicaid)—
report of factlily comlplwnce with heallk regulations and qualily of care standards,
Dlast Harlem Medical Group No. 038, 146 East 116th St., New Yurk, N.Y.

(Date of audit: Aug. 16-17, 1976)
Compliance
I. General;
*A. Physician on premise at all times when facility
IS OPBN L c e e e e e e Yes,
*B. Arrangements for assisting patients requiring
care during off hours. « oo o ococuaaaooo Yes.
C. Designation of an individual responsible for
coordinating and managing facility nctivities.  Yes,
I1. Pharmacy:
*A. Maintenance of patient drug use profiles for
pharmacies in or adjacent to the [facility

{formulary P, M2) _ oo meaman No.
*B. A sign indicating free choice of purveyors con-
spicuously posted, facility or pharmacy ... Yes,

ITI. Patient fiow in shared health facility !
*A. Operational appointment system for revisit

PAICNES e o e e e Yes.
*B. Patients assigned primary physician on initial

VIS b e e e e Yes.
*C. Patients scheduled to see same primary physi-

cinn on follow-up visits. ov v oo unn Yes.

IV. Record system:
A. Maintenance of all patients’ medical records in
a centralized recordkeeping system-__._..___ Yes.
*B, Patient’s records or a complete abstract avail-
able at all times to all practitioners (excluding
dental) oo e ———— Yes.
*(. Maintenance of a central day book for the facil-
ity which includes: patient’s name, medicaid

number, doctors seen, referrals. oo oo No.
D. Recall and management of patients with posi-
tive diagnostic indings. o w o eie. Y 8,

B. Positive diagnostic findings recorded in records. No.
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V. Radiology:

*A, Facilitics for X-ray on premises. .o «.... —————
*¥B. Use of Radiology equipment inspected and
registered  (by the N, Y.C. Health Code
175.528) e smaaam s i s e e em e
a. Centralo.... e e e e e
b, Podiobly e cecccc e ccvc e
S Dentade o ean
dy Fluoro8copyY o oo c e cc e s e

*(C. Identification of all x-ray films to include:
1, Patients name or identifying code.- ...
2. DObe e
3. /R indication (view of sides of area

VI BEK Gs:
A. The availability of an E.X.G. machine on the

sremises ab all times. . ..o LL
B. B.K.G. machine equipped with 12 leads. ...
VII. Laboratory:

A. Laboratory on premiseS. - ocacaccomuaona- “e
B, Current license from N.Y.C, Department of
Healbh. oo oo “-

C. Lab procedures performed limited to those
approved by Bureau of Labs_ .o ...

D, Labeling of lab speimens to include: patient’s
name and Medicaid number. . ..o oot

B, Use of commercial laboratory that holds per-
mit issued by the N.Y.C. Health Depart-
IMNENYe & o e s e

F. Routine lnboratory specimens picked up daily.
G, Stab labh eapabiliby . o oo s

*H. Refrigarator with temperature between 40°-
50° for lab specimen only (N.Y.C. Health
Code 13.286) - cce e oo e

VIII. Emergency agquipment and supplies:
*A.” Availability of the following emergency equip-

ment:

. Ambulance bags (or portable oxygen).._
CAITWAY L el RN
Ephinephrine (agueous 1:1000) ... _.
Aromatic spirits of ammonia
Corticosteroids. .o oconeaoooo
Benadryl. oo
. 50 pet Glucose and H.O
*B. Refrigerator for biologicals maintained at tem-
perature between 36°-40°. ... ...
*C, Thermometer in refrigerator to monitor tem-
POrAtULe . e e i p e
*D. Biologicals currently dated. ..o ...
*W. Adequate supply of clinical thermometers_...
*J'. Provisions for destruction of syringes/needles..

NSy

*G. 1. Infant weight scale. oo waocmanaoans
2. Adult height and weight seale .. .oooon s
*H, Provisions for hot sterilization_ .. o _______
*1. Snellen eye chart with mark to identify 20 or
10 £t distances ..o onon oo
IX. Physical facilities:
A. 1. Current certificnte of oceupaney.e ooo.o.
*2, Lighting sufficient to meet minimum public
acility lumination requirements.__.....

*3. Ventilation-Heating and cooling capacities
sufficient to meet minimum public facility
ventilation standards. .o oo nonon

Yes.
Yes.
Not
Yes.
Not

Yes.
Yes.

Yes.
Yes.
No,

Yes.
Yes.
Yes.
Yes,
Yes,

Yes.
Yes.

Yes.

Compliance

applicable.

applicable.
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X, Physicn.l*fncilibics——-Oontinued

4, Seating sufficient to meet needs of patients.
*5, Clean patient toilet facilities with soap,
towels and a functioning sink with hot and
cold running Watero .« .o oo oo
*G, No evidence of rodents or vermin infesta-
[0} U U U U U U
*7, Wall surfaces clean and in good repair.. ... -
*8, Ceiling in good repaiTaccc e e cne e
*9, Floor surfaces clean and in good repair. ...
*10. Storage space arca for nécessary supplies
and equipment. ccom oo e s e e et
*11, Locked space for syringes and needles... ...~ -
*12. Alternate means of egress. e oo envea e
*138, Dxits identifiedec e co oo e ————
*14, Fire extinguishers available . oo nccnns
B, BExamining room:
*1, Complete audio and visual privacy ... -
*2, A functioning sink with running water,
soap and towels. ... e
*3, A suflicient quantity of all required sup-
plies and equipment. -« oo enoooo

COMMENTS

(1) Poor liousokeoplug standard ny reflected by
(n; Tloors dusty and dirty (3d & 4th Floorss.
(1) Stolrwells dustladen,

(c) Waste baskets uncovered and overflowlng.

G

Trotective covering not provided for radintors,
Evidenco of leak {n celling of X-ray room,

SUMMARY OF RECORD AUDIT—~FACILITY NUMBER 038

Compllance

Yes

(22 Sink in tollet yooms dirty, Floor tiles broken {n laboratory room, totlet room and corrldor area,

Number of ap- Number defi-
plicable records clent records

Percent defi-
clent records

Documentation on chsrt not complete;

1, Charts were lllegible. u.uvnaanane. wemwannse naemunasan 50
2, Name, addiess, medicald number not on patient's record. . 50
3, Visits are not dated chronologlcally. - coveeemsnvaan- 50
4. There Is no practitioner's signature for each visit..... hen 50
8, Chief compialnt not llsted for each new illness. ,...n.... 50
6. There Is no documentation of a histery or Intetim infor-
matlon for each visit...... RN cemmmassenua cemnan 50
7 Thenat {s no documentation of a physical exam for each %
13 SRR meessesann [ R,
3, There Is ao diagnostic Impression for each visit.....a... 50
9, Medlcations ordered did not Include precise dosage and
proscription 1eglmen. . cerecnieenansancesenann [ 50
10, Records do not Indicate date and reason {or referrai. ... A3
11, Reports of referrals not In chart.......... vaseeenmavesa 43
12, Chart does not state whether patient is to return or not
and If yes, there Is no return appointment..c.e.eron.. 50
All exams and screenings were not requested by 14,D.;
13, Laboratory tests. uoucneinccenenaacneennaianas poeenan 50
14, X-ra&s 4
15, E,K.G.’s 19
Results of exam
weeks)!
16, Laboratory tests 50
17, Xer8ys..oun. 44
18, EK.G/’ 19
19, Results of tests eenln,
chronologlcal urder .. ..vvucovreaccacnesarncnnnnns 35
Initial ruutine exams were not performed:
20, EK.G, (males over 40). ..... ———— iskamerenansenann 3
21. Rectal (males over 40)_..... deremrnmenesenveacasam—— 3
22, Blood prasstire (any adult). ... .uveeeececaennsancancan R 40
23, Pap smear (females over 20)..cu.osuucueecenrancenanns . 35

24, Hematocrit (females 20-40)..oeen..... deeenenan hm—aa . 35

39
0

5
25
17
1
17
14

50
37
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SUMMARY OF RECORD AUDIT—-FACILITY NUMBER 038-—Continued

Number of ap-  Number def|- Percent defi-
plicable records  clent records clent records
PEDIATRIC
Recording on chart was not complete:
25, Past medical history .. ..c.eieceecneammcennsonnannnnn 10 3 30
26. Child'sgrevlous health care. ..ouereeccnnnnsnccancnans 10 9 90
27, Family BIStOrY .o ccceceaceancntnnmnsesmnanananann 10 4 40
Immunizations were not complete:
28, DPY ; 10 8 80
5 10 9 90
30, Measles.. 10 10 100
3R] L1 - P, 10 10 100
32, Mum{xs ........................................ 10 10 100
Lab work, tests or screonings were not omple
33, Tine test.. ... 10 10 100
34, Hematocrit.. 10 0
35, Urlne.... 10 4 4
36, Lead oo iiicianeeranocaan 10 10 10
37. Vislon...... 9 9 9
38, Audio. . eooeen.. . 9 9 9
39, Height and weight....... . 10 10 10
40, Developmental assessment - 10 7 7

PeLisadM MANor, N.Y.; September 21, 1976.
Mr. AL ScHWARZ,
Assistant Commissioner,
Deputy Baecutive Director of the Aedical Assisiunce Program,
Bureaw of Iealth Carc Services
New York, N.Y.

Drear Mr, SciwaArz: I received from Mr, Tad Gwirtzman today a copy of an
audit done on August 16 and 17, 1976 of the facilities and patient records
of The East Harlem Medical Group (facility #038), and read it with great
interest. I would have responded within the required time period if I had had
the opportunity to do so. It would appear that Dr. Weissbart and Mr. Gwirtzman
wanted to save me the trouble involved in replying even to thc point of not
having me sign the joint response. I should like to comment on the deficiencies
described in this report, and enumerate a few you seem to have overlooked or
underestimated.

Of primary importance are the poor housekeepiug standards observed, since
they reflect a marked improvement over normal conditions and resulted from
a considerable housecleaning effort on 8/14/78 which took place while I was
working. I was told, in fact, that it was very important to “get the place clean”
because of the scheduled audit. In short, the facility displayed an unusual
degree of cleanliness which was achieved specifically for the inspection, but
which by no means reflected its normal state.

I was disappointed tbat there was no mention of the fact that the piper
rolls used to cover the examining tables rest on the floor, which is in open
violation of D.H. regulations. There was a reference to dirty sinks in the
bathrooms, but unfortunately no description of the atrocious state of the
“gtaff” bathroom. The latter is remarkable in that neither scap nor towels are
provided; that it is used for the disposal of laboratory specimens and that
contaminated containers are then discarded in its trash receptacle; that there
are large holes in its walls and that the spaces behind the walls are full of
trash; that the sink is usually full of dirty standing water because its drain
is-usually clogged. Despite the sign on the door, this bathroom is often used by
patients.

Supposedly there was no evidence of rodent or vermin infestation, but I saw
roaches in the third floor bathroom every time I used it, and even killed some
in the examining room. I reported this to Dr. Welssbart repeatedly, but saw
no evidence of extermination measures.

I was also surprised that your investigators failed fo notice a large hole in
the sink in the file room, in which area bloods are drawn. This means that
contaminated water is continually dripping from the sink, which is surely an
unsanitary situation.

87«373 O = 17«17
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One of the faults found with the physical plant was lnck of a curreni cer-
tificate of occupancy, although the tact that curvent - .  vatlon certificates
of physiclans, chhopmctors, and podiatrists are not dispie < was apparently of
no significance, According to state lnw, office display of these dvocuments is
required, and should be enforced by the city ngencxes involy ed in regulation of
medleaid elinles, :

I must take lssue with many items in the andit repont. which I will designate
with the clagsification used in the report itself, ng follows:

LB, Contrary to your report there were no provisiong of any kind made for
assisting patients requiring eare during off hours, nor was there any great
concern about such defleiencies,

VILO. Lab procedures performed ave limited o these approved by the Burean
of Laboratorios, but do NOT include o hemoglobin beeatise there is no hemo-
globinometer., According to the Medicaid Provider Handbook, page 11, a som-
pleté blood count ALWAYXS includes a hemoglobin determination, I assume thut
vour office ls familiar with these vegulations: it seomg strange thervefore that
thig deficlency is not included either in the limitations of the laboratory orv in
the reports produced by it.

VILIEF, Routine laboratory specimens are plcked up daily, except on Saturday.
Specimens of blood and urine obtained on Saturday are therefore held until
the foliowing Monday, cr even until Duesday if Monday is a holiday, Even if
refrigerated these specimens are essentially aseless for examination: despite this
fact the tests nrve performe? anyway.

VILH, ‘The refrigerator which is technically supposed to be used only for
laboratory specimens is also the repository for frequently used biologicals and
medications (i.e. Line tests, tetanug toxoid, penteillin for injection, ete.).

VIILA7, Bven though 50¢% glucose is available, thare are no sterlle 50 ce.
syringes suitable for its administration,

VIILE. 1he clinical thermometers were obviously provided for the Inspection,
but were almost never available routinely when needed for patients,

VIILH, Since 1o provisions for hot sterilization are #vaflable I feel obliged
to suggest that routine use of glass clinieal thermometery is inadvisable. Alcohol
clenning is not usually adequat¢ to sterilize, and in any event neither aleohol
nor heat have any effect on the virus of homologous serum jaundice. For this
reason clectronic thermometers with disposable plastic shields are in common
use in clty hospitals and clinies, and are now even available in deparvtment
stores. I think the DH should make the use of such a device mandatory in
clinics to improve public health practices.

IX,B.3, A sufficient quantity of all required supplies and equipment was
supposedly found, hut there ig only one size blood pressure cuff available, one
that is adequate only for the average adult. There ig neither a pediatric cuff
nor an oversize cuff: the latter Is mandatory for mensuring the hlood pressure
neourately in the aoversize arm. I think both Dr. Gentry and Dr. Paris will con-
firmm the necessity of such equipment. Hven casual inspectinit of the patient
population in any clinie will reveal a signifiecant number of patients who require
cither a very small or n very iarge cuff for hlood pressure measurement. Since
such equipment is regarded as standard by even minimally knowledgeabdle
physicians I cannot believe thiik any clinic with one blood pressure cuff can
be considered ndequately equipped to evaluate one of the single most important
mweasurements in the entire physteal examinatiou,

The portion of the audit related to review of the patients' records was equally
interestiv * but also epen te discussion, if only for its lack of concern for quality.
I canitot recall seeing X-~ray results in the charts more than twice, but surely
the quality of the X-rays reported has to be considered. All of the ﬁlms T sawy
were of very poor quality: the majority would have been considered inadequate
for diagnostic purposes at any hospital in which I have ever worked. The
majority of RKG's were inadequate because they were unlabeled; unstandard-
ized and without lead identification markings; not run long enough to show a
‘atuble baseline; incompilete; nnd most importantly, were never sultably mounted
nor interpreted, nor was any Interpretation ever identifiable in the progress
notes, Qualitatively and medically there is a huge difference between a strip of
paper and real BKG, although I was informed that such a strip of paper itrelf
was regarded as “documentation’” for purposes of payment. In éssence, then,
Medicaid iy paying for pieces of paper, and NOT for medical evaluation or
treatment.
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As far as the Tine test goes, it wag often performed but the results almost
never got into the chart hecause no provisiong were ever made to have patients
return in 48 hours for reading, nor were patients ever given induration evalua-
tion cards to record the results themselves, although the latter are available
in unlimited guantities, in Spanish and Bnglish, at no cost from Lederle,

Despite the tardiness of this reply I think it reveals miore than a casual
interes! in the clinic which wasg andited, Since I am no longer employed there I
am unable to take any steps towards coriecting the deficiencies you noted, I can
say unequivocally that Dr, Weissbart wis never particnlarly enthusiastic about

facilitating any of the numerous suggestions and recommendationg I made to

this end. I certainly hope that someone in the city administration has enough
interest and authority to achieve complinnee with what seems to me to be the
most inadequately enforced code of vegulations I have ever read.

I trust that you will not be upset by the knowledge that Y am forwarding
a copy of the audit report and this leiter to Senator Frank B, Moss of the
Subcommittee on Long-Term Care. IXe has a rather personal interest in this
perticular clinic and in the improvement in regulation of such clinies in general.

If there is any further way in whict I can be of help to you, please feel free
t¢ contact me directly.

Sincerely,
NAwey O, Booru Kurkg, M.D.




Appendix 3
APPLICATION TO REVIEW GRAND JURY MINUTES

Arrir 11, 1976.
Hon. RoBerT M. MORGENTHAU,
Digtrict Attorney,
County of New York,
New York, N.Y,

DrarR MR, MORGENTHAU: On behalf of the members of the United States
Senate Specinl Committee on Aging, I am requesting a copy of the minutes of
the Fourth November 1969 Grand Jury on the Administration of Medicaid in
the City of New York (People of the State of New York v. John Doe, et al
convened November 24, 1969 and coucluding April 15, 1971).

The minutes of these proceedings will aid the Committee in the exercise of
its oversight functlon with respect to Medicaid. The Committee is in the process
of evaluating the administration of the publie assistance programs in several
wtates with an eye toward the enactment of legislation to correct what are
apparently widespread abuves in the program.

Needless to say, names or other pertinent data from the Grand Jury minates
will not be disclosed to the general public.

Your cooperation in this matter will be greatly appreciated.

With best wishes,

Sincerely,
VAL J, HALAMANDARIS,
Asgsociate Counsel, U.8. Senaie,
Special Conunitiee on Aging.

SupPREME COURT OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK,
CouNnTY OF NEW YORK

THE PEOPLE OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK
v
JoHN DOE, BT AL, DEFENDANTS

APPLICATION TO REVIEW GRAND JURY MINUTES FOR FOURTH NOVEMBER 1000 GRAND
JURY MEDICAID INVESTIGATION

STATE OF NEW YORK,

CounTy OF NEW YORK, 88.°

Val J. Halamandaris. being duly sworn, deposes and says:

1. I am an Associate Counsel to the United States Senate Special Committee
on Aging.

2. That Senate Committee is currently investigating abnses in the administra-
tion of medical assistance programs in several states, including New York,
toward the enactment of legislation which will correct apparent widespread
abuses.

3. From on or about November 24, 1969 through on or about April 15, 1971,
the Fourth Grand Jury for the County of New York investigated various abuses
in the administration of the Medical Assistance Program and returned an
indictment against Dr. Frederick Fisher and others for the crime of Filing a
False Instrument, Forgery and Grand Larceny.

4. I have informed Peter D. Andreoli, Assistant District Attorney in charge
of the Frauds Bureau that a review of these Grand Jury minutes would serve
to give the Committee an overview of the administration of the New York State
Medicaid Program and facilitate the committee's efforts to draft and enact
legislation and obtain investigative leads. The said Grand Jury minutes will
not be used for general publication.
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Wherefore, it is hereby requested that the District Attorney of New York
County be authorized to release a copy of the above-cited Grand Jury minutes
to the United States Senate Special Committee on Aging, their Counsel and
representatives.

VAL J. HALAMANDARIS,
Associate Oounsel, U.S. Senate,
Special Commitiee on Aging.
Sworn to before me this 14 day of April 1976.
BEMiLe L. BERNIER,
Notary Public, State of New York.

SUPREME COURT OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK,
CouNTY oF NEW YORK

TWE PEOPLE OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK
v
JounN DOE, ET AL, DEFENDANTS

AFFIRMATION IN SUPPORT OF APPLICATION TO REVIEW GRAND JURY MINUTES FOR
FOURTH NOVEMBER 109G GRAND JURY, MEDICAID INVESTIGATION

Peter D. Andreoli, an attorney admitted to practice in the courts of this state,
lt\ereby affirms under the penalties of perjury that the following statements are

rue:

1. I am an Assistant District Atforney, of counsel to Robert M. Morgenthau,
District Attorney of New York County, and am in charge of the Frauds Bureau.

2, On April 13, 1976, Val J. Halamandaris, Associate Counsel, United States
Senate 8pecial Committee on Aging, informed me that the United States Senate
Special Committee on Aging is currently investigating abuses in the administra-
ticn of medical assistance programs in several states, iascluding New York,
toward the enactment of legislation which will correct apparent widespread
abuses in these programs.

3. From on or about November 24, 1969 through on or about April 15, 1971
the Fourth Grand Jury for the County of New York, investigated varicus abuses
in the administration of the Medical Assistance Program and returned an
indictment against Dr. Frederick Fisher and others for the crimes of Filing of
False Instruments, Forgery and Grand Larceny.

4, Mr, Halamandaris infosms me that these Grand Jury minutes would serve
to give the committee an overview of the administration of the New York State
Medical Assistance Program and aid in its evaluation of said program (see
Exhibit A). He further informs me that the said minutes will not be used for
general publication.

5. Accordingly Val J. Halamandaris, Associate Counsel to the U.S. Senate
Committee on Aging requests a copy of the entire minutes of the testimony
before the Fourth November 1969 Grand Jury for the County of New York
concerning the Medicaid Investigation.

6. The review of these minutes by the United States Senate Special Committee
on Aging is for the purpose of preparing legislation and not for the purpose of
genernl release to the public and will not interfere with any ongoing
investigation.

Wherefore, the District Attorney joins in the request for an order by this
court releasing the said Grand Jury minutes to the United States Senate Special
Committee on Aging, their counsel and representatives.

PETER D. ANDREOLI.

SUPREME COURT OF THE STATE o NEW YORK,
CounNTY oF NEW YORK

Tug PEOPLE OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK
i
JoHN DOE, ET AL, DEFENDANTS

ORDER

At a Perm, Part 30 of the Supreme Court of the State of New York, New York
County, held at the Courthouse thereof, 100 Centre Street, City and County of
New York, on the 14th day of April, 1976.
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Present: GErALD P. CULKIN, JUSTICE OF THE SUPREME COURT.

An application having been made on this 14th day of April, 1976, by Val J,
Halamandaris, Associate Counsel, United States Senate Special Committee
Aging and the District Attorney being represented by Peter D. Andreoli,
Assistant District Attorney of New York County, consenting thereto, and after
considering the argument and merits of the said notice,

Now, upon reading the affidavits of Val J. Halamandaris, Associate Counsel,
United States Senate Special Committee on Aging, and Peter D. Andreoli,
Assistant District Attorney for New York County.

It is hereby ordered, that the U.S. Senate Special Committee on Aging by
their official representatives be entitled to obtain a copy of the Grand Jury
minutes in the above entitled action, and it is further

Ordered, that upon filing this order with the Clerk of the Court and service
being made upon Robert M. Morgenthau, District Attorney of New York County,
that the said District Attorney is authorized to release a copy of the said
minutes of the Grand Jury to the said United States Senate Special Committee
on Aging, their counsel and representatives.

Hnter, .

¢

GERALD P. CULKIN,
Justice of the Supreme Oourt.




Appendix 4

SENTENCING MEMORANDUMS OF THE U.S. DISTRICT
COURT OF THE SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NEW YORK

ITEM 1. UNITED STATES OF AMERICA ». SHEILA TOBY STILES,
DEFENDANT
{75 Cr, 1201 (HFW)]

SENTENCING MEMORANDUM

This sentencing memorandum is respectfully submitted to apprise the court
of the circumstances of the medicaid fraud of which the defendant was a part.
The information to which the defendant pleaded and the allocution at the time
of the plea contain a partial statement of the facts pertaining to her offense.
This memorandum will elaborate upon these facts, illuminate defendant’s role
in the overall scheme, and focus upon certain factors which the Government
deems relevant 1o the sentence in this case. It is divided as follows:

Part I—The Overall Scheme

Part IT—Defendant's Role

Part III—The Government's View of the Crime
Part IV—Matters in Mitigation

Sheila Toby Styles, the defendant, presently a children's clothes designer,
pleaded guilty on November 10, 1975 to a three-count eriminal Information
charging her with having conspired to defraud the Urited States and to violate
Title 18, United States Code, §§ 287, 1001, and 1341, in violation of Title 18,
United States Code, § 8371, with having filed false claiims against the United
States in violation of Title 18 U.S.C. §§ 287 and 2, in connection with the sub-
mission of fraudulent Medicaid invoices, and with having failed to file a per-
sonal income tax return for the year 1971, in violation of Title 26, United States
Code, § 7203.

I. THE OVERALL SCHEME

During the period 1969-1972 Joseph Howard Ingber, Sheldon Max Styles, and
others owned and operated eight medical clinics in low income areas of New
York City. These clinics or “Medicaid Mills” which catered almost exclusively
to Medicaid recipients are as follows:

1. Galler Medical Building, S58 Flushing Avenue, Brooklyn, N.X.

2. Claremont Medical Building, 3589 3rd Avenue, Bronx, N.Y.

3. Queensbridge Medical Building, 38-81 13th Street, Queens, N,Y.

4. Laconia Medical Building, 4025 Laconia Avenue, Bronx, N.Y.

5. 8th Street Medical Building, §-01 Astoria Blvd., Queens, N.Y.

6. Ke¢at Street Medical Building, 156 Kent Street, Brooklyn, N.X.

7. RIN Realty Corp. (also known as Centro Medico, also known as St. Mary’'s;
also known as St. Ann's), 567 E. 149th Street, Bronx, N.Y,

8. Corona Medical Building, 105-05 Northern Blvd., Queens, N.X.

In the early nineteen-sixties, Ingber and Styles were classmates at the Chiro-
practic Institute of New York. After graduating in 1963, Ingber began a private
practice in a Manhattan office. Styles associated himself with Ingber’s private
practice, working alternate days.

In 1968 Styles also began working in a Jamaica, Queens Medicaid ~linic run
by an optometrist. Allegedly false Medicaid billings were submitted from this

1 All persons mentloned by mname have elther been convicted of Medicald Traud
charges, or have waived indictment and pleaded guilty to criminal Informations ranging
from one to seven felony counts.

(737)
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clinic. Shortly thereafter, when Ingber and Styles opened their own office at
.108!'){) Street in Jamalea the lessons learned at the optometrist's clinic were
applied.

Business was brisk at the Jamaicn office and by 19069 false Medieaid billings
were regulavly being written, With a growing patient load Ingber and Styles
sought to add another chivopractor to their staff, Ingher contacted his former
teacher, Dr. Max Kuavaler, swho had been unemployed sinee the failure of the
Chiropractic Institute in 1968, and offered him a job, Kavaler nceepted and
Ingber and Styles explained that the finanecinl arrangement would consist of
him paying them 25¢, of his Medicaid income (after factorving) for rent, after
which Kavaler, Styles, and Ingber would share the remainder cqually: 1/3 to
each, {an overall net for Kavaler of approximately 25 of the face value of his
invoices.) Thig was to become the typieal finaneial arvangement for all chiro-
practors who were to work for Ingher angd Styles in the years ahead.

From March to September 1969 Kavaler worked under this arrangement
when he enteved into a partnership with Ingber, Styles, an attorney, and
another chiropractor, to form the 105-05 Northern Blvd. Corporation and
operate a elinie at that Corona, Queens address.®

Fraudulent Medicaid hillings were submitted early in lthe Corena elinic's
operation, Patients were “ping-ponged” throughout the clinic (i.e, examined by
every medieal specialty on the premises despite the patients' wishes or medieal
needs), and invoices were submitted for patients never actually treated, Rou-
tinely, when a patient visited the clinie the receptionist took a complete family
history, i.e., first name, sex, and bivthdate of all Medicaid-eligible family
members, Since all members of a family ave covered by a single Medicaid num-
her, the family history provided those providers, who were so inclined, with
all information required to prepare fraudulent invoices for submission to the
City of New York which administered the Medicaid program, ‘The practice of
billing vavious members of a Medienid eligible family when no such visits or
treatments ever took place became commonplace at Corona and other clinics
operated hy Ingber and Styles.

Patients at most of thege clinies rottinely had blood faken on each visit
regardless of the ailment. Blood tests, ekg's and x-rays (at those clinics which
actually had ekg or x-ray machines) were taken or ndministered by ‘“nurses,”
clinic employees generally not licensed to perform these procedures, who were
trained by other employees and acting under vavious degrees of doctors’ super-
vision ranging from none to some, Qne effect of the ping-ponging, and the
attendant waiting to see the doctor who could treat the actual complaint, was
to cause many patients ro cease taking their children back to the clinies or to
cease going themselves, for that matter, for illnesses or complaints that were
anything short of urgent., Whether the indirect effect of the ping-ponging and
other abuses patients were subjected to was to catge persons to not seek treat-
ment, and thereby worsen their health or become more ill, can only be specu-
lated; however, it seems probable that such occurances did happen.

In 1969, while the Corona clinic was in operation, Ingber, Styles and Kavaler
took over the practice of Dr. Herman Galler, who had just died and left a
thriving practice at a “good” Brooklyn location. A ceiiter wag organized which
was financed by Rose Galler (Dr. Galler’s widow), two attorneys® and Stanley
Reichler, In exchange for his investment in the Galler clinle, Reichler was to
bheeome manager of the Corona clinic at a salary.

The Galler clinic opened with Sheldon Styles as its manager, A few months

later, Styles left Galler to manage his and Tugber's latest acquisition, (the
Queensbridge clinic on 18th Street, Queens) and IKavaler replaced him as
Galler's manager.

The Queensbhridge clinie was originally owned by two doctors, (one of whom
was Ralph Bell, a defendant), In 1969 Ingber and Styles entered into un
arrangement with them, forming the 38-18 13th Street Corporation, Ingber and
Styles purchasged 709 of the Corporation’s stock, with the original owners each
retaining 159%. In return, Ingher and Styles paid one doctor $7,000 and gave
the other, Bell, n 109 interest in the Corona clinic and a 5% interest in Galler,

In the summer of 1970 Ingber and Styles were approached by Donald Trager,
another chiropractor. ‘Irager, a friend of Ingber, wanted to open a clinie in the

2The attorney and chiropractor have not heen charged.
3 Nefther the attorneys nor Mrs, Galler have been charged,

¢
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Bronx, Ee had been offered the lease to the existing Claremont elinie, at 3589
31d Ave,, by fwo denlists who wanted to divest themselves of an unprofitable
location, Ingber and $tyles liked the idea and in October, 1970 they and Trager
beeame equal partners in the 3589 3vd Ave. Corporation.

The Claremont clinie, managed on a part-time basis by Drager, wasg not a
success, Lhe patient load was small and unable to support the clinic. Later
investigation would reveal that without large scale falsifying of Medicaid
invoices by the medical and chiropractic staff, the Claremont clinle would not
have stayed in operation as long ag it did,

Claremont finally shut its Qoors in June, 1971 DLecause of its inability to
attract patients. Before its closing, however, Ingber, Styles, and ‘L'rager opened
o new clinic nearby on Laconia Avenue, Trager, believing that he could make a
suceess out of this new loeation, bought out Ingber's and Styles’ interest in the
3089 3rd Ave. Corporation for $500 cach, Degpite Nrager’s optimism, the Laconia
clinic suffered the same fate as its predecessor. Consgequently, as with the
Clavemont clinie, fraudulent Medicaid invoices were all that kept the clinie
finaneinlly afloat. Laconla closed in November of 1971.

In the Spring of 1971 Kavaler wanted to disassocinte himgelf with Ingber
and Styles. His cousin, an official in the City Medicaid Program, allegedly had
warned him to make such a hreak hecaunse of a pending investigation of Ingber
and Styles by the New York City Department of Investigation, Kavaler offered
to trade his shares in the Queensbridge and Corona clinies in exchange for
Tugber's and Siyles' shareg in the Galler clinie, Ingber and Styles agreed and
Kavaler received their Galler stock, He and Rose Galler (who had since bought
out Stanley Reichler’s and one attorney’s interests) remained as the sole owners
of Galler,

When rumors of the pending City investigntion suvfaced in April, 1971, Ingber
and Styles decided to digsolve their partnership and go their separate ways.

Shortly thereafter, Ingber opened a new clinie in Queens on 8th Street, with
two medical doctors (one of whom was Bell), as partners, Styles joined in a
parvtnership with Reichler, the manager of Corona, Rene Nolan, (a former
receptionist at Queensbridge), and n coin dealer. Their efforts were directed
af o new clinie on Kent Street in Brooklyn,

Despite prospeets of a eity investigation, fraudulent Medicnid practices con-
tinued at these two locations, nlthough to a lesser extent than had occurred
previously at the other elinies, The Kent Street clinie close@ in June of 1972
for lnck of business, and the 8th Street clinie wag sold late in 1972,

During the period 1970~1973 doctors working at the eight Ingber and Styles-
opomlted clinics billed the New York City Medicaid program at least $2,222,699
as follows:

Year: Amount
1970 cccne e e m e s e o s st e e -~ $510, 655
197) e 1, 014, 060
1072 e 640, 998
1078 e e i i e e e 56, 986

Total 2, 222, 699

An analysis of available records revealed that the cight Medicaid clinics op-
erated by Ingher, Styles, and others received o total/income of $469,195.42, The
sources of this income were os follows:

Source: Amount
Doctors (rent, £E08) o rmav o me e e e e e mmumwnae 5325, 658, 14
Alpene Laboratory (kickbacks for 1ab work) wweecaeeevacn- - 34,471, 54
Principals (investmeAts) auve cccccamccccomm e e e e 5,644, 45
Deposits from UnKnown SOULCES. cucemcumammuas cann e mmnnn . 103, 421. 29

Total . ueun. b m——— i o ot e ———— ——————— 469, 195. 42

Doctors doing business at the vavious ¢linies factored their Medicald invoices
for an average foe of 12 percent, 25 to 30 percent of their net billings after
factoring was paid to the clinic owners. In addition, chiropractors paid the
clinic owners (Tigber, Styles, Relchler, and Kavaler) 40 to 50 percent of the
balance remaining after the elinic rent was paid. 'Chis money (not recorded on
the clinic books of accounts), was paid primarily to Ingber and Styles, but the
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ether principals were also recipients, The total value of such “off the book”
payments was approximately $103,000.

The fravdulent practices varied in manuner and degree, Certain doctors en-
gaged In the activity known as “padding” invotees, the device of billing for
more services than aectually rendered to a puatlent who wag actually seen,
Another practice was the submission of completely false invoices for patients
never treated ov seen by the doctor, This would occur by submitting involces
for subsequent visits for patients only seen once or for members of a patient's
family who were never seen in the elinie, In many eases a mother would bring
her well children with her if she could not find a baby sitter. Invoieces would
be submitted for all of the children, althongh none of them niny have been
seen. In one Instance four doctors billed Medicald for services rendered to a
child who had beeh dead for nine months, In another, three doctors submitted
involees for an individual who, at the time of hig nlleged {reatmoent wns an
inmate at Blmlea prison, In addition to falge invoices for%reatments, billg wore
submitted for ancillary services such as Xeray and BEKG from cliuies that had
no such equipment,

Another luerative activity engaged in by the owners involved the use of X!
an elderly senile medieal doctor. Barly in 1970 an agreement was entered into
hetween Drv, X; Ingber and Styles whevein, for o weekly salary of $120 all
Medicaid income earned by Dr. X reverted to his employers, Dr. X was assigned
to write franudulent involces. Sheila Styles dvove Dr. X from clinie {o clinie,
where he would be seated at a desk with a plle of patient records and blank
involces to be filled unt. Ile rarely saw puy patients, spending all of his time
writing, Ilis total billing of $88,370, is estimated at being 98 percent fraudunlent,
In April, 1970 a joint savings account was opened at the Whitestone Savings and
Tooan Assoclation in the names of Bell and Dr. X, The purpose of this account,
1§ well ag o subsequent joint necount in the names of Sheldon Styles and Dr, X,
was to lnunder Dr.o X's Medicaid receipts. Checeks made out to Dr. X were
deposited in these accounts and then disbursed among the owners,

I'he Bell-X account wans used to disburse funds genceated at the Quesnsbridge
and Corona clinies, ‘I'he beneficiaries of this congpivaey were Bell, Ingber, and
Sheldon Styles. In 1071 a second joint acceunt in the name of Sheldon Styles
and X was opened, he account disbursed Medieniad funds generated at the
Kent Street clinie. Beneficinvies were the partnerg in that clinie, Sheldon
Styles, Stanley Reichler, and Rene Nolan Clark,

Although the doctors themselves wrote many of thelr own false involees,
many of them were prepared by receptionists at the clindes, in partieulnr Rene
Nolan Clark and Shella Stypes (Sheldon Styles' ex-wife), When they falsified
invoiees, Rene Nolan Clark and Sheila Styles referred to old involees, old
medieal vecords, and family histories of former and currvent clinie patients for
information from which to fabricate visits and treatments that never took
Muace. They prepaved enormoug amounts of completely false Medicald invoices
for doctors and chirvopractors.

IX. DEFENDANT'S ROLE

In 1970, five years after her divoree from Sheldon Styles, Shelln Styles wag
out of a job anad looking for work. At the fime Sheldon Styles was operating
the Queenshridge Medieal Center, a Medienid mill, in partnership with two
ather ehiropractors, Joseph Ingher and Max avaler, Sheldon Styles offered
hig ex-wife a job at Queensbridge, where her duties consisted of cleaning and
sweeping up the elinic as well as ehauffeuring Dr. X 4o anad from hig home.

Shortly after begimning work at Quecnsbridge, Sheiln Styles wag informed
that a decline in business at the center mennt that she wounld have to take a
calary cut, However, she was presented with the opportunity to enrn even
more money, off the hooks, by writing Medicaid invoices for Tngber and Styles.
She accepted, Ingber and Styles then instructed Mrs, Styles In the ways of
preparing fraudulent involces, first for themselves and cventually for other
chiropractors who entered into various agreements with Ingber and Styles
intending to defraud the Medijcald programs.

Inttially Shella Styles wrote only three-visit involces because, according to
Medicaid regulations, invoices with three or fewer visits did not require prior

4 Thiy doctor, who s quite old and senile has not been charged,
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approvitl, Tu opder o generate signifieant profits, Inrge amounts of these rela-
tively small individunl clalms had to he weltten, The solution was to bill
Medleald for the fnmily members of patients on file with the Ingber and Styles
clinles. iy provided Sheila Styles with Inrge quantities of naunes with which
to DIl thrgesvisit involees, Towever, the Olty's Medienl office discovered this
pattern of fomily “gang” billing and put a stop to it

With thig avenue shut ofl, Sheldon Styles proceeded to teacht Shella Styles
how to wrlte up false chivopractic treatment plans, hese plans were the means
of gotting approval for more than three visits, and usually nuthovized them to
bill Medirnld for twelve to fiffeen vislts on individual patlents, Mrg, Styles
has admitted getting the information for these plans from coples of other
treatmert plaus which had alrendy been submitted to the City, She simply
changied the patient’s name, Medlenid number, and other identifying informa-
tlon snd copled the dlugnosts and prognosts,

Powverds the end of 1970 Sheiln Styles began working for chiropractors other
than Ingber and Sheldon Styles. Tor weekly fees ranging from $25-85 per
chivnpruotor, Shaila Styles wrote false Medienid involees nnd trentment plans
for n dozen chijoprattors during the perfod 1970-71. By her own agdmission,
virtpally i e Meodleald paperwork shic performed for these chiropractors was
fraudistent,

Among the ¢hivopractors Mrs, Styles wrote fulse invoices for were two pro-
viders who never treated a single pntlent at an Ingber and Styles clinie, but
wko, for a share of the proceeds, allowed their names and Medieaid provider
numbers to b allived ¢o feauwdulent involees, The othier chivopractors who hired
Sheftn Styles used her services to supplement the income they were alveady
roreiving frem the clinies.

Shella Styles continued wrlting fraudulent invoices through 1971, In the
Well of that year the New York Clity Lepartment of Investigntions began an
actlve inquley fnto the activities of Tugher and Styles, Sheiln Styles was called
to testify before the Department of Investigations on two oeceagions, On her
fivsk appearance on November 16, 1971 she perjured hergelf,

On her second appearance before the Tepartment of Investigations, on March
16, 1972, Mrs, Styles invoked her Pifth Amendment privileges to all questions
relating to her involvement swith Ingber and Styles.

Mrs. Styles has contended that in the course of the City’s investigation she
wig oifered o grant of immunity In return for her testimony against the
chiropractors she worked for, She Aid not avail herself of this offer, she claims,
in an attempy to proteet those individuals, Although the Government is not in
possesstan of niy evidence of o formal offer of immunity by the Department
of Investigntions to Mrs, Slyles, it has no basis to suspect that an offer of that
sort was not made,

In the course of the investigotion into Ingber and Styles conducted by the
Federal Government, Sheila Styles wag called to testify before a Grand Jury,
She appeared on July 22, 1076 and invoked the Fifth Amendment to all ques-
tions asked relating to Medieatd fraud.

In November 1070 Mrs, Styles was confronted by the U.8. Attorney’s Office
with the welight of the evidence against her, including an allegation of having
failed to file an income tnx returh for 1971, and she reached an agreement to
wilve indietmient sind plead to the Information before the court.

Only two individuals were prosecuted in this case who were not themselves
clinle owners, administrators or Medieaid providers, One was Rene Nolan Olatk
who hag previously been sentenced by Judge Frankel, the other Sheila Styles.
Other secretavies and receptionists who wrote false invoices but were not paid
syecifically for such involece writlng were given informal lmmunity in return
for their truthful testimony before the grand jury. In the Government's judg-
ment, although their roles differed slightly, Sheila Styles' and Rene Nolan
(Clark's) culpability were equal. Ms. Styles, however agreed to cooperate at the
tinie of the government's first serious overture for such cooperation; at a time
when the information and documents she was able to supply were of vital
assistance in the successful prosccution of the chiropractors who paid her to
write their false involces.

IIL, THE GOVERNMENT'S VIEW OF THE CRIME

Although these crimes may be described merely as “crimes committed with
a pen,” or “white collar crimes” they are nevertheless substantial and serious
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offenses, The crimes, morcover, were not ones of impulse or of short duration,
but were committed repeatedly on n daily basls over many months,

'the Medicaid program is subgtantinlly subverted by these nets, Money allo-
cated by ederal, State and City Governnments is squandered withiout any benefi
whatever inuring to the intended beneficinries of the progeam, Che widesprend
frand and abuse only serves to jeopardize the continued existence of “ealth
assistance programs like Medicaid, ag the public and the congress perceive that
the taxpayer's dollavs ave being funnelled into the pockets of venal profes-
stonanls, The ultimate vietim is the American public at large, but the immedinte
victims of these crimeg are the Medleald reeiplents, the poor and elderly who
are unable to pay for adequate medieal wre, and who are usunlly poorly
served by, at best, generally indifferent treatment at medieald mills.

The deterrent value of the sentences meted out in these cases ennnot be
underestimated, Af present there ave Uterally thousands of coligible medieaid
providers (doctors, podiatvists, ehlrvopractors, ote ) and hundreds of “medieald
mills” operating in New York City alone, The fraunds perpefrated here nre
widespread and often difficnlt to discover and prove.

IV, MATTERS IN MITIOATION

Immediately upon agreeing to enter her plen, Mrs, Styleg cooperated with
Governnient investigators by turning over vital records and informafton con-
corning her Medieald activities, As o precaution against double billing patients
for different chiropractors on the same day, Sheila Styles had kept a record of
every false invoice and treatment plan by date, (Chese 1970 and 1971 records
had been retained by her, and were turned over to the government, The existence
of these records, conibined with Mrs, Styles' potentinl testimony against the
chivopractors she worked for, were factors in the Governmoent's siuecesy at
sceuring guilty pleas from all but one of the @ozen chirvopractors she worked
for, In the opinion of the two Assistant United States Attorneys who prosecuted
this cnse Mrs. Styles' agreement to cooperate and turning over of her recovds
wag the single biggest “break” in this Investigation,

The one chiropractor who aid not walve indietment, Drv, Robert Marel, was
tried in District Court before Judge Milton Pollack (76 Cr. 114) in May of
thig year. Sheila Styles appeared at trinl as a wilness for the Government and
her testimony was material towards the convietion of Dr, Marveh on thirteen
counts of submitting falge Medicald clnims to the Government,

In connection with her plea Mrg., Styles has appeared whoenever requested to
supply information and prepave for her testimony, In the opinion of {he
Assistant United States Attorneys in charge of this case, she hag been fully
cooperative and completely eandid concerning her role in the clinies and the
nctivities of others,

Tinally, by her plea, Mrs. Styles has waved the government the time and
expense of preparing and trying n case, of about a yecek’s length, agalust her.

Respectfully submitted,

RoBERT B, Frsxy, Jr.,
U.S. Altorney for the
Sonthern District of Neiw York,
Attorney for the United States of America.

Groree I, WinsonN
Jort, N. ROSENTITAL

Assigtant United States Attorneys of Counsel.

TTEM 2, UNITED STATES OF AMERICA v, JOSEPI ITOWARD INGBER,
DEFENDANT

175 Cr. 1221 (HFW)1
SEXTENCING MEMORANDUM

This sentencing memorandum is respectfully suhmitted to apprise the court
of the elreumstances of the medicald fraud of which this defendant was o part,
mhe Information to which the defendant pleaded and the allocution at the time
of the plen contain o partial statement of the facts pertaining to his offense.
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Ehis memornndum will elaborate upon these facts, Hluminnte defendant's role
in the overall scheme, and “foens upon coctain factory which the Government
deems 1;010vnnt to the sentence in this cnse, It iy alvided as follows:
Lart T-A'he Overall Scheme and the Defendaut's Role
Pavt ITT-/'he Governnent's View of the Crelne
~ avt I0--DMatters fu Mitigntion
Joseph Troward Ingber, the defenday!, n chivopractor llcensed in the State of
New Youk, plendeq gullly on Decomber 19, 1975 to o 81+ +yunt erintinal Intorma-
tion conslsting of one count charging Blin with having - nspired to defraud the
Unlted States to violate Ditle 18, United States Code, § 287, 1001 and 1341, in
violntion of ‘Citle 18, United States Cody, § 8713 two counts of having filed false
claims against (he Unite@ States In violation of 'Litle U,8.0. §§ 287 aund 2; one
count of having submitfed false statements to the Untted States in violation of
Tite 18, TL8.0, § 1001 and 23 bwo counts of mail frand In viclation of Title 16
VLS. § 1340 and 2, snd In conneelfon with the submisston of fraundulent Medle-
ald invoices durlng the years 1000-72,

L T OVERALL SCIIEME AND DEFENDANT'S ROLE

Durlng the perlod 19691972 Joseph Howard Ingber, Sheldon Max Styles}
and others owned, opsrated, or held financinl interests in elght wmedieonl clinics
in low income aveas off New Yorlk Clty. ‘Chese elinies, ov “Medicatd Mills” which
entered almost exclusively to Medienld reeipients, were as follows:

1, Gnllor Medleal Bullding, 868 IMushing Avenue, Brooklyn, N.Y,

2, Claremont Medienl Building, 3580 3rd Avenue, Bronx, N.Y.

8. Queenshridge Medical Building, 38-81 13th Street, Queens, N.Y.

4. Laconin Medieal Bullding, 4095 Laconia Avenue, Broux, N, Y.

6. Sth Street Medlenl Bullding, 8-01 Astorin Blvd,, Queens, N.Y.

6. Kent Street Medical Building, 1656 Kent Street, Brooklyn, N.Y,

7. HIN Realty Gorp, (nlso known ag Gentro Medico, also kuown as St. Mary's;
also known as St Ann’g), 607 B, 149th Street, Bronx, N.Y,

8. Coronp Medical Building, 105-05 Novthern Blvd,, Queens, N,Y.

Tetween 1950-1903 Jozeph Ingher and Sheldon Styles woere clagsmates at the
Chlropraetic Instiute of New York, After graduating in 1903, Ingber began
private chivopractie practice in a Manhattan office. He subsequently opened
another office in Jamaiea, Queens, where, In 1068, he hegan nccepting and
treating Medleatd pationts.

Ingber nnd Styles had malntained a cloge frlendship since their gehool days.
In early 1960, with the advent of Medleald, Ingber's business began to grow.
Styles jolned hlm ak the Jamaiea oflice, providing assistance to Ingber's prac-
tlee, Styleg hrought with, him a means by which to Increase even further the
patient lond nt Ingher's ofice. Styles nt that time was associnted with a Medic-
ald elinie run by n Dy, Andrew Portoguese, an optometrist, In the general
vieinity of Ingber's office, A deal was reached with Dr. Portoguese wherein
Styles wag allowed to refer patients from Dr. Portoguese's elinie to Ingher and
Styles' oftice for x-rays and chivopractie treatments, For this Tngher and Styles
were able to bilt Medieait for substantial numbers of patients to which they
would nof otherwise have had access,

At that time the Medieaid reimbursement rate per chirvopractic patient visit
was $3, ‘hig comparved with the §7-§10 Ingber charged hig private patients,
Ingber, like other ehivopractors, felt that he should be receiving morve from Med-
ienid and thug began falsifying his involees to refleet visits and treatments that
never occurred fn order to compensate himgelf for the rate differential, Chis
practice began after Inghor realized that many of his patipnts did not return
for all of the treatments authorized. When Styles joined the practice he, too,
engaged In the falsifying, or “padding,” of invoices for services never rendered.
It beeame common practice for invoices to be submitted by Ingber and Siyles
billing for thivteen to fiteen visits when only one or fwu «etually took place,

Shortly after Styles joined Ingber n third chivoproctor, Max Kavaler, joined
Ingber and Styles ut Jamalea, Kavaler, the formrer dean of the Chiropractic
Institute of Now York, was brought in because he was out of a job and the
workload was heavy. ITig expertise was seen as o valunble asset to the budding
enterprises of Tngher and Styles. *

1 All pergons mentioned by name have clther heen convicted or have walved indictment
and plended guilty to crhninal information ratiging from one to seven felony counts,
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Knavaler's experience was quickly put to use as the amount of fraudulent 1
Medicaid billings grow. An integral part of Medieaia chivopraetie billing was
the submigsion of reatment Plans, which were justifications reguired Ly the ‘
Medteatd Division of the City Department of Iealth before approval was givey l
to a chiropractor to bill Medicaid for treating a patient more than three fimes,
Kavaler's expertise as a dlagnosticlan, supertor to that of Ingbor and Styles,
provided them with highly polished, though fictitious, chiropractic dingnoses
and prognoses to Include In their Preatment Plans, The more impressive the
Treatment Plan the less suspiclous and more gencrous Medienld was in approv-
ing multiple visits, §

At JTamapiea, Kavaler's finaneial nrrangement consisted of him puying Ingler
and Styles 25 per cent of his Medicald inenome (ufter factoring) for rent, aftor
which Kavaler, Styles, and Ingber would share the remninder equally : 1/8 por
caelt (an overall net for Kavaler of approximately 25 per cent of the face value ‘
of his invoices,) Lhis was to become the typical financial arcangement for all *
chiropractors who were to work for Ingber and Styles in the years alieud,

From March to September 1969 Kavaler worked at Jaomalea under this ar-
rangement. In May, 1969 he entered into a puartonership with Ingber, Styles, an
abtormey and another chiropractor, to form the 105-05 Northern Blvd. Corpora- ‘
tion and operate a clinic at that Corona, Queent sddress.? ‘

Fraudulent Medienid billings were submitisd from the Coronn elinle's incep-

tion, Patienwd were “ping-ponged” throughout the clinic (Lo, oexamined by every K
medieal speelalty on the premises desplte the patients' wishes or nmedical needs),
and involees were submitted ¢ medical doctors, podintreists, aad ehiropractors
for pationts never actunlly {reateds Roulinely, when a patient visited the clinie
the receptionist, in accordance with her tralning, took a complete fumily history,
f.e, ficst name, sex, and bivthdate of all Medieaid<eligible fumily membeys, Since
all members of a family were eovered by a single Medleald number, the family
history provided those doctors, who were so inelined, with all information ve-
quired to prepare fraudulent invoices. Fraudulent patient records were often
preparved to agree with the Invoicrs making detection by dthe authorities ex-
tremely difficult. ‘Lhe praetiee of billing various members of & Medicaid oligible
family when no gueh visits or treatments tonk place became commonplace at
Qorona nnd olther clinies operated by Ingber and Styles,

Patients at most of these eclinies routinely hnd blood taken on each vwisit

regardless of tha allment, Blood testy, ekg's and xwrays (at those ellnics which
netually had ekg or x-ray machines) were taken or administered by “nuvses”
(elinic employees generalty not licensed to perform these procedures, but in-
strueted by the management to wear white uniforms in ovder to create the
impression that they were) trained by other employees nand acting under varlous
degrees of doctors' supervision ranging from none to some. One effect of the
ping-ponging and the attendant wajting to see the doctor who could treat the
acturl compluint, was to ecnase my > patients, out of cxasperation, to cease
taking thelr ehildren buek to the elin.es, or to cease going themselves for that
matter, for illnesses or complaints that were anything short of urgent, Whether
tha indireet offect of the ping-ponging and ofher abuses patlents were subjected
to caunsed persons to not geels freatment, and thereby worsen thelw health can
only be speculated.

Tu mid-1969, shiortly ufter the Corona clinie was opened, Ingber, Styles and
Kavaler took over the practice of Dr Ierman Galler, who at his death left n
thriving practice at o Brooklyn location. A medical center named the Ualler
Medical Bullding was organized with the finaneinl baeking of Dy, Guller's y+idow,
two attorneys, and Stanley Relehler, a Leiend of Sheldon Styles who would lnter .
beeome mangger of the Covona clinie, In addition to these shareholders, Ingher, s
Styles and Kavaler also held stoek in the corporation, known as the 858 Flushing
Avenue Corporation,

In November 1069, Ingbes and Styles nequived the Queensbridge Medleal-

Dental Center, a Medieaid Clinie tocated in Long Island City, Queens, The center
was previously owned by two doctors, one of whom was Dr. Ralph Bell, a con- '
victed co-defendant. Ingber, $tyles and Kavaler entered into an agreement with
them, forming the 38-18 13th Street Corporntion, and purchasing 709% of the
Corporation’s stock, with the original owners each retaining 15G6, In return,

2Phe attorney and chiropructor apparently had no knowledge of the fraud and have
not been charged,
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Ingher and Styles paid one doector $7,000 and gave the other, Dr, Bell, a 10%
Interest 1n the Corona Clinle and n 5%% interest in the $aller Clinie,

When Ingber and Styley ook aver the Queensbeidge $2linle, Htyles heenme 1ty
manager lepving Kavaler to manage Galler, Styles, ag 2o had done with Coronn
and Golley, hived thie elevienl and gupport staft sl ¢ tne elinle up with addl.
tional funds generated by the varlous triod-and-teve wothode sf generating false
hillings, In cavly 1970 Styles offered Mis unemplopes e mwify, Shotln Styles, a
Job ot Queensbridge performing cleaning chores angt driving an elderly doctor
to and f£rom his home.

Shella's dulles changed within o short time, and §he Decame an author on o
wholesale basig of fraudulent-Medieald Involees for Inghey and Styles. Slcldon
Styles trained Sheila to enter fnlge treatments and visits on involees, as well ag
to fnlsify chiropractic treatment plans by copying dingnoses, prognoges, and
courses of treatment from old ‘Lreatment Plany by mervely Inserting the names
and Moedlienid nambers of enrvently eligible Mudicaid recipients.

Shelln Styles becnme very faclle in ber endeavors, and her talents were soon
uttlized by other chivopractors working in various elinies for Ingber and Styles.
In all she wrote entively feavdulent Medleald invoices and Dreatment Plans for
it dozen chiropractors in fhe years 1970-71, for weekly salavies ranging from
225-35 per ehivopractor, Among (he Gozen chivopractors were two who never
showed up to work at all, mind who merely “sold” Inghber and Styles the wie of
t‘nehi‘ nomes and Medienid Provider pumbers for a small percentage of the
receipts.

In the sommer of 1970 Ingber and Styles were approached by Donald Lrager,
unothey chivopractor, Wragey, o friend of Ingber, wanted to open a clinde in the
Bronx, ¥le had been offered the lease to the existing Clnvemont elinie, at 3589
3rd Ave, by two dentlsts who wanted to divest themselves of the unprofitable
Joeatlon, Ingber and Styles liked the idea and in October, 1970 they and Lrager
became equal partners in the 3580 3rd Ave, Corpovation,

The Claremont c¢linie, managed cin n part-time basis by Lrager, was not a
suecess. e patient lond was small and unable to support the clinic. Later
investigaticn would reveal that without large seale falsifying of Medicald
fuvolces by the medienl and chivopreactie staft, (four of whom are co-defendants),
the Claremont elinie would not have stayed in opepntion ag long ag it dia,

Claremont finally shat its doors in June, 1971 beeause of itg inability to
attract patients, Before its closing, however, Ingber, Styles, and Wrager opened
. new clinle nearby on Laconia Avenue, Teager, belleving that he could make a
gueeess out of this new location, bought out Ingber's and Styles' intevest in the
3580 3rd Ave. Corporation for $500 each, Despite Prager’s optimism, the Laconin
elinic suftered the same fate ag its predecessor, Consequently, as with the
Clavemnnt elinle, fraudulent Medientd involces were nll that kept the elinie
Ananeiaily nfloat. Laconia closed in November of 1971, Six of its former staft
have been convieted of medieaid Irands.

In the spring of 1071 Kavader wanted to disassoclate himself with Ingber and
Styles, Iis cousin, Florence Kavaier, n Deputy Commissioner of the New York
City Department of Ilealth and in charge of the New York City Medieald pro-
gram, allegedly had warned him to make such a brealk beeause of o pending
investigation of Ingber and Styles by the New York City Department of Investi-
gation, Kavaler offered to trade hig shares in the Queensbridge and Corona
clinfes in exehange for Ingber's and Styles' shaves {n the Galler elinie, Ingber
and Styles agreed and Kavaler received thelr Galler stock. He and Rose Galler
{who had since bonght out Stanley Relehler’s and one attorney’s lnteresty)
remained as the sole owners of Galler.

When romors of the pending Clty investigation surfaced In June 1071, Ingber
and Styles deelded to dissoive thelr parthicevship and go thelr separafe ways.

Shortly thereaftor, Ingber opened n now clinde i Queens on Sth Street, with
two medieal doctors (one of whom was Ralph Bell), as partners, Styles joined
in a partnership with Reichler, the manager of Coronn, Rene Nolan, (a former
veceptionist at Queensbridge), and a coin deales to opén a new clini¢ on Kent
Street in Brooklyn,

Despite prospects of a eity investigntion, fraudulent Medicaid practices con-
tinued at these two locations, although to a lesser exient than had occurred
previously at the other clintes, ‘The Kent Street clinte closed in June of 1972 for
lack of business, and the Sth Street clinie was sold in late 1072,
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The New York City Department of Investigation's ingquiry into Ingber and
Styles led Ingber to attempt a cover-up of hig activities, In an attempt to get
everyone to “stick togetlier” and present o plausible defense, a private investi-
gator was hived to take written and tape recorded statements from over a dozen
of his co-conspirators, all of whom falsely stated (without much prompting)
that they never did anything wrong, knew of no one who did, and blamed any
Medicai@ discrepancies on clerical errorvs, £

When Ingber himself was called down to testify before the Department o_
Investigation on December 6, 1971, he perjured himself by denying any wrong
doing in responsc to_cuestions asked about fraudulent Medicaid invoices. In
addition, when the United States Attorney for the Southern District of New
York entered the case and subpoenaed Ingher’s former secretary, Jeanine Vetrano,
to testify before a Federal Grand Jury in May 1975, she persisted in the old
story given to the investigator and perjured herself. (Subsequently, as part of his
arraignment to plead to an Information, Ingber secured for Jeanine Vetrano
the opportunity o recant her perjured testimony and avoid prosecution. She did
til{lis’ i.md) subsequently testified as o government witness in the trinl of Max

avaler,

During the period 1970-1973 doctors working at the cight Ingber and Styles-
operzhted clinics billed the New York Citv Medicaid program at least $2,222,699
as follows:

Year: Amount
1070 e e e e e —————— $510, 655
107 L e e 1, 014, 060
07 e e e e et e e e 640, 998
1T e e e e e e e 56, 986

Lot - o e —— i ———— 2, 222, 699

An _analysis of available records revealed that the eight Medicaid clinics oper-
ated by Ingher, Styles, and others received o total income of $469,195.42. The
sources of this income were as follows:

Source: Amount
Doctors (rent, £08) oo oo et cecmaemcmvm— e e mmmm—ann $325, 658, 14
Alpone Laboratory (w.akbacks for lah work) o ceeeaeocoeooe 34, 471, 54
Principals (investments) . . . .o ccan oo et m—anan 5, 644. 45
Deposits from unknown SoUrees .- - u oo oo cmccccaeaee e 103, 421, 29

ot e e e e — e ——— 469, 195, 42

Doctors doing business at the various clinics factored their Medicaid invoices
for an avernge fee of 12 percent. 25 to 30 percent of their net billings after factoring
was paid to the clinic owners. In addition, chiropractors paid the clinic owners
(Ingber Styles, Reichler, and Kavaler) 40 to 50 percent of the balance remaining
after the olinie rent was paid. This money (not recorded on the clinic hooks of
accounts), was paid primarily to Ingher and Styles, but the other principals were
also recipients. The total value of such “off the hook’ payments was approximately
$105,000.

The fraudulent practices at the clinies varied in manner and degree. Certain
doctors engaged in the activity knewn as “padéing” invoices, the device of billing
for more services than actually rendered to a patient who was aetually seen.
Another practice was the submission of completely false invoices for patients
never treated or seen by the doctor, Thig would occur by submifting invoices
for subsequent visits for patients only seen once or for members of a patient's
family who were never seen in the clinie. In many cases a mother would bring
her well children with her if she could not find a baby sitter. Invoices would be
submitted for all of the children, although none of thém may have been seen,
In one instance four doctorg billed Medicaid for servicés rendered to a child
who had been dead for nine months. In another, three doctors submitted invoices
for an individual who, at the time of hig alleged treatment in a New York City
clinie, was an inmate at Elmira prison. In addition to false invoices for treat-
ments, bills were submitted for ancillary services such as x-ray and BEKGs from
clinies that had no such equipment.

]

o
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Another lucrative uwetivity engfged in by the owners involved the use of
Dy, X an elderly senile medienl doetor. Barly in 1970 an agreement was
wnferedl into hetween Dr, X, Ingher and Styles wherein, for o weekly salavy of
$120, all Medicaid income earned by Dr. X veverted to his employers, Dr. X was
assigned to write fraudulent invoices, Sheila Stytes drove Dr. X from clinie to
elinie, where he would be seated nt a desk with a pile of patient records and
blanlk invoices tv be filled out. e ravely saw any patients, spending nll of his
time writing invoices. Hig totnl bhilling of $88,870 iy estimated at being 98 per-
cent fraudualent. In April, 1970 a joint savings account was opened at the
Whitestone Savings and Loan Association in the names of Beil and Dv. X. The
purpose of thig account, as well as a subgequent joint nccount in the names of
Sheldon Styles and Dr. X, was to launder Dr. X's Medicaid receipts, Checks
wade out to Dr. X were deposited in these accounts and ther disbursed among
the owners,

The Bell-X account was used to dishurse funds generated at the Queenshridge
and Corona clinics. he heneficiavies of thig conspivacy weore Bell, Ingher, and
Sheldon Styles, Tn 1971 a second joint account in the name of Sheldon Styles
and Dr. X was opened, The account disbursed Medienid funds generated at the
Kent Street clinie, Beneficiaries were the partners in that elinic; Sheldon Styles,
Stanley Reichler, and Rene Nolan Clark.

Although the doctors themselves wrote many of their own false invoices, many
of them were prepared by receptionists at the clinies, in particnlar Rene Notar
Clark and Sheila Styles, When they falsified invoices, Rene Nolan Clark and
Shefla Styles veferred to old invoices, old medieal records, and family histories
of former and current clinic patients for information from which to fabricate
visits and f{reatments that never took place. They prepared enormous amounts
of completely false Medicaid invoices for doctors and chiropractors, charging
them weekly fees of $25-35.

An analysis by the Government of Dr. Ingber's personal Medicaid invoices
(uring the period of 1060-71 indicates that he submitted $35,116 worth of false
inve” ees. In addition, his use of Dr. X, the elderly senile plhiysician, to generate
false invoices whose proceeds Ingber, Styles and athers shaved, made him liable,
in the Government's view, for a portion of Dr. X's frandulent earnings, The
following table represents Dr. Ingber's fraudulent Medieaid earnings and his
shave of the fraudulent inecome derived via Dr. X

1969 1870 1971 Total

Ingber's Fraudulent medicald Income._mauucanmeemaacs $18,930 $5, 604 510, 582 $35, 116
Dr. X frauduient medicaid InCOMearucmascomacaan wmen 5,296 17,006 12,465 34,7177
OB o et sm e imcn it mmar e av b e —————————————— o mm——— ——— 69, 893

Dr. Ingher has settled a eivil suit hrought by the Government in the amount
of $109,807, and has agreed to pay the Government that sum over a period of
years, This amount veflects his reimbursement for fraudulent claims plus penal-
ties, and his proportionate sharve of the cost of the Government’s investigation.

IL TIIE GOVERNMENT'S VIEW OF THE CRIME

Although these erimes mny he deseribed merely as “erimes comuiitied with a
pen”, or “white collar crimes” they ave nevertheless substantial and serious
offenges. The very nature of the rental arrangements encouraged inflated and
false clnims in order to inecrease one's own “take-home” pay. ‘Lhe crimes, more-
over, were not ones of impulse or of short duration, but were committed re-
peatedly on a Qaily basis over many years by edueated and inteliigent men fully
capable of supporting themselves without resort to illicit means. The very nature
of Ingber and Styles' rental arrangements with doctors and the kickback
arrangement with Alpone Tiabs encouraged false claimss in order to increase a
Medicaid provider’s tnke-home pay.

The Medicaid program is substantially subverted Ly these acts. Money allo-
cated by ¥ederal, State and City Governments is sguandered without any
benefit whatever inuving to the intended beneficiaries of the program. The wide-
spread fraud and abuse only serves to jeopardize the continued existence of

3 7his doctor, who 1s quite elderly and senile, has not baen charged,

87-873 O - 77 -8
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health assistance programs like Medicaid, as the public and the congress per-
ceive that the taxpayer's dollars are being fuunnelled into the pockets of venal
professionals. The ultimate victim is the American public at large, but the im-,
mediate victims of these crimes are the Medienid recipients; the poor and
elderly who are unable to pay for adequate medical cave, and who are usually
poorly served by, at best, generally indifferent treatment at medicaid mills,

The deterrent value of the sentence meted out in the cases of medicaid pro-
viders who abuse their trust cannof be underestimated. At present there are
literally thousands of eligible medicaid providers (doctors, podiatrists, chivo-
practors, ete.) and hundreds of “medicaid mills” operating in New York Uity
alone. The frauds perpetrated hera are widespread and often difficult to discover
and prove.

Commission of these crimes involves calculated, deliberate acts of intelligent,
educated individuals in positions to realize the consequences of their behavior,
who are capable of weighing the risk of punishment against the benefits to be
gained from the crime. The Government believes that the frequency of this
crime can be reduced most effectively if potentinl perpetrators are placed on
notice that those who commit this crime risk greater penalties than merely
having to disgorge their ill-gotten gains.

IIT. MATTRERS IN MITIGATION

Dr. Ingber has cooperated since his plea of guilty by appearing for interviews
and snpplying documents whenever requested, In the opinion of the Assistant
United States Attorneys in charge of this investigation, Dr, Ingber has been
fully cooperative and candid with the Government since his decision to plead
guilty, Dr. Ingber has appeared as a material witness for the Government nt
two criminal trials, United States v. Robert March, (76 Or. 114) and United
States v. Mawx Kavaler, (76 Or. 241), and his testimony at both trials contributed
substantinlly towards the convictions of both defendants of multiple counts of
defrauding the Medicaid Program. Moreover, at the time of his decision to
plead guilty and thereafter, Dr. Ingbur spoke with other targets or was intex-
viewed by their attorneys. Many of thege targets ultimately decided to plead
zuilty, motivated iz part, without question, by Dr. Ingber's anticipated testi-
mony against them, Additionally, during his debriefings, Ingbey gave additional
investigative leads against potential targets. In addition, Dr. Ingber's plea and
full disclosure have enabled the Government to cease its efforts in preparing a
case against him, and to use his information and the fact of his guilty plea in
its efforts to persuade several other defendants to plead guilty and similarly
cooperate. Additionally, time and expense have been saved by eliminating the
necessity of a trial of Ingber of about two weeks' duration. Finally, Dr, Ingber
hag agreed to a settlement of his civil action with the Government in the sum
of $109,807. Moreover, although medical practices at many of the clinies may
have been incompetent or directly detrimental to patients' health, the Govern-
ment has no evidence of any actual chiropractic malpractice or mistreatment by
Dr. Ingber of any patients actually treated by him or under his direct care.

Respectfully submitted,

RoBERT B. FISKE, Jr..
U.8. Attorney 7or the
Southern District of Ncw York,
Altorney for the United States of America.

GEORGE 1. WiLsoN,
Joser N, ROSENTHAL,

Agsistant U.S. Attorneys of Counsel,

ITEM 3. UNITED STATES OF AMERICA v, SHELDON MAX STYLES,
DEFENDANT

[75 Cr. 1222 (HFW)1
SENTENCING MEMORANDUM

This sentencing memorandum is respectfully submitted to apprise the court
of the circumstances of the medicaid fraud of which this defendant was a part.
The information to which the defendant pleaded and the allocution at the time
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of. ‘the plea contain a partial statement of the facts pertaining to his offense.
This memorandum will elaborate upon these fuets, illuminate defendant’s role
in the overall scheme, and focus upon certuin faetors which the Government
deems relevant to the sentence in this case. It is divided as follows:

Part I—The Overall Scheme and the Defendant's Role

Part II—The Government’s View of the Crime

Part ITT—Matters in Mitigation

Sheldon Max Styles, the defendant, a chiropractor currently working as a

salesman, pleaded guilty on December 19, 1975 to o seven-count criminal Infor-
mation consisting of one count charging him with having conspired to defraud
the United States to violate Title 18, United States Code, § 287, 1001 and 1341,
in violation of Title 18, United States Code, § 371; two counts of having filed
false claims against the United Stites in violation of Title 18 U.S.C. §§ 287 and
2; one count of having submitted false statements to the United States in violn-
tion of Witle 18, U.8,0, § 1001 and 2; two counts of mail fraud in violation of
“Vitle 18, U.8.C. § 1341 and 2, all in connection with the submission of fraudulent
Medicaid invoices during the years 1969-72; and one count of Income Max
evasion for the year 1971, in violation of Mitle 26, U.8.0,, § 7201.

I, TUE OVERALL SCIIEME

During the period 1969-1972 Joseph Howard Ingber, Sheldon Max Styles?
and otfhers owned, operated, or held financial interests in cight medical clinies
in low income areas of New Yoark City. These clinics, or “Medicaid Mills” which
catered almost exclusively to Medicaid recipients, were as follows:

1. Galler Medical Building, 858 Flushing Avenue, Brooklyn, N.Y.

2, Claremont Medical Building, 3589 8rd Avenue, Bronx, N Y.

3, Queensbridge Medical Building, 38-81 13th Street, Queens, N.Y,

4, Laconia Medienl Building, 4025 Laconia Avenue, Bronx, N.Y.

G, 8th Street Medical Building, 8-01 Astoria Blvd,, Queens, N.X.

6. Kent Street Medical Building, 156 Kent Street, Brooklyn, N.Y.

7. HIN Realty Gorp, (also known as Centro Medico, also known as St. Mary's;
also known as St. Ann's), 567 B, 149th Street, Bronx, N.Y.

8. Coronn Medical Building, 105-05 Northern Blvd.,, Queens, N.X,

Between 1959-1963 Joseph Ingber and Sheldon Styles were classmates at the
Chiropractic Institute of New York, After graduating in 1963, Ingber received
his license and began a private chiropractic practice in a Manhaitan office. e
subsequently opened another oflice in Jamaica, Queens, where, in 1968, he began
accepting and treating Medicaid patients.

Styles; on the other band, wag unlicensed, However, he practiced chiropractic
legally under a provision in the State's licensing code known as the “present
practitioner” clause. Styles was allowed to render chiropractic service as long
as he made periodic attemphs to pass his licensing examinations. Althmigh he
made five attempts, Styles was unable to pasg his tests, Yet he was able to
legally practice and participate in the Medicaid program, It is the Government's
understanding that upon his {ifth failure, Styles became ineligible to retake the
exam and to be licensed. Accordingly he no longer can practice chiropraetic.

Ingber and Styles had maintained a close friendship since their school days.
In early 1969, with the uivent of Medicaid, Ingher's busizass began to grow.
Styles joined him at the Jamaica office, providing assistance to Ingber's prac-
tice. Styles brought with him a means by which to increase even further the
patient load at Ingber's office. At the time Styles was also associated with a
Medicaid clinic ran by a Dr. Andrew Portoguese, an optometrist, in the general
vieinity of Ingber’s office.

The association between Sheldon Styles and Dr. Andrew Portoguese began
when Portoguese asked Styles to come to work for him at his Flushing, Queens
private office. Portoguese wanted Styles to perform physical examinations on
his patients and Styles, with his paramedical background, agreed. Assisting
Styles was Dr. Portoguese's mother, Alice, who, when the first patient was
brought to the examining room, introduced a surprised Shelden Styles not as
himself but as *Dr. Schweikert.”

1 All persons mentioned hy name have either heen convicted or have waived indictment
and pleaded guilty to criminal Information ranging from one to seven felony counts.
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Dr. Schweikert, now deceased, was at that time a senile practitioner working
at Portoguese's Medicnid clinic in Jamaica. Besides using Schweikert’s name to
defrand Medicaidt by falge Rillings, Portoguese, an optometrist, also posed as
Dr. Schweikert at the clinic.

Thrust into the role of Dr. Schweikert;, as Styles has himself characterized
the charade, Styles returned to see patients at Portognese’s office on seven or
eight occasions. Although Styles was nof i physician, nor Alice Portoguese a
nurge, Mrs. Portoguese voutinely prescribed medication for the patients and
Styles signed prescriptions using Dr, Schweikert’s name. According to Styles,
the patients he tended to at Portoguese’s nflice were not seriously ill, and any
who svere seriously ill were referred to a local hospital.

Ingber and Styles reaclied a deal with Dr. Porfoguese wherein Styleg was
allowed to refer patients from Dr, Portoguese's clinie to Ingber and Styles’ office
for x-rays and chiropractic treatments. For this Ingber and Styles were able
to bill Medicaid for substantial numbers of patients to which they would not
otherwise have had access.

At that time the Medicaid reimbursement rate per chiropractic patient visit
was 38, This compared with the $7-$10 Ingher charged his private patients.
Ingber, like other chiropractors, felt thnt he should be recelving more from
Medicald and thus began falsifying his involces o reflect visits and treatments
that never occurred in order to compensate himself for the rate differential.
Thig practice began after Ingber realized that many of his patients did not
refurn for all of the treatments authovized. When Styles joined the practice he,
too, engaged in the falsifying, or “padding,” of invoices for services never ren-
dered. It became common practice for invoices to be submitted@ by Ingber and
Styles billing for thivteen to fifteen visits when only one or two actually took
place,

Shortly after Styles joined Ingber a third chiropractor, Max Kavaler, joined
Ingber and Styles at Jamaica, Kavaler, the former dean of the Chiropractic
Institute of New Yok, was brought in because he was out of a job and the
workload was heavy. Hig expertise was seen as 2 valuable asset to the budding
enterprises of Ingher and Styles. '

Kavaler's experience was quickly put to use as the amount of fraudulent
Medicaid billings grew. An integral part of dMedicaid chiropractic billing was
the submission of Treatment Plans, which were justifications required by the
Medicaid Division of the City Department of Health before approval was given
fo @ chiropractor to bill Medicaid for treating n patient more than three times.
Kavaler's expertise ag a diagnostician, superior to that of Ingber and Styles
provided them with highly polished, though fictifious, chiropractic diagnoses
and prognoses to include in their Treatment Plans, The more impressive the
Treatment Plan the less suspicious and more generous Medicaid was in approv-
ing multiple visits,

At Jamaier, Kavaler's financial avrangement consisted of him paying Ingber
and Styles 25 per cent of his Medicaid income (after factoring) for rent, after
which Kavaler, Styles, and Ingber would share the remainder equally: 1/8 to
each (an overall net for Kavaler of approximately 25 per cent of the face value
of hig invoices.) Thig was to become the typical financial arrangement for all
chiropractors whoe were to work for Ingber and Styles in the years ahead.

From March to September 1969 Kavaler worked at Jamaica under this
arrangement. In May, 1969 he entered into o partnership with Ingber, Styles, an
attorney and another chivopractor, to form the 105-05 Northern Blvd. Corpora-
tion and operate a clinic at that Corona, Queens address.*

Styles renovated this center from an old bakery to an eleven room medical
building and outfitted these rooms with appropriate medical equipment. Ile
secured the providers (doctors, dentists, optometrists, cte,) and trained their
secretaries and administrative personnel, He also trained the secretaries to give
electrocardiograms, drasw blood, do boukkeeping, nnd assist the doctors.

Fraudulent Medicaid billings were submitted from the Corona clinie's incep-
tion. Patients were “ping-ponged” throughout the clinie (ie., examined by every
medical speciality on the premises despite the patients’ wishes or medical
needs), and invoices were submitted by medical doctors, podiatrists, and

2The attorney and chiropractor apparently had no knowledge of the fraud and have
not been charged,

£
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chiropractors for patienfs never nctunally treated, Routinely, when a patient
visited the clinic the veceptionist, in accordance with her training, took a com-
plete Lfamily history, ie., first name, sex, and bivthdate of all Medicaid-eligible
family members. Since all members of a family were covered by a single Medic-
aid number, the family history provided those doctors, who were so inclined,
with all information requived to prepare fraundulent invoices, Fraudulent patient
records were often prepared to agree with the invoices making detection by the
authorities extremely difficult, The practice of billing various members of a
Medicaid eligible family when no such visits or treatments took place became
commonplace at Gorona and other clinies operated by Ingber and Styles.

Patients at most of these clinies routinely had blood faken on each visit
regardless of the ailment, Blocd tests, ekg’s and x-vays (at those clinies which
actually had ekg or x-ray machines) were taken or administered by ‘nurses"
(cliniec employees generally nof licensed to perform these procedures, but in-
structed by the management to woear white uniforms in order to create the
impression that they were) {rained by ofher employees and aecting under various
degrees of doctors’ supervision ranging from none to some. One effect of the
ping-ponging and the attendant waiting to see the doctor who could treat the
actual complaint, wag to cause many patients, oubt of exasperation, to cease
taking their childven back to {he clinics, or to go themselves for that matter,
for illnesses or complaints that were anything short of urgent. Whether the
indirect effect of the ping-ponging and other abuse patients were subjected to
caused persons to not seek treatment, and thereby worsen theiv health can only
be speculated.

Aside from income derived by directly billing Medicaid, Ingber and Styles
had an arrangement with Alpone Laboratories of Manhattan whevein, in return
for referring blood tests to Alpone Labs, Ingher and Styles received a percentage
commission, or kickback, in the form of “rent” from Alpone. Sheldon Styles has
admitted to this arrangement in which Alpone assured him that blood tests
would yield his clinics from $10 to $15 for each sample referred to the labora-
tory. Thus, as the volume of laboratory tests from the elinies inereased Ingber
and Styles’ commissions from Alpone enjoyed a corresponding rise.

In mid-1969, shortly after the Corona clinic wasg opened, Ingber, Styleg and
Kavaler took over the practice of Dr. HHurman Galler, who at his death left a
thriving practice at a Brooklyn loeation. A medical center named the Galler
Medieal Building was organized with the financial backing of Dr. Galler's
widow, two attorneys, and Stanley Retehler, a friend of Sheldon Styles who
would Iater become manager of the Corona clinic. In addition to these ghare-
holders, Ingber, Styles and Kavaler also held stock in the corporation, known
ag the 858 Flushing Avenue Corporation,

In November 1969, Ingber and Styles acquired the Queensbridge Medical-
Dental Center, a Medicaid Clinic lpcated in Long Island City, Queens. The
center was previously owned by two doctors, one of whom was Dr. Ralph Bell, a
convicted co-defendant. Ingber, Styles and Kavaler entered into an agreement
with them, forming the 38-18 13th Street Corporation, and purchasing 70% of
the Corporation’s stock, with the original owners each retaining 15%5, In return,
Ingher and Styles paid one doctor $7,000 and gave the other, Dr. Bell, a 10%
interest in the Corona Clinic and a 5% intevest in the Galler Clinie.

When Ingber and Styles took over the Queensbridge Clinie, Styles became its
manager leaving Kavaler to manage Galler. Styles, as he had done with Corong
and Galler, hired the clerical and support staft and set the clinic up with addi-
tional funds generated by the various tried-and-true methods of generating
false billings, In early 1970 Styles offered his unemployed ex-wife, Sheila Styles,
a job at Queensbridge performing cleaning chores and driving an elderly doctor
to and from his home.

Sheila’s duties ehanged within a short time, and she became an author on a
wholesale basis for frandulent Medicaid invoices for Ingber and Styles. Sheldon
Styles trained Sheila to enter false treatments nna visits on iuvoices, as well
as to falsify chiropractic treatment plans by copying diagnoses, prognoses, and
courses of treatment from old Treatment Plans by merely inserting the names
and Medicaid numbers of currently eligible Medieaid recipients.

Sheila Styles became very facile in her endeavors, and her talents were soon
utilized by other chiropractors working in various clinies for Ingber and Styles.
In all she wrote entirely fraudulent Medicaid invoices and Treatment Plans for
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a dozen chivopractors in the years 1970-71; for weekly salaries ranging from
$25-35 per chiropractor. Among the dozen chiropractors were two who never
showed up to work at all, and who merely “sold” Ingber and Styles the use of
thei;‘ immes and Medicaid Provider numbers for a small peréentage of the
receipts.

In the summer of 1970 Ingber and Styles were approached by Donald Trager,
another chivopractor, Trager, a friend of Ingber, wanted to open a clinic in the
Bronx. He had been offered the lease to the existing Claremont clinie, at 3589
3rd Ave, by two dentists who wanted to divest themselves of the unprofitable
location, Ingber and Styles liked the idea and in October, 1970 they and Lrager
became equal partners in the 3589 8rd Ave. Corporation.

The Claremont clinie, managed on a part-time basis by Trager, was not a
success. The patient load was small and unable to support the clinie, Later in-
vestigation would reveal that without large seale falsifying of Medicaid invoices
by the medical and chivopractic stnff, (four of whom are co-defendants), the
Claremont clinic would not have stayed in operation as long ag it did.

Claremont finally shut its doors in June, 1971 beecause of its inability to
attract patients, Befove its closing, lowever, Ingber, Styles, and Trager opened
a new clinic nearby on Laconin Avenue. Lrager, believing that he could make a
success out of this new location, bought out Ingber's nnd Styles' interest in the
3589 3rd Ave. Corporation for $500 cach, Despite Trager’s optimism, the Laconia
clinic suftered the same fate ag its predecessor. Consequently, as with the Clare-
mont clinie, frandulent Medicaid invoices were all that kept the clinie financially
afloat. Laconia cloged in November of 1971, Six of its former staff have becn
convicted of medicaid fraud.

In the spring of 1971 Kavaler wanted to disassociate himself with Ingber and
Styles. His cousin, Florence Kavaler, a Deputy Commissioner of the New York
City Department of Health and in charge of the New York City Medicaid pro-
gram, allegedly had warned him to make such a Lreak because of a pending
investigation of Ingber and Styles by the New York City Department of Investi-
gation, Kavaler offered to trade his sharves in the Queensbridge and Corona
clinies in exchange for Ingber's and Styles' shares in the Galler clinic. Ingber
and Styles agreed and Kavaler recelved their Galler stock, He and Rose Galler
(who had since bought out Stanléy Reichler’s and one attorney’s interests)
remained as the sole owners of Galler.

When rumors of the pending City investigation surfaced in June 1971, Ingber
and Styles decided to dissolve their partnership and go their separate ways.

Shortly thereafter, Ingher opened a new clinie in Queens on Sth Street. with
two medical doctors (one of whom was Ralph Bell), as partners. Styles joined
in a partnership with Reiehler, the manager of Corona, Rene Nolan, (a former
receptionist at Queenshridge), and n coin dealer to open a new clinic on Kent
Street in Brooklyn.

Despite prospeets of a eity investigation, fraudulent Medicaid practices con-
tinued at these two locations, although to a lesser extent than had occurred
previously at the other clinies. The Ient Street clinie closed in June of 1972 for
lack of husiness, and the 8th Street clinic was sold in late 1972,

The New York City Department of Investigation's inquiry into Ingber and
Styles led Ingber to attempt a cover-up of hig activities. In an attempt to get
everyone to “stick together” and present a plausible defense, a private investi-
gator was hired to take written and tape vecorded statements from over a dozen
of his co-conspirators, all of whom falsely stated (without much prompting)
that they never did anything wrong, knew of no one who did, and blamed any
Medicaid diserepancies on clerieal errors. When Ingber himself was called down
to testify before the Department of Investigation on December ¢, 1971, he per-
jured himself by denying any wrongdoing in response to questions asked about
{fraundulent Medieaid invoices, In addition, when the United States Attorney for
the Southern Distriet of New York cntered the case and subpoenaed Ingber’s
former secretary, Jeanine Vetrano, to testify before a Federal Grand Jury in
May 1975, Ingber, in an attempt to conceal the fraundulent activities at his
Jamaicn office, convineced her to perjure herself. (Subsequently, ag part of his
arrangement to plead toan Information, Ingber secured for Jeanine Vetrano the
opportunity to recant her perjured testimony and avoid prosecution. She did
thig, and subsequently testified ns a government witness in the trial of Max
Kavaler.) .

4
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4
During the period 1970-1973 doctors working ab the eight Ingber and Styles-
op(}rfhted clinics billed the New York City Medieaid program ot least $2,222,699
as follows:

Year :970 Amount
e R e e emmammne  $510, 655
0T o e LTI 1014, 060
1972°C_TTTTTIT LT e ITTTITITTTT T 540, 998
(oL £ PR R L TLIIIITITITT BB OS6

Total. - ... R e e emen 2,222, 600

An analysis of avnilable records revealed that the cight Medicaid clinies
operated by Ingber, Styles, and others received n total income of $469,105.42,
The sources of this income were as follows:

Source: Amount
Doctors (rent, fees) oo on e i e . $325, 658, 14
Alpone Laboratory (kickbacks for 1ab work) e o ccvcmcccoeen. 34,471, 54
Principals (investments) .. cuene. e o e et et e e _— 5, 644, 45
Deposits from unknown sourees. v v mecmane e om————— .- 103, 421.29

Ot s s et e e e e e e e ——— 4690, 195, 42

Doctors doing business at the various ¢linies factore@ iheir Medicaid invoices
for an average fee of 12 percent, 25 to 30 percent of their net billings after
Inctoring was paid to the clinie owners. In addition, chiropractors paid the
clinie owners (Ingher, Styles, Reichler, and Kavaler) 40 to 50 percent of the
balance remaining after the clinie rent was paid, This money (not recorded on
the elinie books of nccounts), was paid primarily to Ingber and Styles, but the
other principals were nlso recipients, The total value of such “off the book"
payments was approximately $103,000.

The fraudulent practices varied in manner and degree, Certain doctors en-
gaged in the activity known ag *padding” invoices, the device of billing for
more services than actunlly rendeved to n patient wlio was actually seen.
Another practice was the submission of completely false invoices for patients
never treated or seen by the doctor. This would cccur by submitting involces
for subsequent visits for patients only seen ouce or for members of a patient's
family who were never seen in the clinic, In many cases a mother would bring
her well children with her if she could not find a baby sitter. Invoices would be
submitted for all of the children, although none of them may have been seen,
In one inztance four Qoctors billed Medicaid for services rendered ¢o a ¢hiild who
liad been dead for nine months, In another, three doctors submitfed inveices for
an individual who, at the time of his alleged treatment in a New York City
clinie, was an inmate af Elmira prison, In addition to false invoices fov treat-
mentg, bills were submitted for ancillary services such s x-ray and BKGs from
clinies that had no such equipmoent.

Another Tucrative netivity engaged in by the owners involved the use of
Dr. X,* an elderly senile medicnl doctor. Barly in 1970 nn agreenent was entered
into between Dr. X, Ingber and Styles wherein, for a weekly salary of $120, all
Medicnid income earned by Dr. X reverted 4o his employers, Dr, X was assigned
to write fraudnlent invoices. Sheila Styles drove Dr. X from clinic fo clinie,
where he would be seated at a desk with a pile of patient records and blank
invoices to be filled out. He rarely saw any patients, spending a1l of hig time
writing, His total billing of $88,370, iy estimated at being 98 percent fraudulent.
Tn April, 1970 n joint savings nccount was opened af the Whitestone Savings
and Loan Associnfion in the nmmes of Bell and Dr. X, The purpose of this
account, as well as a subsequent joint account in the namey of Sheldon Styles
and Dr. X, was to lnunder Dr. X’s Medicaid receipts. Checks made out to Dr. X
were deposited in these accounts and then disbursed among the owners.

The Bell-X account was used to disburse funds generated at the Queensbridge
and Corona el! ies. The beneficiavies of this conspiracy were Bell, Ingber, and
Sheldon Style In 1971 a second joint account in the name of Sheldon Styles
and Dr. X wa~ opened, ‘The account disbursed Medicaid funds generated at the

3Thls doctor, who 18 quite elderly and senile has not been charged.

’
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Kent Street clinic, Beneficiaries were the partners in that clinie, Sheldon Styles,
Stanley Relchler, and Rene Nolan Clark,

Although the doctors themselves wrote many of thelr own false involces, many
of them were prepared by receptionists al the cllnlo%, in particnlar Rene Nolan
(Olark) and Shelin Styles, When they falsified invoices, Rene Nolan Clark and
Shelia Styles referred to old invoices, old medical records, and family histories
of former and current clinic patients for information from which to fabrieate
visits and treatments that never tonk place, They propared enormous amounts
of completely fnlse Medicaid involces for doctors and chiropractors, charging
them weekly fees of $25-35,

An analysis by the Government of Dr, Styles’ personal Medicaid invoices
during the perind 1969-71 indicates fhat he submitted $28,282 worth of false
involces. In addition, hig use of Dr. X, the elderly senile physician, to generate
false involices whose proceeds Ingber, Styles and others shared, made him liable,
in the Government's view, for o porfion of Dr. X's fraudnlent carnings, The
following table represents Dr. Styles’ frandulent Medicaid earnings and his
share of the fraudulent income derived via Dr, X.:

1969 1970 1971 1972 Total

Styles' fraudulent medicaid Income...... $3, 108 $15, 192 $9, 935 0 $28,232
Dr, X fraudulent. .ceunuaee [ 5, 296 17, 006 20, 702 $10, 498 53, 592
Total.. e ———————————————— domnomasnanas - 81, 824

Dr. Styles has settled a civil suit brought by the Government in the amount
of $128,498. This anount refleets his reimbursement for feaudulent claims plus
penalties, and his proportionate shave of the cost of the Government's investi-
gation, He has agreed to pay that sum to the government over o period of years,

II, THE GOVERNMENT'S VIEW OF THE CRIME

Although these crimes may be deseribed mervely as “erimes committed with a
pen”, or “white collar crimes” they are nevertheless substantinl and serious
offenses, The crimes, moreover, were not ones of impulge or of short duration,
but were commitied rvepeatedly on a daily basis over many years by educated
and intelligent men fully capable of supporting themselves without resort to
illicit means, ‘The very nainre of Ingber cnd Styles’ rental arrangements with
doctors and the kickb~ arrangement with Alpone Laboratory encouraged
inflated and false clal, = m order to increase a Medieaid provider's “take-home”
pay. :

The Medicaid program was substantially subverted by these acts, Money
allocated by Federal, State and City Governments was squandered without any
benefit whatever inuring fto the intended beneficiaivies of the program. The
widespread fraud and abuse only served to jeopardize the continued existence
of health assistance programs like Medienaid, as the public and the Congress
perceive that the taxpayer's dollars ave being funnelled into the pockets of
venal professionals, The ultimate vietim is the American public at large, but
the immedinte victims of these crimeg are the Medicaid recipients, the poor
and clderly who are unable to pay for adequase medieal care, and who are
usually poorly served by, at best, generally indifterent treatment at medicaid
mills,

The deterrent yvalue of the sentences meted out in the cases of medicaid pro-
viders who abuse their trust cannot be underestimated, At present fhere arve
literally thousands of cligible medicaid providers (doctors, podintrists, chiro-
practors, ete,) and hundreds of "wedicaid mills” operating in New York City
alone. The frauds perpetrated hern . re widespread and often difficult to discover
and prove.

Commission of these crimoes involves ealenlated. deliberate acts of intelligent,
ecducated individuals in positions to realize the consequences of their hehavior,
who ave capable of weighing the risk of punishment against the benefits to be
gnlned from the crime, ‘The Government helieves that the frequency of this
crime can be reduced most eftectively if potentinl perpetrators ave placed on
notice that those who commit this erime risk greater penalties than merely
having to disgorge their ill-gotten gains.

'y
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III, MATTERS IN MITIGATION

Dr, Styles has cooperated gince his plea of guilty by appearing for interviews
and supplying documients whenever requested, Inu the opinion of the Assistant
United States Attorneys in charge of this investigation, Dr. Styles hag been
generally cooperative and candid with the Government since his decision to
plead guilty. Dr. Styles has appeared a8 a material witness for the Government
at one eriminal trinl, United States v, Max Kavaler, (76 Or, 241), and his testi-
mony contributed substantially towards the convietion of the defendant of
multiple counts of defrnuding the Medicaid Program, In addition, Dr. Styles
pled and full disclosure have enabled the Government to cease ity efforts in
preparing o case against him, and to use his information and the fact of his
gullty plea in its efforts to persuade severnl other defendants to plend guilty
and similarly cooperate. Of equal importance is the fact that time and expense
have been saved by eliminating the necessity of a trial of Styles of about two
weeks' duration,

Respectfnlly submitted,

RoseERrT B, FISKE, Jr,,
U.S. Attorney for the
Southern District of New York,
Attorney for the United Steles of America.

GeorcE B, WILsoN
JokL N, ROSONTHAL

Assistant United States Attorneys of Qounsel.
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